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This study deals essentially with the problem of how to assess 
the strength of certain global sceptical arguments, such as, 
the infinite regress argument. The thesis consists of a 
critical discussion of four prominent theories of knowledge in 
the current epistemological debate. The discussed theories 
are: Laurence BonJour's coherence theory of knowledge, Robert 
Nozick's tracking-the-truth theory, Barry Stroud's Cartesian 
theory of knowledge and Edward Craig's contextualism.

The critical discussion results in a proposal of an 
alternative theory of knowledge named the Best-Available 
Method-theory (or the so-called BAM theory). This theory has 
the advantage of not vitiating our ordinary intuitions 
regarding the concept of knowledge. The BAM theory also aims 
to explain the inclinations towards and against global 
sceptical challenges. It is stated that there are certain 
serious problems in challenging some of the sceptical 
philosopher's conclusions.

Further, the BAM theory explains the attractions and the 
drawbacks of major, rival theories in the epistemological 
debate, such as foundationalism, coherentism and internalism, 
externalism. The upshot of the critical discussion could be 
seen as an ecumenical theory of knowledge.
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INTRODUCTION
SCEPTICAL CHALLENGES AND THEORIES OF KNOWLEDGE
Sceptical challenges are one of the main sources for 
developing a theory of knowledge. They introduce doubts about 
our knowledge claims, and they force us to reflect more care
fully upon our criteria of reasoning. Our reflections may 
result in a clearer way of looking at our procedures of 
justification.

The sceptical challenges may differ from one another 
depending upon their source. scope and strength. These grounds 
for division are interconnected. The way we introduce the 
source of the sceptical challenge will fundamentally influence 
the shape of sceptical thinking in terms of scope and 
strength. The scope of a sceptical doubt may be more or less 
extensive. Some sceptical doubts are more local in character 
and concern particular fields such as morals or other minds. 
Other sceptical challenges may approximate global challenges, 
and concern a whole domain of knowledge, for instance, what we 
call scientific knowledge. The sceptical doubts may also 
differ in terms of strength. Some sceptics doubt that we can 
have any knowledge in some field whilst, other sceptics may 
express the stronger claim that we may lack even any 
justification for what we claim to believe.

Sceptical doubts arise from the way the sceptic 
understands the concept of knowledge or the concept of 
justification. Different understandings of these epistemic 
concepts give rise to different sceptical threats, and also
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give rise to different attempts to meet these sceptical 
challenges. Sometimes these attempts take the form of 
challenging the assumed features of the concepts of knowledge 
which gave rise to the scepticism in question. At other times 
the attempts take the form of meeting the sceptical challenges 
on the basis of the assumed features of the concept of 
knowledge or justification. The project then becomes that of 
how one might be able to explain away the motivations for 
scepticism on the basis of the features.

A local sceptical move may, for example, look like this: a 
presumed sceptic may claim that our conception of knowledge 
implies the requirement of intersubiectivitv. A person can not 
be a knowing subject if his belief is not independently tested 
by other people relevantly-situated. Now, in moral matters we 
seem to have fundamental disagreements. The sceptic may then 
argue that we do not know any moral propositions because the 
propositions do not fulfill the requirement of inter
subjectivity. A defender of moral knowledge may argue that 
intersubjectivity (as we understand it in the case of 
scientific, empirical knowledge) is not a necessary condition 
of knowledge in moral matters, or he may defend his knowledge 
claims by saying that the disagreements in moral matters are 
not so severe as the sceptic thinks.

One special type of moral scepticism is the claim that 
moral statements not just lack justification but that they 
even lack cognitive content. This form of scepticism is often 
associated with the positivist tradition in analytical 
philosophy and has often been named emotivism. According to 
the emotivist doctrine moral statements do not express 
propositions. Moral statements express instead non-cognitive



mental states such as emotions or attitudes. In this type of 
sceptical argumentation the emotivist usually operates with a 
specific doctrine in the theory of meaning, namely the

/ X
wrificationist criterion of meaning. Statements do only have 
cognitive content if they possess conditions of verification. 
Moral statements are assumed to have a significant semantic 
function in our language, but they do not have clear 
conditions of verification. Hence, the semantic function of 
moral statements must be non-cognitive in character. In this 
type of argumentation the sceptic is often assuming a specific 
conception of verification and knowledge, a conception 
confined to empirical and logical (conceptual) modes of 
verification. The sceptical arguments are representative 
examples of a local sceptical debate, namely, the problem of 
moral knowledge.

An example of a global sceptical debate could be a 
discussion around the requirement of certainty in our 
conception of knowledge. If we take a requirement of certainty 
or infallibility as a necessary condition for knowledge, much 
of our putative knowledge claims seem to fail the requirement. 
Not just moral knowledge but also empirical knowledge seems to 
be undermined. We have no absolute guarantee that our 
perceptual beliefs are error free, so we end up being sceptics 
if we accept the certainty requirement. These are just some 
familiar examples of the relevance of different conceptions of 
knowledge to varieties of scepticism.

The aim to understand sceptical arguments and the 
conceptions of knowledge or justification which they may 
presuppose is an essential project in epistemology. A theory 
of knowledge should be able to explain the dialectical



pi tnation in a sceptical debate. Hence a theory of knowledge 
should be able to explain and assess the inclinations for and 
against the delineated theory options. The project of this 
thesis is to present and critically evaluate some prominent, 
rival theories of knowledge during the last decade which 
assume that different features of our ordinary concept of 
knowledge give rise to global sceptical challenges. The global 
sceptical challenges are scepticisms that have arisen from: 1) 
infinite regresses of justification. 2 ) the principle of known 
deductive____closure. 3) real ism (and epistemological
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t )subjectivism) and S3) , the indeterminacy of relevant 

alternatives. The project includes a critical examination of 
major attempts to clarify and evaluate the presuppositions 
behind the sceptical challenges.

The theories of knowledge that will be discussed in the 
present thesis are here called coherent ism, reliabi1ism (or 
"tracking-the-truth-theory"), cartesianism and contextualism. 
One problem which will appear in the discussion is that some 
of the presented theories lack theoretical virtues such as 
explanatory power and simplicity. Some of the theories or the 
conceptions of knowledge have originated in the light of a 
specific sceptical challenge. This fact has made the internal 
resources of the theories limited. The theories have to adjust 
themselves to other sceptical problems with the help of some 
ad hoc adjustments. One main ambition with this study is to 
replace the delineated theories with a more general theory. 
The theory should be more general in the sense that it can 
give an evaluation of different sceptical sources at the same 
time, and try to come up with an explanation of the sceptical 
threats which we find should be taken seriously. The



presented theory is not simple in the sense that it only 
involves one principle or thesis which is doing the 
explanatory work with reference to different sceptical 
threats. The sceptical problems or the sceptical challenges 
are too heterogenous in nature to allow that form of monistic 
theory. The theory consists instead of some different theses 
or propositions as an alternative explanation.

THE "BEST-AVAT I,ABI.E-METHOD 11 THEORY
The theory aims to come up with a plausible characterization 
of a method of knowledge. This characterization is, however, 
qualified in different ways through several theses. What is
not original about the theory are the theses themselves. One 
can find the theses or the principles among several authors 
either explicitly or implicitly. What may be new in this
context is the combined contribution of the theses in order to 
come up with a satisfactory solution or explanation to the 
delineated problems of scepticism.

The core notion of a concept of knowledge which will be
developed here is that a person S knows a proposition p if and 
only if: (1) p is true. (2) S believes that p. and ( 3 ) S has
chosen and used a method to verify p on the basis that it is a 
method which is better for at least as good! in reaching the 
truth about p than any other available method in the
scientific or more generally, the social community. We can 
call this characterization of knowledge the Best-Available 
Method-theory or the BAM theory.



This general conception or characterization of knowledge has 
some distinct features as it stands. It emphasizes the notion 
of a method, and the reliability of a method. The methods are 
not confined to the so-called scientific community. It is more 
suitable to refer to the methods used in the social community. 
Methods need not be scientific in order to be methods of 
knowledge. The reliance on perception, for example, is a way 
of knowing which is common for everyday as well as for 
scientific practices.

The BAM theory belongs to a familiar tradition of theories 
of knowledge, which stress that knowledge requires the use of 
reliable methods. One prominent proponent of this type of 
epistemology is F.P.Ramsey. According to Ramsey is a true 
belief knowledge if it is (1) certain, and (2) obtained by a 
reliable process. However, Ramsey does not require that a 
method of knowledge is the best available method. It is enough 
for Ramsey that it is a reliable method. A similiar analysis 
to the BAM theory has also been presented by Alvin Goldman. 
Goldman presents an alternative theory in the following way:

If (the subject) S's belief in p at (time) t 
results from a reliable cognitive process, and 
there is no reliable or conditionally reliable 
process available to S which, had it been used 
by S in addition to the process actually used, 
would have resulted in S's not believing p at 
t, then S's belief in p at t is justified. 1)

Goldman does not want to give any precise characterization 
°f the notion of availability. According to Goldman is it 
better to leave notions like availability in their natural 
vague state without trying to give any artifical clarification



or definition. He states that there is a lot of evidence for 
the claim that epistemic concepts such as knowledge and 
justification have vagueness mainly because of the fact that 
notions like availability (included in the definitions of 
these concepts) possess vagueness or indeterminacy. This is a 
contestable claim at least in the case of the concept of 
availability. (There may be other concepts in the 
characterizations of concepts such as knowledge or 
justification that are indeterminate or hard to 
conceptualize). We will here test the assumption that we 
operate with epistemic concepts such as knowledge in a more or 
less definite way. There may be an unitary content in these 
type of concepts even though it may be hard to conceptualize 
precisely. We will claim that this type of assumption about 
the concept of knowledge should be tested before one succumbs 
to the view that epistemic concepts are indeterminate or 
vague.

It is also desirable to come up with a definite content of 
the notion of availability in order to throw light upon the 
chosen sceptical problems. We will assume that different 
interpretations of the term "availability" will have 
consequences for the sceptical discussions. Methods can be 
available in different senses. (We have through the BAM theory 
assumed that a method of knowledge is a method which is the
-best_available method from the perspective of the scientific
or the social community). In the case of scepticism generated 
by realism, for example, we will investigate a conception of 
knowledge which can be discussed on the basis of the BAM 
theory. The so-called Cartesian Concept of knowledge can be 
expressed in terms of our best-available-method vocabulary.



The question will then become if a knowing subject needs to 
have methods available in the sense that he can meet every 
(logically) possible challenge to his knowledge claim.

A notion of reliability can be given a rather 
thin/uncontroversial theoretical content. We are not bound to 
talk about reliability in the sense of, for example, causal 
sensitivity to the facts. This is an advantage of reliabilism 
in the case of mathematical knowledge in comparison with 
causal theories of knowledge. We do not think that there are 
mathematical facts which causally affect our beliefs. A 
controversial realist, correspondence theory of truth is not 
either being presupposed in the use of the notion of 
reliability at this stage. A realist, correspondence theory of 
truth assumes that the truth of a proposition (or a statement) 
consists in the correspondence with some mind-independent 
fact. One can imagine that reliability consists in getting 
correct answers to our questions, yet leave open how the 
notion of truth shall be understood. However, we will later 
discuss different theories of knowledge in the context of a 
so-called minimal realist theory where truth or correctness 
implies that our beliefs correspond to a mind-independent 
reality. The realist doctrine is minimal in the sense that it 
only states that our beliefs are logically distinct from the 
world. The minimal realist doctrine does not say anything 
about the character of the relationship between the beliefs 
and the world.

The Best-Available-Method approach to the concept of 
knowledge presupposes that we can compare methods with 
reference to some independent test in the specific case. The 
result that p of the method m is assumed to be correct only if



it is also verified by some other independent test m1 ' . A 
method m is then regarded as a method of knowledge only if the 
results of m has converged with the results of the method m' 1 
in at least as many cases as any other available method m'. 
This characterization of a best available method will be 
called the Differential Verification Thesis. The Differential 
Verification Thesis gives a possible answer to the question: 
what is the character of the results of the best available 
methods.

One could ask why we are interested to choose between the 
methods m and m' if we already have a method m'1 which should 
be regarded as the independent test. Is the method m1' not 
then the best available method? The reason why we are 
interested to choose between the methods m and m' could be 
that they can be used for a wider/different range of questions 
or topics than the method m'*.

A concrete illustration of the Differential Verification
Thesis is the case where we compare the results of different
types of visual perception with an independent test m'1 such
as tactile sensations. The method m could be visual perception
with spectacles and the method m' could be visual perception
without spectacles. We can assume that the method m is better
than the method m' 1 at least in cases where the observer is
short-sighted. The Differential Verification Thesis is akin to
a thesis stated by Alf Ross. Ross states that:

As a rule a (regular) co-ordination of visual 
and tactual qualities in time and space will be 
sufficient to verify the assertion that a 
certain physical object is present in a certain 
place without any special difficulties 
arising.2)



Another crucial problem concerns the necessity and the 
adequacy of the BAM theory. We shall later in the thesis ask 
about the necessity and the adequacy of the BAM theory with 
reference to our ordinary knowledge claims. It is important to 
explore if the theory is too strong and/or too weak as a 
conception of knowledge. A natural objection to the analysis 
could be that it is too much to demand that a method of
knowledge should be the best available method. Maybe it is 
enough that a method should be sufficiently good or
satisfactory. This kind of objection will be discussed in
chapter three. One could also ask if it is enough that a
method of knowledge is the best available method. The case
could be that the best available method is not a very good
method. We will discuss this question in chapter two.

An advantage with the BAM theory is that we can meet 
objections in G.E.Moore's vein. G.E.Moore thought that certain 
naturalistic definitions of ”goodness" (by examples) were not 
able to explain moral disagreements or moral discussions. How 
could we explain the conflict between the utilitarian
philosopher and the deontologist if "goodness" was, for 
example, defined in terms of the promotion of pleasure? If we 
give a definition by examples in the case of methods of 
knowledge, we would not either be able to explain real
disagreements in epistemology. If we define a method of 
knowledge by reference to induction and perception, how could 
we explain the discussion concerning, for example, induction 
as a method of knowledge? The question "Does induction give 
knowledge or not?” would not make sense if we defined 
induction as a method of knowledge. If we on the other hand 
characterize methods of knowledge through a general



characteristic such as best available method we could explain 
the epistemological disagreement. The question would then be 
if induction is the best available method or not.

This general characterization of knowledge needs however to 
be qualified in different ways through the introduction of 
some qualifying theses in addition to the Differential 
Verification Thesis. Apart frorn/that the qualifications may 
have a prima facie plausibility, the argumentation for the
theses will be developed by confronting them with the 
sceptical problems which the choosen theories are adressed to. 
The BAM theory will gain support if it is able to explain the 
sceptical problems in a more systematic and general way than 
the introduced alternative conceptions of knowledge. The 
proposed conception of knowledge is not just designed for a 
specific problem of scepticism. The theory has evolved with 
reference to four delineated sceptical challenges which will 
be presented later. It is important to stress that the
theory still is limited to a delineated sample of sceptical 
problems. There may be other formulations of sceptical 
problems that the theory is not suited for. However, the 
chosen sceptical problems can be seen as common sceptical 
challenges in the epistemological debate, and it can be
assumed that any satisfactory theory of knowledge has to
include a discussion of them.

The questions we will raise in connection to the general 
characterization of knowledge are: (1) what kind of role or
function do we assign to the concept of a method of a 
knowledge, (2) what is the character of a method of knowledge, 
(3) what is the object for a method of knowledge (i.e. what 
should it be related to), and (4) what is the character of the



standards for a method of knowledge (i.e. can we assume the 
same type of standards of rationality in different fields of 
inquiry).

The first question we will ask ourselves is what kind of 
role or function the concept of knowledge has in the way we 
think. We will here have the methodological assumption that an 
answer to this question can throw light upon controversies 
about the content of a concept of knowledge. This 
methodological assumption has been presented recently by 
Edward Craig in his discussion of contemporary theories of 
knowledge in his recent book Knowledge and the State of 
Nature. (A similiar assumption has also been presented by 
Colin McGinn in his article "The Concept of Knowledge"). Craig 
calls his enterprise a practical explication of the concept of 
knowledge. This is a methodological device which can be used 
in many cases where we have controversies about the content of 
certain concepts. We will in chapter four more throughly 
discuss Craig's specific practical explication of the concept 
of knowledge.

When we ask about the role or the function of the concept
of knowledge we must be : aware to avoid (a) an explanation 
which already presupposes an understanding of the concept, and 
(b) an explanation which is just a way of presenting a 
defining feature of the concept which is either: 1) totally 
uncontroversial or 2) a way of introducing one of the rival 
accounts in the debate. Intentional explanations which cite 
beliefs, intentions, desires as explanans already seem to 
presuppose the understanding of epistemic concepts. The reason 
is that when people have to choose something according to 
their needs or desires we presumably think that they choose on



the basis of what they regard as good information or well- 
grounded beliefs. How can we understand such an intentional 
explanation without already having a grasp of the epistemic 
concepts such as the concept of knowledge or justification? 
When someone is acting on a belief or a desire, or some 
fundamental need, the belief is an upshot of some critical 
reasoning i.e. the use of epistemic concepts.

Another type of explanation could just be a tentative 
r.l arif ication of the content of the epistemic concept. We 
could, for instance, say that the role of an epistemic concept 
like knowledge is to rank epistemic states in a certain way 
in terms of intellectual respect. This way of expressing an 
explanation just seems to be a presentation of an 
uncontroversial defining characteristic of an epistemic 
concept such as knowledge. It seems that it is a feature which 
all main rival conceptions of knowledge would subscribe to.
If one on the other hand presents a theory which states that 
the role of the concept of knowledge is to designate that a 
subject has some kind of internal, coherentist justification 
for a true belief, one only presents a contestable notion of 
justification or knowledge in the debate. The aim is then to 
find an explanation or clarification of the role of the 
concept of knowledge which can avoid the dilemma comprising a) 
and b).

An explanation which probably satisfies these two 
constraints could be the following one. One can assume that 
epistemic concepts such as knowledge can be seen as 
fundamental pre-suppositions of our practical lives as human 
a9ents. We can call this statement The Pragmatic Thesis about 
the concept of knowledge. The more specific role of a concept



of knowledge is to delineate the highest possible epistemic 
demand in terms of available methods. We need a way of 
discriminating between epistemic abilities, and the concept of 
knowledge is used to delineate true beliefs reached by the 
best available method. We do not tend to make a distinction 
between superogative epistemic acts and some inferior 
epistemic acts which we call acts of knowledge. "Knowledge" 
seems to designate the best possible state of affairs from the 
perspective of the truth-seeker.

This type of explanation does not use a concept of 
knowledge as an element or pre-supposition in the explanation. 
The explanation does not either (hopefully) introduce some 
uncontroversial, defining feature of the concept of knowledge 
which will be powerless in giving a verdict in the debate 
between the rival theories (or some question-begging 
criterion). In order to act we need to have beliefs about the 
state of affairs in the world, and to come up with determinate 
beliefs, we must have evaluated our sources of information. 
According to The Pragmatic Thesis could the use of epistemic 
concepts// be seen as a defining feature of human agency. We 
can not understand what it is to be a human agent without 
presupposing the use of epistemic concepts. However, the 
specific Best-Available-Method requirement can be seen as a 
controversial characterization, and we need to explore its 
plausibility in comparison with the delineated rival theories.

The second question concerns the character of the method of 
knowledge. It is a question about how we should characterize 
the method in -question. How liberal should we be? Should we 
include processes of several kinds without any thoughts about 
if they can be seen as something deliberately formed by the



agent? We will here assume that we are primarily thinking 
about methods of knowledge in terms of epistemic actions i.e. 
assessments in order to come up with true beliefs. This 
statement will be called the Epistemic Action Thesis. It is a 
thesis which fits well with our view on the role of the 
concept of knowledge. We are placing the concept of knowledge 
into the context of human agency. What makes the difference 
between a knowing and a non-knowing subject is that the former 
person acted in a certain way which made his true belief into 
knowledge, i.e. the best available way.

The Epistemic Action Thesis is an expression of the thought 
that normativi ty should play an essential role in the 
explication of the concept of knowledge. Knowledge ascriptions 
shall be seen as part of a normative vocabulary. The
vocabulary is concerned with persons as epistemic/cognitive 
agents. It is about how the agents have acted in a certain 
respect, namely the epistemic one. As mentioned previously 
this type of epistemic activity is fundamental for the 
possibility to act with respect to non-cognitive objectives 
such as prudential and moral objectives.

The word "action" brings with it different associations
which may not suit this context. We often think about
cognitive methods or processes which do not imply anything 
about "acting"-. It,.: is strange, for example, to mention
perceiving as a form of acting. That type of process has 
something passive and unavoidable as a characteristic which 
makes it unsuitable to apply an action terminology. Perceiving 
is a process* that just happens to us. We can however think 
about circumstances where we actually have to take a stand on 
the acceptance of sensory experiences. If we introduce, for



instance, the possibility of illusion, and if these 
possibilities are something that we are aware of, it makes 
sense to talk about the acceptance of sensory reports as 
beliefs originating from epistemic acts. Most of the time we 
have a tacit, automatic acceptance that information from our 
senses is reliable. In circumstances where illusion is 
possible, an agent has to check that his sensory apparatus is 
working properly. In this type of situation the best available 
method to avoid error is to assess the perceptual conditions.

Another question about epistemic actions concerns the 
determinacy of action descriptions. What are the privileged 
action descriptions? For many philosophers the privileged 
description of an epistemic action is the intentional one. 
The action is individuated through what the agent intends or 
wants. We find this view expressed by, for example, G.H.von 
Wright and Dr Lennart Nordenfelt. Dr Nordenfelt, for example, 
states that:

an action is an episode, which is either directly intended by a human agent or believed by the agent to be a neccesary means for the realisation of an intention of his.... The agent in the standard case also causes something to be the case. When John opens the door, part of what he does is that he causes the door to open. Likewise, when he walks, part of his action is to cause himself to move. I shall, however, here claim that causation is not conceptually tied to agency, and that there is an important category of actions which does not involve causation. This is the category of ommissions. To omit is, in a certain sense, not to do something. But not all not-doing qualifies as an omission. The answer to the question of which do qualify depends at least partly on the general notion of action which has been 
adopted. In our case we shall say that A omits to do h only if A believes his abstention to h to be necessary prerequisite for realising an intention of his. 3)

The problem;u -- remains how one should individuate the
relevant intentions for the action descriptions in the
Epistemic Action Thesis. The intentions which individuate the



methods or the acts of knowledge are here assumed to be 
intentions to apply certain basic cognitive standards or 
strategies. Hence the differences of the methods are based 
upon the differences of the fundamental standards or the 
higher-order strategies which are used such as "Trust (or do 
not trust) perception under certain specified conditions C in 
order to gain true beliefs (or avoid false beliefs)". The 
rules are called basic or fundamental in the sense that it is 
with reference to them that we ultimately choose to trust 
certain specific cognitive instruments or authorities in 
different fields.

We are, according to the Pragmatic Thesis, referring to 
necessary abilities for our practical lives when we are using 
epistemic concepts such as knowledge. In the case of human 
agents, one can assume that these abilities comprise being 
able to perform, intentional epistemic acts. A congenial 
thought to the Epistemic Action Thesis is also expressed by 
Christopher Hookway:

Even if beliefs and judgments are not actions, the process of inquiry or investigation is...an activity. We travel from one location to another in order to make observations or consult works of reference; we carry out experiments; we ask advice from others and discuss our opinions with them, criticizing their views and defending our own. We inquire into the truth of a proposition by carrying out a sequence of actions which are structured or unified by higher order plans and intentions. 4)

The third question'" concerns the object of a method of 
knowledge. We will here assume that the best possible methods 
(in terms of epistemic acts sanctioned by the scientific or 
the social community) will be limited or related to different 
subject-matters or to different topics/questions. This 
assumption will be called the Relativity Thesis. We introduce 
a subject-matter whatever it is (a question concerning the



truth value of a particular proposition or a question 
concerning a more broader subject-matter) and we then ask 
about suitable methods for answering the questions.

The alternative to a so-called delimited; method is a topic 
pp.ntral method. where we assume that the method is so 
infallible and general that it does not just operate in cases 
where we take certain things for granted. A method of 
knowledge is then not something that is attached to specific 
topics or subject-matters. We should be able to use it or 
apply it irrespectively of what proposition or subject-matter 
we have in mind.

One could assume that if we have a method that is so 
certain or infallible that we can exclude the possibility that 
we are deceived by a Cartesian demon, we would possess a 
method which would be applicable to any possible topic. The 
method could rule out the most extreme defeater to any 
possible knowledge claim i.e. the Cartesian demon. The 
Pragmatic Thesis claims however that epistemic concepts should 
have a fundamental role in our practical lives. These concepts 
cannot fulfil that role if the methods of knowledge (or the 
epistemic actions) are not linked or related to different 
subject-matters. If the requirement for knowledge was that we 
should use the best available method in the sense that all 
known possibilities-for error were excluded (i.e. that we in 
our use of particular methods could take nothing for granted, 
for example, in terms of statistical tendencies) our practical 
lives would be very impoverished in terms of cognitive and 
non-cognitive objectives.

We could also ask if our practice of asking specific 
questions would make any sense if we assumed that a correct



answer could only be reached through a so-called topic neutral 
method. If the use of that type of method presupposed that we 
should take nothing for granted we could ask why we were 
interested in the specific questions in the first place. We 
would rather be interested in every possible proposition in 
our belief system through our choice of the method.

The Relativity Thesis resembles views expressed by the 
later Wittgenstein and P.F. Strawson in his article "Does 
Knowledge Have Foundations?". Strawson, for example, states 
that doubts and questions in our epistemic practice only arise 
within frameworks of knowledge and different assumptions.4 ) 
However, there is the further controversial question of if it 
makes sense to question the general frameworks or the 
assumptions such as the belief in the existence of the 
external world.

The Relativity Thesis is an expression of the thought that 
we use epistemic concepts such as a method of knowledge in 
correlation to particular questions. We can not make sense of 
our epistemic practice (asking, for instance, whether p or 
not-p) if we do not link or relate the best available methods 
to particular subject matters. It seems that the sceptic who 
denies the Relativity Thesis has to challenge the assumption 
that a conception of knowledge should make sense of our 
epistemic practice in order to make his sceptical move. This 
manoeuvre is a radical step to take. It is a step which is not 
favoured by some modern sceptics. They want instead to use the 
ordinary man's conception of knowledge in order to make their 
sceptical challenge more forceful. The sceptic would make us

i > - r: .

feel more uneasy if he actually starts off with our concept of 
knowledge or justification in his sceptical argumentation. The



project of the sceptic is then to show that our concept of 
knowledge or justification presupposses conditions which can 
lead to sceptical conclusions.

The fourth and last question is a question about the 
character of the standards for a method of knowledge. We could 
first ask about the source of the epistemic standards. The 
methods we have refered to as the best available methods are 
here assumed to be methods or acts sanctioned by prevailing 
epistemic standards in the scientific (or the social) 
community. We could further ask about the similarities 
between the epistemic standards in different fields. We will 
here operate under the assumption that there is ai^ unity in 
these epistemic standards in the sense that there is no 
crucial difference between the epistemic standards in
scientific/philosophical (and sceptical) theorizing. This 
assumption will be called the Unity of Epistemic Standards. 
The thesis express the view that human rationality is singular 
in content. There are no ambiguities in our standards of 
rationality even though they can find different forms of 
application in specific fields depending on, for instance, the 
best available method with reference to the subject matter. 
The choice of the methods are, however, chosen with respect to 
the overriding standards of rationality in the social 
community. This thesis has to be clarified and substantiated 
through concrete examples of reasoning in scientific, 
philosophical and so-called everyday debates. The epistemic 
patterns have to be abstracted or generalized from, for 
example, our concrete scientific practices in a way which is 
informative and explanatory. One possible way of doing it 
would be to describe the general standards of reasoning in



terms of, for example, the hvpothetico-deductive method, or 
some inductive methods. and in terms of requirements of
mhp.rence and si mol i citv/eleaance of theories. Our last 
mentioned assumption about the sources for the epistemic 
standards can be interpreted as a way of expressing an 
internal conception of rationality. The conception of 
rationality is internal in the sense that it finds the
material for epistemic standards from within our scientific 
and our common knowledge practice.

One could ask if this internal conception of rationality 
commits one to a crude epistemological maioritarianism. If one 
locates the epistemic authority to one's social community it 
seems likely that it is not possible to make room for knowing 
cognitive rebels who challenge the prevailing paradigms and 
the actual scientific authorities. The so-called internal 
conception of rationality makes, however, room for reliable 
cognitive rebels in our epistemic community in the following 
sense. The cognitive rebels (who possess knowledge in terms 
of the Best-Available-Method theory) can in the long run 
pursuade the majority of the scientific community to accept
their results on the basis of: 1) a clearer grasp of the
inherent epistemic criteria in the scientific practice and/or 
2) a more fruitful application of the criteria in the 
scientific investigations. Paul K Moser seems to have
expressed a simil^ar view. Moser states that the epistemic 
authority does not lie in one's social community itself. The 
epistemic authority lies instead in the justifying evidence
possessed by one's social community. Moser claims that:

Even if an individual's social community is rarely shown to be mistaken regarding its common knowledge claims



(and this is a big if), we should hesitate nonetheless to infer that epistemic authority lies in the cognitive decisions of one's social community. For the cognitive decisions of one's social community can., and often do, arise in epistemically unjustified and irrational ways. (Recall, for instance, the notorious Lysenko affair in Soviet biology, or the earlier widespread commitment to racism and sexism in the USA.) 6)

Some philosophers have cast doubts upon attempts to
internalize norms of rationality. This is regarded as an
attempt to avoid the deep, sceptical worry whether our
scientific practice is actually correct. The radical sceptic 
will still not be satisfied if he hears that a belief has been 
reached by the best available method. The sceptic will ask why 
the best available method necessarily leads to true beliefs. 
Dr John Kenyon says, for example, that:

Most modern philosophers, having given up on the project of satisfying the sceptic, adopt an internal conception of rationality. Some with a particularly soft spot for science favour general principles of the sort to which scientific inference conforms, rather more than those who, like Wittgenstein are anxious to preserve an equal legitimacy and sovereign independence for other forms of intellectual life, such as aesthetic, moral or religious belief. 7)

The problem is, however, what this sceptical worry amounts to. 
The worry must be reasonable in the sense that we understand 
the grounds for raising it. The rationale and the structure of 
the sceptical argumentation must not presuppose any notion of 
justification or explanation already embedded in the corpus of 
beliefs which is under challenge. The sceptic cannot just 
claim that his sceptical hypothesis provides a better 
explanation of the scientific practice than any other non- 
sceptical hypothesis where the concept of a better explanation 
is fetched from the scientific practice itself.

We will later investigate two different attempts to 
Provide so-called external reflections to our corpus of



scientific beliefs. One attempt is a defence of common-sense-
and scientific knowledge Ærom some kind of a priori_/
justification. The other theory raises an external sceptical 
worry about our whole corpus of scientific beliefs. We will 
see how the thesis of the Unity of Epistemic Standards will 
stand up in confrontation with the two different attempts. The 
claim of the Unity of Epistemic Standards should be seen as a 
challenge to different projects concerning either external 
justifications of our scientific beliefs or, external 
sceptical threats. The dilemma is that if one denies the 
familiar canons of reasoning in the so-called external 
reflections they become incomprehensible, and if one does not 
deny them, the external reflections become circular.

There is one type of scepticism which uses our familiar 
standards of reasoning in order to show that they may lead to 
fundamental inconsistencies in our corpus of beliefs. This is 
more like a reductio ad absurdum of our familiar standards. 
This sceptical strategy does not face the objection of 
question-begging raised above.

If one looks at the theoretical status of our different 
theses about the concept of knowledge, differences will be 
found. The Pragmatic Thesis, the Thesis of the Unity of 
Epistemic Standards and the Differential Verification Thesis 
are general philosophical claims delineating the area for our 
epistemic practice. This practice takes the form of the Best- 
Available-Method characterization in the case of knowledge, 
and becomes qualified through the Epistemic Action Thesis and 
the Relativity Thesis. In short: doing the best one can with 
xefPrince to the subject-matter.



One ambition of this thesis is to formulate a vocabulary 
to deal with traditional problems in the theory of knowledge 
without any firm commitments to distinctions of familiar 
theories such as traditional foundational ism / coherentism and 
internalism / externalism. As was said before, these type of 
theories may be designed to too great a degree for specific 
problems, and they may face problems of adjusting themselves 
to a wider range of sceptical problems. The theory presented 
here is a kind of reliabilist theory. However, the ambition is 
that the BAM theory should be able to accomodate the main 
attractions of other familiar theories in the debate. The 
upshot can be seen as an ecumenical theory of knowledge.

AN OUTLINE OF THE PROJECT
The theories of knowledge we shall present and discuss have 
some important features in common. The theories claim to apply 
to our intuitive and ordinary concept of knowledge. Their 
grounds for formulating and meeting the sceptical problems are 
features of a concept of knowledge which they assume that we 
operate with in our daily life. The view that they have in 
common is that serious scepticism arises only on the basis of 
features of our so-called ordinary concept of knowledge. The 
theories or the conceptions of knowledge also oppose radical 
idea] -j st\ r solutions to the sceptical problems. Facts are not 
roind-dependent. The theories operate on the realist assumption 
that facts are mind-independent in the sense that they are 
independent of the beliefs about them. The notion of mind- 
independence of facts is not a determinate concept, and we



will later see how different interpretations of the notion may 
affect the sceptical argument. Further, the discussed
theories seem to share one epistemological assumption when 
they present the sceptical problem generated by realism, 
namely epistemological subjectivism. The mind-independent 
world is not given to the subject in the formulation of the 
sceptical problem. What is given or presented to the subject 
are only the subject's impressions of the world. The 
alternative doctrine is called epistemological objectivism, a 
doctrine which assumes that the mind-independent world is 
given or presented to the subject.

A main difference between the theories which we will 
discuss is how they look upon the sources of the sceptical 
problems in terms of conceptions of knowledge. The theories 
differ from one another in opinions about what features of our 
concept of knowledge give rise to the most serious sceptical 
challenges, and the theories also differ from one another in 
terms of how they conceive and formulate the most serious 
sceptical problems. These features of a conception of 
knowledge often occur together and interlinked in sceptical 
arguments. They can, however, be seen as separate bases for 
sceptical challenges or arguments, and some theories have 
explicitly been formulated in response to the challenges which 
the features have provided. The selected-sceptical problems 
can be seen as main sceptical problems in the current 
epistemological debate, and the chosen theories of knowledge 
can be seen as major alternatives in the debate.

The BAM theory will be compared with the different 
theories. We will argue that the BAM theory does not face 
certain crucial objections raised against the delineated



doctrines. The present thesis attempts to explain the 
motivations behind the sceptical problems, and expose if there 
are any theoretical difficulties in answering them. The BAM 
theory aims to explain the inclinations towards and against 
sceptical threats. Sceptical problems should not be 
trivialized! The sceptical challenges are often the upshots 
of ingenious argumentations, and they deserve to be taken 
seriously. The critical discussion will expose a reductive 
strategy in terms of the sceptical challenges. Instead of four 
sceptical challenges we will derive two sceptical problems 
(with certain qualifications). The discussion will also reveal 
the limits of the possible responses to the radical sceptic.



I. COHERENTISM AND THE INFINITE REGRESS OF JUSTIFICATION 
INTRODUCTION
One assumed feature of a concept of knowledge which can give 
rise to sceptical challenges is the so-called internalist 
requirement. This requirement is the claim that epistemic/ 
justifying properties must be accessible to the knowing 
subject. The internalist requirement is well known in the 
history of philosophy. Many philosophers have endorsed some 
kind of internalist conception of knowledge or justification. 
What justifies a belief is something transparent to the 
knowing subject. The internalist claim is that the 
justification or the ground for the knowledge claim is always 
presented within the subject's own perspective. A justifying 
feature could, for example, be that the belief is clear and 
distinct to the subject. This is the familiar Cartesian 
requirement of justification. A contrasting approach is a so- 
cal
led externalist theory which claims that justifying properties 
or justifying facts lie outside the belief system of the 
subject. The justifying properties lie outside the belief 
system in the sense that they lie outside the subject's ken. 
According to an externalist theory a belief could be justified 
if it is produced by a reliable mechanism, or if the belief 
causally indicates the fact which it is about.

In this chapter, a representative internalist theory will 
be presented. The theory starts off with an internalist 
requirement as a fundamental basis for an epistemological



theory. The project of the theory is to formulate a conception 
of knowledge which can cope with the sceptical threat of an 
infinite regress of justification. This sceptical threat seems 
to arise from the attitude of taking internalism seriously.

We will see how we can explain the argumentative situation 
through the Best-Available-Method requirement as a constraint 
upon a method of knowledge. A proposition which will be argued 
for is that the BAM theory stops the infinite regress of 
justification (with certain qualifications) but transforms the 
sceptical problem to the problem of how our beliefs can 
correspond to a mind-independent reality. We will also see how 
the qualifying constraint - the Epistemic Action Thesis - can 
explain inclinations to accept internalism. In addition, a 
criticism will be developed of the theory's attempt to cope 
with the sceptical challenge from realism. The criticism is 
based upon the thesis of the Unity of Epistemic Standards.

THE CONTOURS OF BONJOUR'S COHERENCE THEORY OF KNOWLEDGE 
The theory which we will examine is Laurence BonJour's 
coherence theory of knowledge. The theory has been regarded 
by many philosophers as the most sophisticated attempt so far 
to formulate an internalist, coherence theory of
justification/knowledge. It is an encouraging, detailed 
attempt to formulate a coherence theory of empirical
justification on the basis of the internalist requirement. 
Coherentism is probably one of the most favoured theory option 
in epistemology today. It has been applied in different areas 
such as ethics, empirical knowledge and mathematics. A well 
known example of a coherence theory of justification in the



context of ethics is John Rawls' theory of a reflective 
painiibrium which is presented in his book A Theory of 
Justice.

BonJour's theory is in some important respects a 
fyadi tional epistemological theory. It is traditional in the 
sense that it puts justification and normativity in the 
foreground of the definition of a concept of knowledge. The 
theory goes against all attempts to naturalize epistemology in 
the sense of (a) replacing "justification" with descriptive, 
natural conditions in the definiens (as in causal theories of 
knowledge), or (b) replacing global sceptical questions about 
a whole corpus of scientific beliefs with local sceptical 
doubts as in, for instance, Quine's naturalized epistemology.

Justification is seen as a generic concept where epistemic 
justification is just one species among other species like for 
example moral justification. The general concept of 
justification could be seen as that of a reason or warrant of 
some type which meets some appropriate standard. The 
appropriate standard for epistemic justification is the 
standard of truth. According to Bonjour, the reason or motive 
for the concept of justification as an element in the concept 
of knowledge is that truth is not immediate. Truth does not 
present itself to us directly. We need some intermediate links 
between our subjective starting points and our objective goals 
in terms of truths. Our justificatory steps can be seen as 
the bridge which can lead us to truth which is our ultimate 
9oal as cognitive agents. Epistemic justification can then be 
seen as attempts to put forward criteria of truth. BonJour 
states that :



If truth were somehow immediately and 
unproblematically accessible (as it is, on some 
accounts, for God) so that one could in all 
cases opt simply to believe the truth, then the 
concept of justification would be of little 
significance and would play no independent role 
in cognition. But this epistemically ideal 
situation is quite obviously not the one in 
which we find ourselves. We have no such 
immediate and unproblematic access to truth, 
and it is for this reason that justification 
comes into the picture. 8)

BonJour's theory is original in the sense that it tries to 
combine a coherence theory of justification/knowledge with a 
realist, correspondence theory of truth. Coherence theorists 
of justification have often been eager to combine their 
accounts with coherence theories of truth in order to avoid a 
specific sceptical challenge - the possibility of a mis-match 
between coherent belief systems and mind-independent facts. In 
order to make the relation between justification and truth 
tight, certain idealist coherence theorists have been eager to 
identify truth with some kind of ideal coherence. BonJour 
states that this type of solution to the problem about the 
relation between justification and truth is unsatisfactory. He 
holds that it is circular to argue that a certain theory of 
justification should be accepted because it is truth- 
conducive, and then argue that the conception of truth should 
be accepted because only that kind of conception of truth can 
match the standard of justification. BonJour accepts realist 
intuitions and thinks that the price is too high to succumb to 
more idealistic theories of truth. He tries to bolster up his 
realist intutions with a traditional, transcendental argument 
in the following way:



not everything can have reality as the object 
of an act of thought or representation for the 
representative act must itself exist an sich if 
it is to confer representative reality on its 
object. 9)

BonJour states that an epistemological theory should provide 
answers to two questions: 1) What is a correct account of the 
standards of epistemic justification?; and 2) How can we show 
that the standards are truth conducive? An answer to the 
second question is called by BonJour a meta-justificatory 
argument. An answer to this question is important according to 
BonJour. If we cannot give a satisfactory reply to the meta- 
just ificatory question, our epistemological theory will be 
quite arbitrary.

THE SOURCES OF THE INFINITE REGRESS PROBLEM
The main motivation for BonJour's coherentist theory of 
justification/knowledge is j thus the so-called infinite regress 
argument. This form of sceptical argument appears at several
places in the history of philosophy. In ancient philosophy
Aristotle and Sextus Empiricus paid close attention to the 
sceptical problem. This is an argument or problem which 
BonJour thinks is the most serious sceptical challenge to an 
epistemological theory. The way one responds to this problem 
will fundamentally influence the shape of one's theory. As 
BonJour expresses it:

empirical knowledge is threatend with an 
infinite and apparently vicious regress of
epistemic justification. Each belief is
justified only if a still prior belief is



justified, and so on, with the apparent result, 
so long as each new justification is 
inferential in character that justification can 
never be completed, indeed can never even 
really get started - and hence that there is no 
empirical justification, and no empirical 
knowledge.10)

The regress has been seen as presenting two types of 
sceptical challenges. On one hand it has been seen as vicious. 
We never seem to find any justification. We always refer to 
other propositions which have to be justified. Justification 
never gets settled if it is of a conditional character. Sextus 
Empiricus expresses this sceptical threat in a statement 
similar to BonJour's:

In the mode deriving from infinite regression, 
we say that what is brought forward as a 
warrant for the matter in question itself needs 
another, and so on ad infinitum. Thus we have 
nowhere whence to begin to establish anything, 
and suspension of judgement follows.il)

If the regress is not seen as vicious it can on the other hand 
present another type of sceptical challenge, a psychological 
challenge. A subject is not able to grasp an infinite chain of 
propositions which is required if we should take the infinite 
regress argument seriously. (If we define the concept of 
knowledge as a dispositional concept we may, according to some 
philosophers, be able to meet this latter objection. A subject 
may have an infinite number of dispositional convictions at a 
certain moment. The subject may be able to respond to an 
infinite number of queries even though he does not have the 
answers actualized at the specific moment).

It is commonly understood that the infinite regress problem 
finds its source in the acceptance of the following three 
Propositions:



(1) knowledge must have a basis, (2) the basis must itself be 
propositional knowledge, and (3) the basis and the knowledge 
must be distinct (as must every link in the justificatory 
chain).
Proposition (1) is based upon common intuitions about the 
difference between true belief and knowledge. A subject may be 
lucky in guessing the right answer to a question, but in that 
case we are not keen on ascribing knowledge to the subject. 
Proposition (3) is based upon the intuitively plausible view 
that justification must be informative, i.e. non-circular or 
non-vicious. Proposition (2) is based in Bonjour's case upon 
his emphasis on the concept of epistemic responsibility and 
the doctrine of internalism.

According to BonJour, justification of beliefs is something 
which we only attribute to responsible epistemic agents. When 
we are using words or concepts such as epistemic 
justified/unjustified we are involving ourselves in the 
business of epistemic praise or blame, and we therefore need 
to operate with a concept of epistemic rationality or 
justification which expresses standards applicable within the 
knowing subject's own perspective. Justification is always 
something which presents itself from within the cognitive 
agent's own point of view, hence the requirement that 
epistemic standards should be internally accessible to the 
epistemic agent (i.e. the demand for the doctrine of 
internalism). A belief is justified for a subject only if the 
subject has grasped a reason for the belief. We find ourselves 
involved in propositional justification (citing a proposition 
as support for another proposition) because of our internalist 
requirement. Justificatory elements must be accessible to the



knowing subject, and believed propositions can fulfil the 
internalist requirement. The regress seems to start because we 
take believed propositions as paradigmatic elements which 
fulfil the internalist requirement concerning evidence or 
grounds for knowledge. The question "How do you know?" can be 
repeatably asked for whatever proposition q we put forward as 
evidence for a knowledge claim p. We find ourselves in an 
infinite regress of justification if we do not want to take 
things for granted, and as long as we operate with 
propositional justification. Epistemic justification depends 
then on a proposition's being related in some qualified way to 
other propositions.

However, it is controversial to hold that the core of the 
concept of epistemic justification is the concept of epistemic 
responsibility. A common raised objection is that the 
application of a concept of responsibility requires that 
beliefs are voluntary as in the case of human actions. I 
cannot be held responsible for something I cannot help doing. 
If someone ought to do something or is held responsible for 
doing it, he should be able to perform the action. It is more 
generally claimed by philosophers that ought implies can. The 
use of an ought (responsibility) vocabulary in a certain field 
such as the doxastic/epistemic field, presupposes that the 
cognitive agent is able to choose what to believe. However, 
beliefs are involuntary. I cannot help believing that a man is 
walking down the street if I look out of the window. Hence, we 
should not use the concept of responsibility in the context of 
the epistemic justification of empirical beliefs. To this kind 
°f objection Bonjour has the following plausible answer:



while it is true that beliefs of this sort 
(perceptual and introspective), or indeed 
perhaps of any sort, are not voluntary in any 
simple way, it is wrong to regard them as 
involuntary to the degree which this view (the 
objection) requires. While one may not be able 
to decide simply not to accept such a belief, 
one can, especially over an extended period of 
time, "bracket" the belief: refuse to take it 
seriously, to draw any conclusions from it, to 
act upon it, and so on. This is essentially 
what happens in the case of known perceptual 
illusions, compelling but unsubstantiated 
hunches, and recognized prejudices, for 
example, and there is no reason why the same 
treatment could not be accorded to the sorts of 
beliefs which are superficially involuntary.
12)

It is also often held that believing may be indi TSCt lY 
voluntary, i.e. that we can choose cognitive strategies which 
may influence what actual empirical beliefs we end up with. 
This fact may be enough to preserve the normativity of the 
concept of epistemic justification in the case of empirical 
knowledge. The objections raised against views such as 
BonJour's often assume that the theories of knowledge express 
the view that believing is directly voluntary i.e. that we are 
able to choose in any actual moment what to believe.

A more radical reply to someone who challenges the use of 
the concept of ought or responsibility in the epistemic domain 
is to challenge the ought-implies-can principle. If the use of 
normative concepts such as ought or responsible do not 
presuppose that the agent actually can perform the actions 
(i.e. to believe or abstain to believe), the criticism above 
seems to be disarmed. A proponent of this kind of reply may 
cite examples of statements from the moral field such as He 
ought to be lecturing now, but it is impossible since he is 
currently stricken with aphasia." or "He ought to be lecturing



now, but it is impossible since he is undergoing an 
operation." as grounds for the denial of the ought-implies- 
can principle. He may then claim that the same kind of 
argumentation is valid in the case of the doxastic- or the 
epistemic field. ("He ought to believe p, but it is impossible 
because p is outside his ken."). A possible response to this 
kind of counter-examples is to interpret the sentences in a 
way which does not imply a challenge to the ought-implies-can- 
principle. This type of response is exemplified by C.D.Broad. 
Broad wants to defend the ought-impiies-can-principle by 
reformulating the counter-examples. Broad states that in the 
so-called counter-examples to the ought-implies-can-principle 
the term "ought" is used in a certain conditional sense. Broad 
holds that the counter-examples can be rephrased in the 
following way. If and only if the person had been able to 
lecture, he would have been under an obligation to do so. He 
was not in fact under an obligation to do so because he was 
not able to lecture. (However, the person in question may be 
under some other obligations if he is able to fulfill them. He 
may, for example, be under the obligation to send a telegram 
and tell that he is not able to lecture. )13) The epistemic 
counter-example could be rephrased in the same vein. If and 
only if the subject was able to grasp the proposition p, he 
ought to have believed p.

We have assumed in this thesis that the ought-implies-can- 
Principle can be defended. It is an intuitively plausible 
Principle, and it is here assumed that the onus of proof lies 
among the opponents of the principle. Hence, the radical reply 
to someone who claims that concepts of ought and responsiblity 
should not be used in the epistemic field is not open to us.



According to the Pragmatic Thesis, epistemic concepts such as 
epistemical ly ought do have a practical role to play in the 
lives of human agents. If the applications of concepts such as 
epistemical ly ought do not presuppose that any agent in the 
social community can perform the epistemic action in question, 
the practical role of epistemic language (assigned by the 
Pragmatic Thesis) becomes challenged.

Many philosophers have thought that the core of the 
sceptical problem is to find a satisfactory way to deny one of 
the three propositions in the infinite regress argument. The 
common assumption has been that it is undesirable to face an 
infinite regress of justification. The latter assumption is 
also an assumption that Bonjour shares. The theories one has 
to take seriously are theories that assume that justification
can take place when a subject holds a finite number of
beliefs. The notion of justification has to be a
psychologically realistic notion. If the notion of
justification implies an infinite chain of beliefs, it is
assumed that it is a psychologically unrealistic notion. 
However, it seems that BonJour is not keen on denying any of 
the three propositions in the infinite regress argument. 
According to BonJour, a knowledge claim must have a basis 
which is propositional and which is not identical with the 
knowledge claim. The project for BonJour becomes how one can 
find a reading or an interpretation of the three propositions 
which does not imply an infinite regress of justification.

FOUNDATIONALISM AND EXTERNALIBM
BonJour focuses on two main responses to the infinite regress 
problem which he wants to eliminate; classical foundationalism



and externalism. Foundational ism is the view that the regress 
of propositional justification can terminate in so-called 
foundational beliefs. These are beliefs which it does not make 
sense to challenge because it is hard to imagine anything that 
could be more secure. Primary examples of these kind of 
beliefs are beliefs about our sensory states or perceptual 
beliefs. There are many varieties of foundationalism according 
to their views about the content of the building blocks of 
knowledge.

A serious problem for any foundationalist theory is that 
it must give an account of how we can proceed from the 
building blocks to our ordinary, empirical beliefs about the 
common sense world. The foundationalist finds himself often in 
a dilemma. In order to secure epistemic security (to reach the 
position that no doubt make sense) the foundationalist moves 
in the direction of very thin sensory reports. Yet these 
reports can not on the one hand function as an adequate 
justificatory basis for our ordinary, empirical beliefs 
because they are compatible with the negations of these 
ordinary, object statements. If, on the other hand, the 
foundationalist tries to make his justificatory base thicker 
in order to achieve an adequate foundation for our common 
sense beliefs, he moves away from the security with which the 
sensory reports were associated, and which motivated our end 
of the justificatory quest. The popular candidates for the 
justificatory job in a foundationalist justification have been 
some kind of auasi-coanitive states. Examples of these kind of 
states have been psychological non-doxastic (non- 
Propositional) states such as "having a headache" or "being 
aPPeared to redly". BonJour asks for the motivation for this



kind of delineation of justif icatiory items. Why not also 
assume non-doxastic, non-psychological states? The underlying 
motivation is, according to BonJour that:

the psychological states are accessible to 
reflective awareness in a way that non- 
psychological states are not. Indeed , the 
natural way to think about the examples ... the 
headache and the book appearing red, is to 
include in the picture an awareness of the 
character of the psychological state which is 
somehow justified. Anyone will agree that in 
cases as thus specified (and with everything 
else being equal), the beliefs in question are 
justified; but now the question of how these 
collateral awareness are themselves justified 
cannot be avoided, and I have argued that it 
must ultimately be given a coherentist answer. 
14)

BonJour formulates a novel challenge to any
foundationalist theory. The main difficulty with every
foundational theory is that they violate the requirement of 
epistemic responsibility which is the core feature of a 
concept of justification. BonJour formulates his challenge in 
the following manner. Assume that a foundational belief B has 
a feature Q which confers justificatory status. Does not the 
epistemic agent need to be aware that the belief has feature Q 
in order to have justification or knowledge? The agent seems 
to need an argument of the following form if one should 
endorse the view that the agent should be responsible for his 
epistemic choice:

(1) The belief B has Q
(2) Beliefs having feature Q are highly likely to be true 
Therefore, B is highly likely to be true.



But now the subject needs to provide justification that these 
assumptions hold in order to be epistemically responsible and, 
the subject ends up with a new justificatory argument and so 
forth. In the case of non-cognitive intuitions as postulated 
justifiers, the question thus becomes how the presence of a 
non-doxastic psychological state makes the acceptance of a 
belief epistemically responsible.

BonJour's criticism is natural and plausible given his 
normative concept of epistemic justification. It seems that an 
opponent has to challenge the normative concept of epistemic 
justification in order to avoid BonJour's criticism. We have 
expressed sympathy with BonJour's normative notion of 
epistemic justification (and knowledge) through the Epistemic 
Action Thesis. The difference between a knowing subject and a 
non-knowing subject is that the former acted in a favourable 
way from an epistemic point of view. Hence, we must stop the 
infinite regress of justification (if it is possible) through 
some other route than through a challenge of BonJour's 
normative notion of epistemic justification.

Another way of responding to the infinite regress problem 
could be the view which is commonly called externalism. 
Externalist theories of knowledge locate the justificatory 
source of a belief outside the perspective of the epistemic 
agent. According to an externalist, what makes a belief 
Justified could be that the belief is caused by the fact which 
the belief is about, or that the belief is produced by a 
reliable process or method. Pure internalism and pure 
externalism are analytical classifications and it is hard to 
find them exemplified among any real authors in the debate.



The more common situation is that one finds them mixed with 
each other. The so-called externalist often qualifies his 
position by saying that it is not enough for a belief to be 
justified in that it is produced by a reliable method. The
epistemic agent also needs to have no reasons against the 
assumption that he has the reliable method. However, the 
problem with these hybrid theories is that one lacks an 
overriding rationale for picking out the right mixture of 
externalist/internalist elements. The introduction of the 
internalist qualifications to the externalist accounts are 
often motivated by intuitively appealing counter-examples to 
the pure externalist theories, and the internalist 
qualifications made by the externalist have often the flavour 
of being ad hoc adjustments. The problem with these hybrid 
theories is that the original theory (externalism) is not 
doing any explanatory work. What is saving the theory in the 
case of the different counter-examples are the introduced 
qualifications. The qualified externalist theories are in many 
cases complicated, and they do not satisfy the requirement to 
present a simple account.

One could ask what kind of reasons philosophers have 
presented when they been keen on accepting some form of 
externalism apart from the infinite regress argument. Keith 
Lehrer, for example, states that externalism is better seen as 
an account of the possession of information rather than as an 
account of the attainment of knowledge. 15) The fact that the 
externalist may be plausible in the former sense can make us 
keen on drawing the wrong conclusion that the theory also is 
Plausible in the latter sense. Externalism also seems to
Provide an explanation for how our beliefs correspond to the



world. Externalism states that our beliefs are correlated to 
facts in the world through causal relations. The externalist 
approach to the concept of knowledge seems to fit well with a 
naturalistic conception of Man. In this naturalistic theory 
knowing subjects are assumed to be biological creatures with 
certain sense receptors which register the facts of the world. 
Some philosophers have further claimed that externalism is 
faithful to our ordinary conception of knowledge. Externalism 
seems to make true our knowledge ascriptions to infants and 
animals. The theory does not require the possession of the 
ability to reflect upon one's beliefs. What is required for 
knowledge is just the possession of some reliable methods 
and/or causal relations between the beliefs and the facts. 
Philosophers have also claimed that some kind of externalist 
theory is the only satisfactory solution to the Gettier 
problem. Gettier cases or so-called defeated knowledge cases 
can be explained by referring to the lack of causal relations 
between true beliefs and facts of the world.

The externalist often makes a sharp distinction between
justification and knowledge, and he claims that the
externalist theory is plausible in the case of knowledge, but
not in the case of justification. This latter claim would be
denied by BonJour. According to BonJour, justification is
essential for knowledge and one cannot make a sharp
distinction between the conditions for knowledge and the
conditions for justification. The externalist could illustrate
his claim that his theory is adequate as a characterization of
knowledge through the following story cited by Richard Foley:

Recall D.H.Lawrence's story of the boy who when 
he rides his rocking horse is able unfailingly 
to pick the winners at a local race track. It



is plausible to think that such a boy somehow 
knows who the winner will be, and it is 
plausible to suppose this even if we also 
suppose that the boy has not been told that his 
picks are always correct. In other words, it is 
plausible to suppose that the boy somehow knows 
who the winners will be even if he lacks 
adequate evidence for his picks. 16)

How could we explain this puzzle case through the BAM 
theory? We could explain our hesitation to ascribe knowledge 
to the boy through the Differential Verification Thesis. One 
could assume that the boy does not know if he has never 
checked out whether his predictions converge with the results 
of some other independent test or criterion. There is no 
differential verification from the perspective of the boy. 
However, if someone else has checked out if the boy's 
predictions converge with the results of an independent test, 
that person may know who the winners will be on the basis of 
the information from the boy. The boy could be seen as a 
source of information for a knowing subject even though we 
could not explain the actual mechanism behind the correct 
predictions.

BonJour among several authors tries to formulate plausible 
counterexamples to the pure externalist. He wants to show 
that externalists do not present adequate conditions for the 
concepts of knowledge or justification. According to BonJour

true belief if he is not aware of the external condition which 
the externalist states is enough for justification or 
knowledge. If a person, for instance, developed clairvoyance 
as a reliable process but is not aware of whether the process 
is reliable, and has serious arguments against the claim that

does a fluke that an epistemic agent has a



one should believe in reliable clairvoyance, we are not eager 
to ascribe him with justified beliefs.

BonJour also states that it seems strange that the
externalist accepts the internalist requirement whi ch
originated the problem of the infinite regress of
justification, and then waive this requirement in the case of 
basic beliefs.

what generates the regress problem in the first 
place,...is the requirement that for a belief 
to be justified for a particular person it is 
necessary not only that there be true premises 
or reasons somehow available in the situation 
that in principle could provide a basis for a 
justification, but also that the believer in 
question knows or at least justifiably believes 
some such set of premises or reasons and thus 
be himself in a position to offer the 
corresponding justification. 17)

Even though we can present different plausible reasons for 
an externalist theory it seems that the theory has 
consequences which are not acceptable. Bonjour states that the 
only plausible alternative to externalism is an internalist 
theory in terms of a coherentist theory of justification and 
knowledge. We will next investigate if this dialectical 
manoeuvre is plausible.

THE LTMTTS OF A COHERENCE THEORY OF KNOWLEDGE
BonJour thinks that the only type of theory which can 
satisfactory meet the internalist requirement (in order to 
present a concept of justification which has as its core the 
concept of epistemic rationality) is a coherence theory. A



coherence theory also avoids an infinite regress of 
justification. The number of beliefs which one cites as 
justificatory is limited. The beliefs form a so-called 
justificatory, coherent set. Coherence among beliefs is 
explained through concepts such as logical and probabilistic 
consistency, and through the presence of the number and the 
strength of different inferential relations. The lack of 
unexplained anomalies in the belief system is something which 
increases the coherence of the set of beliefs.

In order to avoid a circularity in the justification of 
beliefs BonJour introduces the concepts of linear- and non
linear justification. The key concept in this context for 
BonJour is the concept of mutual or reciprocal support. There 
is no fundamental epistemic priority among different beliefs. 
They all receive their justificatory status through the 
presence of other beliefs in the overall context of a coherent 
system.

the component beliefs of such coherent system 
will ideally be so related that each can be 
justified in terms of the others, with the 
direction of argument on a particular occasion 
of local justification depending on which 
belief or set of beliefs has actually been 
challenged in that particular situation. And 
hence, a coherence theory will claim , the 
apparent circle of justification is not in fact 
vicious because it is not genuinely a circle. 
The justification of a particular empirical 
belief finally depends, not on other particular 
beliefs as the linear conception of 
justification would have it, but instead of] the 
overall system and its coherence. 18)

A crucial question for BonJour is whether the coherence 
theorist will meet the internalist requirement if one assumes



that coherence is necessary and adequate for justification. 
Can we really assume that a person has an adequate 
representation of his whole coherent belief system? Must we 
not instead assume that he has some good reasons to claim that 
he has an adequate representation of his beliefs and their 
coherence? If not, do we not end up in external ism in the 
sense that the knowing subject is justified through the 
coherence among his beliefs which can be a fact quite outside 
his own perspective? The solution for BonJour lies in his 
introduction of the so-called Doxastic presumption. The 
Doxastic presumption is a presumption that an epistemic 
agent's representation of his belief system is approximately 
correct. It should not be seen as a premise in a justificatory 
argument in order to avoid a new regress of justification.

The Doxastic presumption is rather a 
characterization of something which is, from 
the standpoint of a coherence theory, a basic 
and unavoidable feature of cognitive practice. 
Epistemic reflection, according to such a 
theory, begins from a (perhaps tacit) 
representation of myself as having 
(approximately) such and such a specific system 
of beliefs: only relative to such a 
representation can questions of justification 
be meaningfully raised and answered. 19)

BonJour's argumentation against rival theories has been met 
by vehement objections. It seems that BonJour is just waiving 
the internalist requirement in the case of the Doxastic 
Presumption. The same type of objection which BonJour raised 
a9ainst foundationalism/externalism can in other words be 
raised against himself. How could something outside the 
subject's ken make his belief justified?



It seems correct as Bonjour points out that any 
epistemological theory has to take certain things for granted. 
Only relative to certain assumptions can questions of 
justification be meaningfully raised and answered. In other 
words, we relate the methods of knowledge to different subject 
matters. This is our Relativity Thesis. But what we can 
challenge is the status which Bonjour assigns to the Doxastic 
presumption. According to BonJour, the Doxastic presumption 
should not be seen as a premise. It should instead be seen as

the background presumption against which issues 
of epistemic justification are raised. 20)

This just seems to be a game with words! What is essential for 
the justificatory point of view is the question of whether the 
Doxastic presumption has propositional content, and this seems 
to be the case! It makes claims about the representation of a 
subject's belief-system. BonJour admits also that his 
coherence theory has limitations in meeting a scepticism about 
the representation of a system of beliefs. But Bonjour states 
that a failure to meet one type of scepticism does not mean 
that there is no point in trying to meet some other type of 
scepticism through the theory. However, the problem is that 
BonJour faces a bi-furcation in his epistemological theory. 
°ne type of statement (statements about the representation of 
belief systems) has a foundationalist kind of justification 
(or some other kind of justification) while all other 
statements have a coherentist type of justification. Why 
cannot the foundationalist state that his basic reports about



sensory impressions are basic and unavoidable ingredients of 
our cognitive practice?

Some philosophers (such as Alvin Goldman) think that 
BonJour involves himself in a level confusion when ha brings 
forward his criticism against the foundationalist's answer to 
the infinite regress problem. Goldman thinks that BonJour 
confuses (A) what is required for a belief to be basic (that 
is, basically justified) with (B) what is required for a 
person to be justified in believing that his belief is basic. 
BonJour is

confusing the concept of justified belief with 
that of an iterated epistemic concept, viz, 
being justified in believing that one has a 
justified belief. 21)

However, the criticism is not convincing as BonJour rightly 
replies. It presupposes already that the externalist- 
foundational ist reading of "justified" is correct. What one is 
saying by introducing the different level-descriptions is that 
the externalist/foundationalist definition of the concept of 
being justified is correct, and given that it is correct, one 
can also meet the internalist objection by introducing a 
distinction between different questions (being justified/being 
justified that one is justified). BonJour spates that:

If justification, as the internalist claims, 
requires that I have in my cognitive possession 
a reason for thinking that the belief in 
question is true, then merely by reflecting on 
that reason I will ordinarily also be justified 
in believing that I have it, and hence in 
believing that I am justified. 22)



However, what Bonjour does is just to present the internalist 
theory, and he claims that the difference between being 
justified and being justified, that one is justified (in the 
reliabilist, externalist sense) is not as dramatic as the 
externalist claims. These facts converge in many cases where 
the subject is a human being. The knowing subject is in this 
case able to reflect upon his reasoning. However, the 
externalist needs independent reasons to accept the 
internalist theory.

Another problem raised against BonJour's coherence theory 
is how he can explain the role of observation within his 
coherentist framework. According to many epistemological 
theories, observation plays a significant epistemic role. 
Hence, any satisfactory theory must give an account of the 
specific status of observational beliefs. It is important that 
this desideratum for an epistemological theory does not just 
introduce a foundationalist constraint i.e. that a theory 
should make room for some privileged status of observational 
beliefs. If so, it would be a question-begging criterion in 
the debate between the foundationalist and the coherentist.

BonJour states the criterion of adequacy in the form that 
any adequate theory of empirical knowledge must make room for 
Putative observational input into the belief system. Input in 
terms of what BonJour calls cognitively spontaneous beliefs 
(beliefs which immediately strike the subject) is necessary a 
BriQri in order to have empirical knowledge of an independent 
world. If input is not required into the cognitive system, the 
a9reement between the belief sytem and the world becomes 
accidental. BonJour states that:



as a straightforward consequence of the idea 
that epistemic justification must be truth- 
conducive, a coherence theory of empirical 
justification must require that in order for 
the beliefs of a cognitive system to be even 
candidates for empirical justification, that 
system must contain laws attributing a high 
degree of reliability to a reasonable variety 
of cognitively spontaneous beliefs... 23)

BonJour claims that it is not an a priori truth that 
cognitively spontaneous beliefs are in fact reliable. This is 
an empirical issue which should be based purely on coherence 
within the cognitive system. If no class of observational 
beliefs were in internal agreement with one another, the 
beliefs would not be warranted. All empirical justification 
depends on coherence according to coherentism, while 
foundationalist theories attribute some intitial credibility 
to observational beliefs.

There are different types of criticism that can be raised 
against BonJour's attempt to explain observation on the basis 
of his coherence theory. A natural and often cited objection 
is the question of whether cognitive spontaneity of a belief 
is a psychological feature which is accessible to the subject 
in the way that internalism requires. What should be counted 
as spontaneity? Is not spontaneity a (causal) dispositional 
property, and hence a property that the subject cannot have 
access to in an actual moment of belief? A belief is defined 
as spontaneous if it strikes a subject under certain 
conditions.

We could also ask if it is possible as BonJour states that 
the whole justification of observational beliefs comes from



coherence. It might turn out that we do not assign any postive 
epistemic status to a specific class of perceptual beliefs 
because they may stand in logical conflict with one another. 
However, we need some reason for why we are interested in 
perceptual beliefs in the first place. Are we not interested 
in these beliefs because we think that they carry some initial 
epistemological weight? There may be classes of perceptual 
beliefs that we have to give up because they possess 
incoherences, but the result could be that we consider some 
other class of perceptual beliefs instead! We are moving in 
the circle of perceptual beliefs, and coherence could be seen 
as a tool to discriminate between different classes of them.

We could put forward the question how the specific status 
of observational beliefs should be explained through the BAM 
theory. We have already challenged the view that a method of 
knowledge could be defined by examples. This definition 
procedure would not be able to explain epistemological 
disagreements about, for example, the veracity of perception. 
If we favour perception as a way of knowing it could instead 
be seen as one of our best available methods in our everyday- 
and scientific practices. The reliance on perception (under 
suitable conditions) as a way of knowing, has an 
linavni dabi I i tv and an universal i tv in human practices. We find 
It hard to imagine what a human (and an animal) existence 
could be without some kind of perceptual faculty as a way of 
knowing. it is important to have the qualifications 
human/animal existences in the statement above. In the case of 
9odlike beings as knowing subjects there is, according to 
certain theological doctrines, no distinction between 
Perceiving and conceiving. It would therefore be wrong to



claim that sense perception is an unavoidable way of knowing 
for any type of (hypothetical) knowing subject.

The conclusion to draw from the criticism above is that 
BonJour has difficulties in keeping his theory pure both in 
respect of internalism and coherentism. BonJour introduces 
qualifications in his theory (the Doxastic presumption and the 
concept of cognitive spontaneous beliefs) which can be seen as 
externalistic and foundationalist in their character. The BAM 
theory provides also a more plausible explanation of the 
epistemological status of perceptual beliefs than BonJour's 
coherentist theory.

THE-BEST-AVAILABLE-METHOD THEORY AND THE INFINITE REGRESS 
PROBLEM
Could we find an alternative explanation of the state of the 
debate between the externalist and the internalist? We could 
introduce the thesis of the best available method, and we 
could say that - using the best available method amounts^to be 
justified that we are justified (i.e. that one has for 
instance checked that one's evidence is adequate for the 
knowledge claim, if that is possible for the epistemic agent).
This could explain why an internalist so many times thinks
that an externalist is not giving an adequate answer. It can
also give a reason to the externalist as to why one should
take the prescriptions from the internalist seriously in many 
cases.

By introducing the notion of a best available method we 
could also terminate the regress of justificiation if we 
cperate within a so-called scientific framework. If so, we



could eliminate one reason for prefering a coherentist option 
in BonJour's sense. In other words, we have made a comparison 
with other cognitive methods, and we have found out that the 
method in question comes up with more correct answers than any 
other available method. As long as we operate within a 
scientific framework we will, in principle, come up with an 
answer.

If one finds out that one has reached a belief with a best
available method (from a scientific point of view) one has not
relied on an unargued assumption. An epistemic community has
often developed easy ways of identifying best possible methods
for truth-inquiry through reliance on authorities.
Christopher Hookway, for example, emphasizes the co-operative
character of an epistemic community. One project of an
epistemic community is to find easy and accessible ways for
answering different types of questions. The knowing subject
should not need to go through a careful investigation of the
suitability of a method for a specific question in the sense
of checking the specific details of the method. He can just
rely on the assumption that the method is described as
reliable by certain authorities. Hookway states that:

Since inquiry is a public communal activity, 
reliance upon the testimony of others is 
essential to the ways in which our knowledge 
grows. I inevitably rely upon other people and 
upon information stored in books and other 
records. 24)

Yet if we introduce the realist challenge to the scientific 
world picture, we introduce a problem of justification which 
the coherentist finds as problematic as the f oundationalist .“ 
The difference between them in this case is just the amount of 
beliefs with which we confront the mind-independent world. For



the coherentist it amounts to a confrontation between the 
world and a coherent system of beliefs, and for the 
foundationalist it amounts to a confrontation between the 
world and some single, foundational belief. In order to 
generate a quest for a justificatory argument we have to
introduce some doubts into the context which will motivate us 
to ask for further justification. One way of doing this is to 
throw doubt on the use of method or the choice of methods from 
a scientific perspective. A more radical form of doubt is to 
introduce the classical realist challenge to our beliefs and 
our methods through the assumption of a mind-independent 
world.

There are two different ways in which an infinite regress 
of justification still could arise in the case of the BAM
theory. We exclude here the question how we can know that the 
best available methods amount to knowledge. These methods are, 
according to the BAM theory, characterized as methods of
knowledge. The questions that remain are: 1) what are the best
available methods in scientific (and in everyday) practice, 
and 2) how does the subject know that he has used the best 
available methods in his truth inquiry. There seem to arise 
infinite regresses of justification in both cases. In order to 
come up with answers to the questions 1) or 2), one has to 
Present well-grounded reasons and so forth.

The first type of response to the infinite regress of
justification is to make certain assumptions about the knowing 
subject. We could say that we are characterizing knowledge 

a subject qua member of a scientific community, or more 
Senerally, for a subject qua member of our social community. 
We are not just talking about individual subjects such as



Smith and Jones. We are instead mentioning an arbitrary 
subject in the BAM account who is a representative of our 
scientific or social community. The subject knows per 
(jpf initionem what the methods are because he is defined or 
characterized as the subject who works with the tools of our 
scientific or social community. The subject is also assumed to 
be able to grade the methods in terms of scientific success. 
This restriction of the subject has the consequence of ruling 
out certain forms of scepticism: i.e. scepticism about the 
identification of methods, and scepticism about what methods 
one has used. It could then be seen as a question-begging 
account. We are then merely characterizing knowledge in a 
specific context, namely, the context where we assume that the 
knowing subject is someone with certain information about his 
scientific community and about himself. In other words, there 
are certain forms of scepticism to which the BAM theory can 
offer no reply. The qualification of the knowing subject has 
the advantage that we can keep the internalist requirement and 
avoid certain infinite regresses of justification. The subject 
is assumed to be aware of the best available tools for a 
truth-inquiry (and that he has used them). This restriction of 
the characterization of knowledge could be justified if the 
account has theoretical virtues such as throwing light upon 
certain sceptical puzzles and coping with our intuitions about 
the concept of knowledge.

The use of the notion of a hypothetical subject in 
epistemology is not an isolated phenomenon. The notion of a 
hypothetical or a fictive subject is a common phenomenon in 
different fields. We find this kind of notion in fields such 
as economics, ethics and political philosophy. The notion of a



hypothetical subject is introduced, for example, in micro
economics in terms of the so-called homo econom-j Even
though the concept of homo economicus is a simplification in 
terms of motives (the maximization of preference fulfillments) 
and an idealization in terms of rationality/information, the 
concept of homo economicus can be seen as a fruitful notion in 
economics. In ethics, the notion of a hypothetical or an 
assumed subject is introduced in, for example, certain ideal 
observer theories. In political philosophy we can also find 
the notion of a hypothetical subject in certain forms of 
social contract theory. A common motive to introduce the 
concept of a hypothetical subject in different types of 
explanations is to fulfil some theoretical goal such as 
simplicity / explanatory power or to fulfil some theoretical 
constraint such as the internalist requirement in the case of 
the concept of knowledge.

We could on the other hand describe the cognitive subject 
in the BAM theory as any individual subject and not as the 
subject aua member or representative of the scientific 
community. The cognitive subject in the BAM theory would then 
have: 1) the problem of identifying the best available
methods, and 2) the problem of identifying the method he has 
used. The only ways of preserving knowledge (and stop,' the

i

infinite regresses of justification) would either be to become 
a traditional foundationalist or go externalist with reference 
to the two questions, and claim that the subject does not need 
to have any knowledge of the best available tools, or any 
knowledge about which instruments he has used. The subject 
°hly needs to have used the best available tools or 
instruments in order to have knowledge. If we accept BonJour’s



argumentation against traditional varieties of 
foundationalism, the classical foundational way is not open to 
us. The problem with an externalist answer is the denial of 
the plausible doctrine of internalism. Internalism seems for 
many philosophers intuitively plausible as an epistemological 
doctrine. We need to explore what it is that makes us eager to 
accept the doctrine of internalism. How can we explain its 
appeal through our main theses in the BAM theory?

The Epistemic Action Thesis claims that the main objects 
for epistemic evaluation in the human case are acts performed 
by the cognitive agent. These acts take the form of different 
assessments, and these assessments are always assessments of 
something which the agent is aware of, i.e. something which is 
accessible for the truth-seeker. Internalism, in the sense of 
the claim that epistemic properties should be accessible to 
the subject, emerges as a by-product of the claim that the 
primary objects of epistemic evaluations are acts, if by acts 
we mean assessments.

We can agree with Bonjour that the crude externalist is 
wrong when he claims justification according to his standards. 
One's reliable sensory beliefs cannot be justified or cannot 
be knowledge if one has no reason to suppose that they are 
reliable. The epistemic agent acts in the sense that he omits 
to take into account that he has no reason to suppose that his 
sensory beliefs are justified. We are here entering the same 
territory as Bonjour in the sense that we are primarly 
interested in epistemic acts (including omjhisions of acts) of 
an agent in the characterization of knowledge, i.e. the main 
sources for attributions of epistemic responsibility. The 
intentions which determine the epistemic acts are here assumed



to be intentions to apply certain basic standards or 
strategies.

It is important to emphasize the theoretical tensions in 
the BAM theory. We are here faced with a dilemma in the case 
of the infinite regress argument: either we have to accept a 
biased theory in terms of certain forms of scepticism, or we 
have to deny the doctrine of internal ism and hence the 
Epistemic Action Thesis. However, the question is if any 
internalist theory can be formulated without certain 
assumptions that implies a denial of certain forms of 
scepticism. Any internalist theory has to make assumptions 
that the subject can actually identify the positive or the 
negative epistemic feature in question. The internalist theory 
must also make the assumption that the subject can identify 
that he has reasoned (or not reasoned) according to the 
relevant feature. The characterization of internalism is that 
the evidence for a knowing subject must be accessible to him 
in the sense that he is able to recognize or grasp the 
evidence.

We could ask about the difference between the BAM theory 
and BonJour's theory. Bonjour also makes an assumption about 
the subject in his theory, namely that the subject is able to 
represent his whole system of beliefs and its degree of 
coherence. According to the BAM theory is the cognitive 
subject 'assumed to be capable of identifying prevailing 
scientific norms or standards of truth in our everyday 
practice. What virtues does the BAM theory have in comparison 
with BonJour's coherence theory? Bonjour makes the
(psychologically) unrealistic assumption that a subject can 
grasp the degree of coherence of his whole system of beliefs.



The assumption that justification consists in a property which 
the subject cannot grasp (the coherence of a whole system of 
beliefs) makes BonJour's theory externalistic, and vitiates 
the main reason for his coherentism i.e. internalism. The 
doctrine of internalism is also BonJour's main weapon or 
assumption against certain forms of foundationalism.

If BonJour should keep his internalism he is forced to make 
unrealistic psychological assumptions about his cognitive 
subject. We cannot assume that a subject is able to represent 
coherence in his total system of beliefs especially if we 
assume that the belief set is closed under logical 
implication. If the belief set was closed under logical 
implication, the subject would have to represent the coherence 
among an infinite number of propositions.

It seems that the assumption which is made about the 
cognitive subject in the BAM theory is a much more natural 
assumption than BonJour's assumption. We often operate with a 
notion of a subject where the cognitive subject is acting on 
the basis of the norms of his epistemic community. BonJour's 
Doxastic presumption has on the other hand much more the 
flavour of being a theoretical construction than the notion of 
a subject who works with the tools of a so-called scientific 
community. It can also be stated that the assumption which 
is made about the subject in the BAM theory is a realistic 
notion in the sense than we do not have to make any 
controversial psychological assumption. It seems quite obvious 
that a subject is (psychologically) able to identify 
scientific standards through, for example, certain
authorities.



THE ECUMENICAL CHARACTER OF THE BEST AVAILABLE METHOD THEORY 
We could further ask about the initial plausibility of
coherentism through the BAM theory. Could we find any way of
explaining its attraction as an epistemological doctrine
without assigning it the dominant role or function which 
BonJour gives it? The epistemic acts can be assessments of 
the belief contents according to their coherence with other 
beliefs. One could have certain views about the plausiblity of 
certain inferential connections between the beliefs when one 
starts to make one's epistemic assessment. Instead of
introducing coherence (among the beliefs in the subject's 
total set of beliefs) as a necessary/adequate condition for 
justification, one could see coherence as a possible,
desirable product of an epistemic agent's attempts to apply 
his best available methods in his truth-inquiry. Being 
justified is to apply these methods (connecting, for instance, 
beliefs to other beliefs through inferential connections) with 
the possible result of a coherent set of beliefs - an assumed 
desirable objective for the cognitive agent.

The BAM theory also has a coherentist flavour through the 
Differential Verification Thesis. We tend to refer to a 
mutual agreement between certain verification procedures when 
we characterize the results of the best available methods, a 
so-called differential verification. Coherence between certain 
methods can then be seen as a way of describing the favourable 
results in the case of knowledge.

Our stress upon the use of best available methods as the 
characterizing feature of justified beliefs (in the case of 
knowledge) also avoids a problem presented by Hilary



Kornblith. If coherence is necessary for justification and if 
the internalist requirement should be kept, we must then 
assume that the coherent set of beliefs must be accessible to 
the agent in the sense that he should be able to identify the 
coherence of the set. If the coherence of the belief system is 
not fully accessible to the epistemic agent, how can the 
internalistic coherentist say that he (as a coherentist) is in 
better shoes than for instance the externalist reliabilist who 
locates the source of justification in reliable belief 
producing processes?

We can in this context distinguish between two senses of 
the term " internal ism" . One sense of the term could be the 
requirement that justification always has to show itself to 
the mind. This is the sense which BonJour has as his starting 
point. If epistemic responsibility is the core element in 
epistemic justification the justification has to be accessible 
to the subject in order for us to use an epistemic 
praise/blame language. We cannot praise or blame someone for 
something he is not aware of. Another sense of the term 
"internalism" could be that rational justification always is 
within a framework of beliefs. This latter sense of 
"internalism" does not guarantee that the former sense of the 
term is satisfied. BonJour presents a coherentist theory which 
satisfies the second sense of "internalism". However, his aim 
Was to satisfy the first meaning of the term "internalism" in 
order to present a notion of justification which can be used 
for ascriptions of epistemic responsibility.

According to Kornblith, BonJour’s attempt to save his 
doctrines through the Doxastic presumption is a failure. 
Kornblith does not deny the plausiblity of the Doxastic



presumption; he thinks that it is probably true. We do have 
most of the time accurate representations of our beliefs even 
though we sometimes are involved in self-deception. (We can, 
however, question how far our representations can extend. It 
does not seem to be feasible that the subject 
(psychologically) can represent his whole belief set). What is 
wrong about Bonjour's attempt is the status he assigns to the 
Doxastic presumption. It cannot be seen as a presupposition 
for any epistemic inquiry. It does make sense to question our 
own representations of our beliefs. On Kornblith's account the 
Doxastic presumption

is a very high-level empirical discovery. It 
does not have any privilieged epistemic status. 
Psychological experimentation might have 
revealed that it was false. 25)

By restricting coherence in a belief set to an epistemic 
ideal rather than to a neccessarilv defining feature of a 
justified belief we do not have to be aware of the features of 
the whole coherent set of beliefs in order to be justified. It 
is enough for knowledge or justification that we have checked 
the inferential connections between beliefs on the basis of 
some inference rule if this type of procedure is described as 
the best available method.

We also need to ask about the relationship of the BAM 
theory to foundationalism. Could the theory be seen as a 
foundationalist theory in some sense? It should be remembered 
that the infinite regress problem has its source in the joint 
acceptance of three propositions:



(1) knowledge must have a basis, (2) the basis must itself be 
propositional knowledge, and (3) the knowledge and its basis 
must be distinct (as must every link in the justificatory 
chain).
Which proposition( s ) shall we deny in order to avoid the 
infinite regress? Propositions (1) and (3) seem to be self- 
evidently true. Some philosophers can be interpreted as 
denying (1) when they have claimed that axioms do not have any 
justifying bases. What they in many cases have done is instead 
to deny proposition (3). They have stated that the proposition 
has a basis in itself. What this amounts to is unclear. It is 
intuitively plausible to claim that the evidence relation is 
not reflexive in character. A statement can justify other 
statements but it cannot justify itself. A more plausible 
interpretation is to state that the philosophers have denied 
proposition (2). What the philosophers have done is to refer 
to some kind of (non-propositional) evidence feeling as a 
basis for the axiomatic knowledge claim. Bonjour would reply 
to these philosophers that they need some argument which shows 
that the evidence feeling is connected to truth in order for 
them to possess knowledge or epistemic justification. We have 
in this chapter denied proposition (2) in another sense 
through the BAM theory. The foundation of knowledge in our 
theory is a specific causal fact, namely, the fact that the 
true belief was based upon an action identified through a 
higher-order epistemic standard which fulfils the Best- 
Available-Method requirement. Hence, the foundationalist 
character of the BAM theory is that a basic belief is a belief 
which has a feature of being produced by the use of a higher- 
order standard in the scientific or the social practice (a



Standard which satisfies the Best-Available-Method 
requirement). This is the bedrock or the foundation of 
knowledge according to the BAM theory. A further sceptical 
claim has to be formulated in terms of the sceptical challenge 
generated by realism. Do the so-called scientific standards 
really correspond to the world?

We could also ask if we could explain the attractions of 
certain forms of externalism through the BAM theory. Evidence 
may be external to the knowing subject in the sense that 
transmissions of knowledge could come through scientific 
authorities. The knowing subject is relying upon an authority 
as the best available method. The actual justifying features 
(the features of the reliable mechanism) are within the 
authority's ken, while they are external to the knowing 
subject's perspective.

We may also tend to accept externalism because it does not 
tend to overinte)lectualize knowledge. We state in everyday 
speech that infants and animals have knowledge even though 
they do not have any capacity to reflect upon the epistemic 
status of their beliefs or experiences. Is this not a good 
reason to accept externalism i.e. that knowledge is, for 
example, the causal connection between beliefs and facts? The 
argument is however not convincing. We could as easily explain 
our ascriptions of knowledge to infants and animals by saying 
that we talk in a metaphorical way. They behave as they have 
knowledge. We could alternatively say that we use a concept 
of knowledge in the case of infants and children which is 
slightly different from the concept that we use in the case of 
reflective human beings. The concepts may have a general 
common denominator such as "steering one's way reliably



through the world". Having knowledge is to have excersised an 
ability to form true beliefs or accurate experiences. The 
excersise of this capacity takes the form of epistemic actions 
or conscious assessments of propositional facts in the human 
case but not in the case of animals. Hence, the concept of 
knowledge is externalistic in the case of animals and 
internalistic in the case of human beings.

If the foundation of knowledge is seen as a capacity or a 
disposition to form true beliefs, the disposition can be seen 
as external to the actual situation of the subject while the 
disposition is internal in the sense that it is within the 
subject as a cognitive capacity. These latter senses of 
"internalism" and "externalism" with reference to the BAM 
theory has been brought forward by Dr Thorild Dahlguist.

So far we have seen that concepts such as internal ism, 
externalism, coherentism and foundationalism can be applied to 
the BAM theory as long as the concepts are qualified in 
certain ways. Hence the BAM theory is ecumenical in character. 
The distinctions between the familiar theories should not be 
seen as too sharp or exclusive.

AN EVALUATION OF BONJOUR 1S META-JUSTIFICATORY ARGUMENT 
BonJour's theory seems to face theoretical difficulites in its 
attempt to solve the infinite regress problem. We have also 
tried to explain the appeal of internalism and coherentism 
through the Epistemic Action Thesis, the Differential 
Verification Thesis and, the Best Available Method
requirement. The prospect for a coherence theory of



justification/knowledge as a distinct rival option in the 
debate looks rather dim.

However, if we forget about the main origin of the 
coherence theory, and look upon Bonjour's attempt to deal with 
the realist problem of scepticism, we will also face problems. 
This is the so-called meta-justificatory argument which 
BonJour develops as the second step in his epistemological 
theory. The meta-justificatory argument amounts to showj' that a 
stable coherent set of beliefs is more likely to be true 
(correspond to reality) in comparison with different sceptical 
hypotheses. BonJour distinguishes between two types of demon
hypotheses, simple and elaborate demon hypotheses. The simple 
hypothesis just introduces the possibility of an unspecified 
demon as a cause for a coherent pattern of beliefs, and the 
more elaborated hypothesis introduces definite motives of the 
demon as an explanation. The first type of hypothesis faces 
the problem of making the coherent pattern unlikely given the 
hypothesis, and the second hypothesis meets the problem of 
being unlikely in itself given a priori possibi1ities.In other 
words, BonJour states that a correspondence hypothesis is more 
likely to be true than a sceptical demon hypothesis because it 
seems much more unlikely that a demon would produce beliefs in 
a coherent pattern given the many ways it could have been 
done. An ordinary world in comparison with a demon world has a 
definite character on its own, and it seems a priori likely 
that it would produce beliefs which correspond to that reality 
instead of producing beliefs in a random way. A correspondence 
hypothesis can also include an evolutionary story about how 
cognitive beings who are wired up in the right way to reality 
could come to exist.



Bonjour's meta-justificatory argument could be challenged 
in different ways. For example, we could critizise his 
specific evaluations of the correspondence hypothesis and the 
demon hypotheses, and more fundamentally, we could also 
critizise his main meta-justificatory argument. The first type 
of criticism is exemplified by James van Cleve, van Cleve 
means that Bonjour is unfair in his treatment of the 
demon-hypotheses, van Cleve says that:

in order for his argument against the 
demonhypothesis to work it is absolutely 
essential that the simple version be both (i) 
itself tantamount to chance (since that is the 
basis for judging coherence to be low given the 
hypothesis) and ( ii ) still present as a 
component within the elaborated version (since 
that is the basis for judging the elaborate 
version to be low). But Bonjour is not entitled 
to have it both ways. When we give the demon a 
modus operandi, we are not adding something to 
a randomly behaving demon. We are taking its 
random character away. (Compare: when we clothe 
a man we do not cover his nakedness,we take it 
away). So if Bonjour is to treat d (the simple 
demon hypothesis) as tantamount to chance, he 
is not entitled to construe the d* (the 
elaborated demon hypothesis) as d plus more; 
the mode of "elaboration" must not be mere 
conjunction. The objection just stated would 
not arise if we construed d as postulating not 
a positively random demon, but just an 
unspecified or generic demon. On this 
construal, which is no doubt what BonJour 
intended there is no question that d is part of 
the logical content of d*. 26)

However, there are now other questions according to van Cleve. 
Could we for instance assign any determinate probability value 
to coherence given the simple demon hypothesis (if d refers to 
an unspecified demon)? If d refers to a generic demon one can 
assume that d does not have an unique probability value. This 
type of specific criticism can throw doubts upon the overall



\
project in which Bonjour involves himself \in.' If Bonjour1s

V.__
argumentation meets specific criticism like van Cleve1s one 
can be suspicious that BonJour's meta-justificatory argument 
is unsuccessful.

Another more general problem with BonJour's project is that 
the sceptic will ask how Bonjour can say that he is justified 
in relying on this type of a priori justification if he threw 
tentative doubts on the coherent set of beliefs in the first 
place. Bonjour says that the meta-justification has to be a 
priori in character in order to avoid circularity in the 
justification of the coherent set of empirical beliefs. We can 
ask if the a priori probabilistic reasoning which Bonjour 
endorses in his meta-justificatory argument is not already 
included in the coherent belief system; if yes, the 
argumentation becomes circular. If no, two unwelcome 
consequences appear; First of all, the motive or reason for 
the probabilistic reasoning becomes unclear if the reasoning 
is not included in the coherent set of beliefs in the sense 
that the beliefs in the system hang together through these 
types of probabilistic reasonings. One main motive for 
endorsing the form of probabilistic reasoning which appears in 
BonJour's meta-justificatory argument is that it can explain 
and be abstracted from our evidential-practice. i.e. our ways 
of reasoning in term- of giving evidence for hypotheses. 
Secondly, the idea of a coherent set of beliefs becomes 
unclear. One can ask what a coherent set of beliefs really 
amounts to if one does not presuppose concepts of different 
Probabilistic procedures when one is explicating the concept 
of coherence. Bonjour is also himself explicating coherence in 
terms of probabilistic reasoning.



The way to react to this last type of objection is to 
assert that the meta-justificatory argument becomes circular. 
It is difficult to see how Bonjour can make a sharp 
distinction between the elements in the meta-justificatory 
argument and the procedures which are involved in the coherent 
set of empirical beliefs. If the connection between the 
inferential procedures in the explication of the concept of 
coherence and the procedures in the meta-justificatory 
argument becomes tight or identical, Bonjour faces the 
objection of circularity. We assume here that the thesis of 
the Unity of Epistemic Standards is plausible. There is no 
difference in epistemic respects between the canons of 
reasoning that we use in our scientific practice and in our 
attempts to bring forward a so-called philosophical 
justification for this scientific practice. BonJour's attempt 
to present a meta-justificatory argument is an example of this 
latter type of justification.

We remember that BonJour presented his epistemological 
task as two projects: 1) What is a correct account of the 
standards of epistemic justication?; and 2) How can we show 
that the standards are truth-conducive? (the meta- 
justificatory argument). This bi-furcation of projects is not 
clear. BonJour seems to treat the questions as two separate 
projects in a lexical, step- by- step manner. First should one 
answer question 1) on the basis of a specific type of problem, 
namely, the problem of infinite regresses of justification. 
The theories one starts off with when one later faces problem
2) are delineated through what is logically possible (and then 
reasonable) as answers to the specific problem of infinite 
regresses of justification. The question for BonJour then



becomes how the most successful theory in respect of answering 
the first question (for BonJour a coherence theory) can be 
embedded in an explanation that also shows how such 
coherentist standards of justification could be 
truth-conducive.

BonJour makes a priority between the problems when he says 
that he thinks that the infinite regress problem is the most 
serious and important problem in epistemology. This priority 
gives a structure to his discussion which seems to disallow 
that the problem of mind-independent facts (that underlies the 
second question) will have any serious consequences on the 
choice of the theory options in the case of the first 
question. These theory options are fixed with reference to 
the problem of an infinite regress of justification. As long 
as we take that problem as the main problem, we are stuck with 
theories such as BonJour's coherentism and traditional forms 
of foundationalism when we are facing the sceptical challenge 
from the assumption of mind-independent facts.

We have here presented an alternative view on the infinite 
regress problem. This view allow us to step away from 
classical forms of foundationalism vs. coherentism as the main 
battle in epistemology. The so-called problem of an infinite 
regress of justification can be handled through our thesis of 
the best available method as a method of knowledge. The old 
sceptical problem of an infinite regress of justification 
vanishes (under certain qualifications about the cognitive 
subject) and we find ourselves left with doubts about the 
reliability of our best available methods. These doubts could, 
for example, find their source in the realist assumption about 
mind-independent facts. Do our best available methods



correspond to a mind-independent reality? The qualifications 
that are made about the cognitive subject in the BAM theory 
are: 1) the subject is able to identify the tools of his 
scientific community, and 2) he is able to identify that he 
has used the best available method. These qualifications seem 
to be much more natural and realistic than BonJour's Doxastic 
presumption.



II. RELIABILISM AND THE PRINCIPLE OF KNOWN DEDUCTIVE CLOSURE 
INTRODUCTION
The internalist requirement is sometimes used in combination 
with another assumed motivation for scepticism, namely the 
constraint that a concept of knowledge should obey the 
principle of known deductive closure. (The explicit 
combination of the different requirements has been pointed out 
by Dr John Kenyon). The principle of known deductive closure 
can be stated in the following way. If subject S knows p, and 
if S also knows that p entails q, then S also knows q. The 
principle puts forward a constraint on any type of conception 
of knowledge. A conception of knowledge should not vitiate the 
requirement that the principle should prove true.

This intuitively appealing principle can however lead to a 
sceptical problem. Let p be "I am now sitting at the table", 
and q be "I am not a brain-in-a-vat" . The proposition p 
logically entails q. I know that p entails q. It seems then 
that I know that I am not a brain-in-a-vat because I know that 
I am now sitting at the table. But for many philosophers who 
are sceptically minded it is not obvious that I am not a 
brain-in-a-vat. How can I prove that proposition if the 
brain-in-a-vat hypothesis does not make any difference in 
terms of an internalist requirement such as experience, in 
comparison with a real world hypothesis? It seems then that 
if I do not know that I am not a brain-in-a-vat, then neither 
do I do not know that I am sitting at the table, because of 
the acceptance of the principle of known deductive closure. If 
knowledge p implies knowledge q, and if I do not have any 
knowledge q, then I do not have any knowledge p. The sceptical



philosopher challenges in other words the knowledge claim p 
through the principle of known deductive closure and through 
the internalist requirement (i.e. experiential criteria). 
This seems, however, to be an easy victory for scepticism and 
it would be more satisfying if we could evaluate the 
conclusion from a more substantial account of knowledge.

A philosopher who has attempted to refute the sceptical 
argument above from a specific conception of knowledge is 
Robert Nozick. What is new about Nozick's response to the 
sceptical argument is that he does not want to refute the 
sceptical argument by challenging the sceptical proposition 
that we do not know that we are not brains-in-a-vat. Nozick 
wants instead to challenge the principle of known deductive 
closure. Knowledge is not closed under known logical 
implication. A person is not required to know everything that 
he knows is logically implied by a knowledge claim p, in order 
to know p.

Nozick's analysis of propositional knowledge is possibly 
the most frequently discussed conception of knowledge in the 
tradition of causal/reliabi1ist theories and he calls his 
theory the tracking-the-truth theory. The approach to the 
concept of knowledge which we called the BAM theory has 
several similarities to Nozick's theory. The key concept is 
the concept of a reliable method, even though Nozick uses a 
different terminology. The two approaches also share a deep 
worry directed against internalist coherence theories, such as 
Laurence BonJour1s coherence theory of
justification/knowledge. However, we will also present a 
criticism of Nozick's theory and his discussion of the 
specific sceptical challenge. We will present our criticism on



the basis of some of the elements in the so-called BAM theory. 
We will further try to rebut some recent criticism of the 
reliabilist theory of which Nozick's theory is an example of.) 
We will meet these criticisms through the qualifying theses: 
the Epistemic Action Thesis and the Relativity Thesis.
We will emphasize that the Relativity Thesis presents a 
plausible explanation of the current state of the debate 
between the proponent and the opponent of the principle of 
known deductive closure. The Relativity Thesis explains why 
the principle does not have a general validity. The Relativity 
thesis also provides an alternative explanation for why 
philosophers have been inclined to accept the principle as a 
general claim.

NOZTCK'S ANALYSIS AND THE PETTIER DEBATE
Nozick's intention is to solve two problems through his 
theory: 1) to explain why the so-called Gettier type counter
examples provide a challenge to the traditional definition of 
knowledge in terms of justified true belief, and 2) to explain 
why we think it plausible or possible that we know the things 
we ordinarily claim to know, at the same time as we admit the 
possibility of general sceptical scenarios. The latter 
desideratum is expressed by Nozick in the following terms:

An account of knowledge should illuminate 
sceptical arguments and show wherein lies their 
force. If the account leads us to reject these 
arguments this had better not happen too easily 
or too glibly...Our task here is to explain how 
knowledge is possible given what the sceptic 
says that we do accept (for example, that it is 
logically possible that we are dreaming or are 
floating in the tank). 27)



Nozick also thinks that his theory fits in well with ideas 
about evolutionary epistemology. Nozick states that a theory 
such as his would be expected to be fulfilled among subjects 
if we were to put ourselves into an evolutionary perspective.

The evolutionary process can give organisms 
true beliefs (in a changing world) only by 
giving them the capability to have true 
beliefs: so it will give them more than 
(merely) true beliefs. In giving them a 
capability for true beliefs , it makes their 
beliefs (sometimes) vary somehow with the truth 
of what is believed; it makes their beliefs 
somehow sensitive to the facts. However, the 
evolutionary process will not bestow upon them 
a capability for true beliefs so powerful that 
in no logically possible situation would their 
beliefs be mistaken. Even if such a capacity 
could arise by random mutation ...there would 
not be strong selection for it; there would be 
no selection against those other organisms 
whose lesser capacities function just as well 
in the actual range of situations. A being with 
(some of God' s traits could arise (and be 
maintained) by an evolutionary process only in 
a very tough environment. Thus, the belief 
capability instilled by the evolutionary 
process will yield beliefs of status 
intermediate between a belief that (merely) is 
true in the actual world, and a belief that 
varies with the truth in all possible worlds.
28)

These are the presumed theoretical virtues or motivations 
for Nozick's analysis. Now, how does he formulate his theory? 
Nozick states that the following conditions must be fulfilled 
in order to say that the subject S knows the proposition that 
p through the method M:

!■) p is true, (2) S believes p, (3) If p were not true, S 
could not believe p through M, and (4) If p were true (in 
slightly different circumstances) he would still believe p 
through M.



If subject S satisfies the conditions ( 1) — (4) we can say 
according to Nozick that he tracks the truth. He is truth- 
sensitive in a manner which qualifies him to be a knowing 
subject. Nozick states that his analysis is not intented to 
clarify all puzzle cases about the concept of knowledge at a 
pre-analytical level. The primary aim is to clarify the 
concept of knowledge in the context of the so-called Gettier 
cases, and in the context of a specific sceptical problem 
derived from the acceptance of the so-called principle of 
known deductive closure.

Nozick adopts the famous Lewis/Stalnaker semantics (with 
some modifications) for conditionals when he gives content to 
his subjunctive conditionals in the analysis.

The subjunctive is true when (roughly) in all 
those worlds in which p holds true that are 
closest to the actual world, q is also true.
29)

The reason why we hesitate to call something knowledge in the 
notorious Gettier cases is that the evidence for the true 
belief is only accidentally correlated with the truth. The 
non-accidental conditions which we are looking for could, 
according to Nozick, best be explained through his tracking 
conditions.

The debate surrounding necessary/adequate (sufficient) 
conditions for the concept of knowledge has provoked much 
frustration among philosophers. The starting point for the 
discussions has been the classical Platonist definition of 
knowledge in terms of justified true belief. This definition 
of knowledge has obvious advantages. It is a simple account



and it seems to fit well with some of our central intuitions 
about the concept of knowledge. The definition aspires to 
cover both a posteriori and a priori knowledge. However, the 
definition has been regarded as inadequate as a definition of 
knowledge. There seem to be cases where the conditions of the 
definition are fulfilled but which we would not describe as 
cases of knowledge. Some philosophers have also claimed that 
there are cases of knowledge where the knowing subject does 
not need to have any evidence in terms of conscious reasoning, 
and hence no so-called justified beliefs. The primary examples 
are cases of infant and animal knowledge. Here shall we 
concentrate our attention on the question regarding the 
adequacy of the conditions in the the classical definition of 
the concept of knowledge.

Since Edmund Gettier published his short article "Is 
Justified True Belief Knowledge?" in 1963 an enormous number 
of articles have been published dealing with the issue of how 
to avoid defeated knowledge cases. The definitions and the 
qualifications have taken more and more complicated forms, and 
one is left actually wondering how an ordinary, well-used
concept like knowledge could hide such a sophisticated
complexity! Our intuition may say that knowledge is not a
primitive concept. It is not simple in that sense. It is
actually a concept with certain conditions (e.g. believing 
something to be true in some special, qualified way) but we 
niay believe that the conditions are not so complicated or 
complex.

The accidentalitv between evidence and truth has been a 
common diagnosis of the problem with the Gettier cases. A 
common and representative example in the Gettier discussions



is the following one: I have good reason to believe that Jones 
in the room owns a Ford. I saw him today with a Ford, and he 
told me in the past that he owned one. What I do not know is 
that Jones has just sold his Ford and that he has borrowed a 
Ford today. However, Smith who is also in the room does own a 
Ford even though I do not know that. From the proposition that 
Jones owns a Ford I deduce the proposition that someone in the 
room owns a Ford. This turns out to be correct by virtue of 
Smith. It seems then that I know p (that someone in the room 
owns a Ford) on the basis of the traditional justified true 
belief conception:
(1) I believe p, (2) it is true that p, and (3) I have good 
evidence or good reason for p.
Gettier makes the assumptions that someone can be justified in 
believing a falsehood (Jones owns a Ford), and that 
justification is preserved in valid deduction. It is, however, 
sheer accident that I am right in my belief, because of 
Smith's presence in the room. My evidence is accidentally 
correlated to the truth. According to Nozick's analysis, 
condition (3) is violated. If no-one in the room owned a Ford, 
Jones would still pretend to have one, so that I would still 
believe that someone owns a Ford.

Some philosophers have been eager to use the 
non-accidentalitv condition as a way of defining the 
difference between true belief and knowledge. Peter Unger, for 
instance, in his article "An Analysis of Factual Knowledge" 
states that one can use the non-accidentality condition as a 
defining characteristic of knowledge. The non-accidentality 
condition has often been compared to a well-known attempt to 
solve the Gettier problems, the so-called No-falsp-1emma



proposal. This proposal states that Gettier cases do not count 
as knowledge because of the presence of a falsehood in the 
inference to the belief. This type of theory could easily be 
combined with a normative, justificationist framework such as 
Laurence BonJour's coherence theory where one operates without 
causal/reliability conditions in the characterization of 
knowledge. The theory seems to have two defects which have 
been described in a succinct way by Jonathan Dancy. Dancy 
states that:

First, variants on the Gettier theme can be 
written in which, though there is falsehood, 
there is no inference. Suppose that I believe 
that there is a sheep in the next field because 
of what I see. I am not inferring from what I 
see that there is a sheep in the field; I take 
myself simply to see that there is one. The 
animal I see is a large furry dog, but my 
belief is not false, because there is a sheep 
there too, unknown to me, hidden by the hedge.
Here we might admit that my belief is true and 
justified but refuse to grant that I know there 
to be a sheep in the field.... 30) The second 
defect is that the suggestion is too strong and 
is likely to make it impossible for any of us 
to know anything at all... In the present case, 
we all of us suffer from numerous false beliefs 
which have some role in our inferential 
processes, and so on this suggestion none of 
our present true justified beliefs would count 
as knowledge. 31)

In order to save his analysis, the proponent of the No-false- 
-lemma proposal has to claim that the perceptual knowledge in 
question is also inferential, which is a questionable move to 
make. The person in question is hence inferring that he is 
seeing a sheep in the field from his knowledge of his own 
sensory states. Dancy states that his assumption raises large 
issues, and he claims that we should leave the door open for 
an account of non-inferential knowledge which makes it 
possible to know non-inferentially other things than our own



sensory states. The proponent of the No-false-lemma proposal 
could also respond to the second accusation in the following 
way. He could claim that it is enough for knowledge that we 
require the absence of relevant falsehoods but not all 
falsehoods. However, this type of reply is not satisfactory.
As Dancy states:

This would get around the example of the sheep 
in the field because I presumably believe 
(falsely) that the animal I can see is a sheep 
even though this belief is not used in 
inference. But as a suggestion it seems rather 
to name the difficulty than to solve it: which 
false beliefs are to be counted as relevant?.
32)

The criticism raised against the traditional No-false lemma 
proposal emphasizes the need for another type of approach to 
the Gettier problem. Is maybe then the non-accidentality 
condition the right characterization of the difference between 
true belief and knowledge? The common denominator among the 
Gettier cases seems to be that it was just a fluke or an 
accident that the subject was right in his belief. Bernard 
Williams expresses doubts, however, about the usefulness of 
the non-accidentality condition as a defining feature of 
knowledge. Williams comments are plausible and they emphasize 
the need for something more specific, which Nozick's theory 
attempts to supply. Williams says about the non-accidentality 
condition that:

if this is considered as an analysis of 
knowledge, there is no doubt that it will not 
serve, since it is too vague and (on natural 
interpretations) over generous. For suppose 
that A, being from Guinea, tells B falsely that 
he is from Ghana: but (let us fancifully 
suppose) owing to feature of A's spoken English 
which are peculiar to Guineans, B takes him to 
have said "guinea" when he said "Ghana". Then B 
has truly come to believe that A is from 
Guinea, and (in an obvious sense) it is no



accident, relative to A's being from Guinea, 
that this has come about; but B can scarcely be 
said to have acquired knowledge in this way, as 
opposed (for instance) to a situation in which 
familiar with the Guinean accent, he sees 
through the pretence. 33)

The example can however tell unfavourably against Nozick. 
Assume that A was not from Guinea. B would not believe that A 
was from Guinea because A would not have had the peculiar 
accent which made B believe that A was from Guinea even though 
he said he was from Ghana (assuming that A still wants to say 
that he is from Ghana). B would presumably satisfy Nozick's 
condition (3). Can we rule out the case through condition (4)? 
Maybe. We can assume that if it were so that A was from 
Guinea in slightly different circumstances (he did not have 
the peculiar accent,) B would not have believed that A was 
from Guinea. But everything depends here upon what we would 
call close possible worlds. If we assumed that a world where A 
had lost his peculiar accent and still was a person from 
Guinea was a remote world, B would still satisfy Nozick's 
conditions, though we would not readily call it knowledge. The 
indeterminacy in Nozick's conception of close possible worlds 
leaves the explanatory power obscure in the case of 
Gettier-like examples. The BAM theory would explain B's lack 
of knowledge by stating that B had not used the best available 
method in the specific case. Williams states that a better 
method than the method which was actually used by B (to trust 
what A says) is the use of a language competence, an ability 
to distinguish between different accents.

Another type of counterexample raised against the adequacy 
of Nozick's analysis is formulated by Colin McGinn, who states 
that :



Suppose you are surrounded by straight sticks 
immersed in water that therefore look bent to 
you; you, however, take them to be in air, and 
so you falsely believe of each of them that it 
is (really) bent. There is, though, one stick 
that is not immersed in water and it really is 
bent...I take it that you do not know that that 
stick is bent, since, in view of the 
circumstances, your belief is only accidentally 
true. But Nozick's variation condition is 
satisfied in this case, since if that stick 
were not bent you would not believe it to be, 
because would not, being in air not water, look 
bent. So here we have a perceptual belief that 
tracks the truth of the believed proposition 
but does not rank as knowledge. 34)

In this case, Nozick's analysis is supposed to imply that 
knowledge is a true belief that tracks the truth of the 
particular proposition believed. McGinn wants to replace 
Nozick's tracking conditions with the condition that a knowing 
subject needs to have a general capacity to tell the 
difference between true propositions and false propositions 
within some relevant class R of propositions. For knowledge it 
is then not enough that the subject's belief tracks the truth 
of the particular proposition p. The subject may track the 
truth of p and he may still not have the general truth- 
discriminating power. However, the question remains: how
should the discriminative capacity be delineated. The BAM 
theory would explain McGinn's problematic case in the 
following way. The problem for the cognitive subject is, in 
this particular case, the question whether a (randomly chosen) 
stick in the water is actually bent or not. We can assume that 
the subject has not used the best available method with 
reference to the subject matter. He merely used ordinary 
visual perception without checking if any stick was bent in 
the air. If he had checked if any stick was bent in the air,



he would have used a better method than just perceiving the 
sticks in the water.

However, there are some problematic cases for causal
theories of knowledge which Nozick's analysis can handle. One
much discussed example is due to Gilbert Harman. Nozick
formulates Harman's case in the following way:

The dictator of a country is killed; in their 
first edition, newspapers print the story, but 
later all the country's newspapers and other 
media deny the story, falsely. Everyone who 
encounters the denial believes it (or does not 
know what to believe and so suspends judgment.)
Only one person in the country fails to hear 
any denial and he continues to believe the 
truth. He satisfies conditions 1 through 3 (and 
the causal condition about belief) yet we are 
reluctant to say he knows the truth. The reason 
is that if he had heard the denials, he too 
would have believed them, just like everyone 
else. His belief is not sensitively tuned to 
the truth, he doesn't satisfy the condition 
that if it were true he would believe it. 
Condition 4 is not satisfied. 35)

How would the BAM theory explain the Harman case? We can 
imagine that there is a better method available from the 
perspective of the observer who describes the situation where 
the person in question has used a familiar channel of 
information such as a newspaper. If we describe the method 
generally as reading some major newspaper, that kind of method 
is not reliable, given the actual circumstances. One has to 
assume a way or a method to distinguish between the reliable 
and the unreliable (familiar) channels of information in order 
to know that the dictator is dead.

Knowledge of mathematical truths can also be explained by 
Nozick's theory. A causal theory of knowledge faces problems 
in explaining mathematical knowledge. How can we know 
mathematical truths if it is a necessary condition for



knowledge p, that the belief p was caused by the fact p? How 
can mathematical facts stand in causal relations to beliefs? 
Nozick states that condition 3) in his analysis (if p were not 
true, S would not believe p through method M) cannot explain 
mathematical knowledge.

Our third condition of tracking speaks of what 
the person would believe if p were false, but 
in the case of mathematical truths p, this is 
a necessarily false supposition, an impossible 
one. When p is necessarily true, the antecedent 
of condition 3 is necessarily false. 36)

The condition which is doing the explanatory work in the case
of mathematical knowledge is instead condition 4) in Nozick's
analysis. Nozick states that:

Since condition 3 does not come into play for 
necessary truths p, the account of tracking for 
these statements, when truly believed reduces 
to (4) If p were true and S were to use method 
M to arrive at a belief whether (or not) p, 
then S would believe, via M, that p. When M is 
the method of coming to believe something on 
the basis of a mathematical proof then, since 
this method guarantees truth it is p that will 
be believed and so 4 is satisified. 37)

However, one could still present counterexamples to 
Nozick's analysis. The following counter-example is taken from 
Dr Wlodek Rabinowicz: Suppose that p = "2x2 = 4". I happen 
to use the wrong method m to calculate p. Instead of 
multiplication, I use addition. Now, in that case the addition 
happens to give the same result as multiplication, so that I 
obtain the result 4, and I come to the conclusion that p is 
true. In fact, even if the circumstances were slightly 
different but I still used the same (wrong) method m to 
calculate p, I would still get the same result! So condition 
(4) seems to be satisfied, but we would not like to talk about 
knowledge. The conclusion is that Nozick has to qualify the



method in some way in order to avoid the specific 
counterexample.

The BAM theory provides the following explanation why the 
method m is not a method of knowledge with reference to the 
subject matter. We assume that the subject matter in this 
case is to answer mathematical questions of a specific type 
such as "2 x 2 = 4?". The method of addition is then not the 
optimal method with reference to the delineated subject- 
matter. If the question were "2x3= 6?" instead of "2x2 = 
4?", addition would then give an incorrect answer. The method 
of multiplication would on the other hand give the correct 
answer to both questions, i.e. it is the best available method 
with reference to the subject-matter.

Nozick's analysis still looks fairly successful in 
comparison with other, previous alternatives in the Gettier 
debate, such as causal theories of knowledge. Nozick claims 
that his analysis has a further advantage, namely, to throw 
light upon a specific sceptical problem.

NOZTTK'S ANALYSIS AND SCEPTICISM
The specific problem of scepticism which Nozick states that 
his analysis can handle is the problem of how to reconcile two 
at first sight intuitively plausible claims. We seem to know 
that p: we are for instance sitting at a table. We also seem 
to allow that we do not know that q: we are not brains-in-a- 
vat. Reconciliation seems to be difficult, according to



Nozick, because we also tend to accept the so-called principle 
of known deductive closure. It seems then that we have to know 
q in order to know p. We have to know that we are not brains 
in a vat in order to know that we are for instance sitting 
around the table. But, this was something which we originally 
considered impossible. We are left with three intuitively 
plausible yet mutually conflicting claims. In order to achieve 
consistency we have to abandon one of the three.

Nozick is not willing to give up either the truth of our 
ordinary knowledge claims or the thought that it might be 
possible that we are brains in a vat, so he concentrates his 
attention on trying to refute the principle of known deductive 
closure. This move has been criticized by many philosophers. 
The debate between Nozick and his antagonists has often been 
formulated in terms of the problem - a denial or an acceptance 
of the principle of known deductive closure. The acceptance 
of this principle finds its support in the intuitive 
plausibility of the principle. However, one should be aware 
of the fact that the prima facie plausibility of the principle 
can be explained in different ways. An explanation need not 
imply that the principle has a general validity. The 
explanation of the plausibility could be that the principle 
has a validity in certain frequently occurring cases. This 
fact can make one eager to draw the hasty conclusion that the 
principle is valid in all cases. It will later be argued that 
an explanation of the latter kind is preferable to an 
explanation which implies that the principle has a general 
validity.

How do the propositions p and q which Nozick has in mind 
relate to each other? Well, at first glance the derivation



seems plausible. If you know that p then it seems clear that 
you can also claim that you know that it is not the case that 
non-p Jiolds good. The epistemic problem is that this something 
else (non-p) could be something completely indistinguishable 
from p according to the human perspective. This non-p fact 
could be that one is having faked experiences in a tank on 
Alpha Centauri. You cannot distinguish between situations 
where p holds (you are sitting at the table) and a specific 
non-p, (you are in a brain-in- a-vat situation, i.e. it is not 
the fact that you are sitting at the table). This formulation 
of the sceptical problem assumes that a realist position and 
epistemological subjectivism are plausible doctrines. It is 
possible that not all our experiences do correspond to a mind- 
independent world ( mind-independence in the sense that our 
experiences/beliefs are distinct from the world).

Nozick states that one need not have this extreme 
discriminâting/tracking-the -truth- capacity to distinguish 
between global dream scenarios and real-world situations in 
order to know p. You only needs fulfil Nozick's condition with 
reference to a range of closest possible worlds to the actual 
world when one is focusing one's attention on proposition p. 
Nozick presumably thinks that a brain-in-a vat-world does not 
belong to the set of close possible worlds to the actual 
world. You need not be able to distinguish p from situations 
where brains-in-a-vat scenarios hold good in order to claim 
knowledge p.

You could on the other hand claim that if you know that you 
are sitting at the table, and if you know that that claim 
implies that you are not lying in bed, you can state that you 
know that you are not lying in bed. What would make us say



that it is more difficult to distinguish cases where we are 
lying in bed from cases where we are sitting around the table? 
In other words, if you know p, according to Nozick's analysis, 
you also seem to know that certain other things do not hold 
good. The conclusion is that the principle of known deductive 
closure has both plausible and at first sight implausible 
applications with reference to the kinds of proposition and 
entailment which Nozick focuses on; propositions of the form p 
logically entails non-r in cases where p is not identical with 
r. It is then wrong to claim that the sceptical problem 
consists wholly in the acceptance or the rejection of the 
principle of known deductive closure.

The fact that the principle has many plausible 
applications can make us eager to draw the wrong conclusion 
that the principle is generally true. (Nozick also discusses 
kinds of formal rules that preserve knowledge. According to 
Nozick, formal rules such as existential instantiation, 
addition, and conjunction do preserve knowledge). The fact 
that the principle has some implausible applications can 
alternatively make us eager to state that the principle is 
generally false. We claim here that a restricted acceptance of 
the principle of known deductive closure can be explained by 
the Relativity Thesis. The principle is valid in cases where 
the knowledge of the premiss p is related to the same 
assumptions as the knowledge of the conclusion or the logical 
consequence. The assumptions that one refers to in the case of 
the premiss includes in other words what one refers to in the 
case of the conclusion. The problem becomes: what kind of 
sceptical alternatives does a knowing subject need to rule out 
in order to know p. We argue that the kernel of Nozick's



discussion about scepticism is the thought that a subject need 
not be able to distinguish between p and non-p in a wide range 
of possible worlds - including worlds very remote from the 
actual world in order to claim knowledge p. The sceptical 
discussion is then about what alternatives or possible 
scenarios S needs to rule out in order to claim knowledge p.

It is interesting to note that Nozick thinks that his 
account of knowledge gains support from two different 
purposes, namely solving the Gettier problem and solving the 
specific sceptical problem. Nozick thinks that these are two 
separate grounds for his analysis. He asserts in consequence 
that his analysis is not an ad hoc solution to the specific 
sceptical problem. Our discussion of Nozick has exposed the 
fact that Nozick's analysis is actually a response to a single 
problem, namely, what kind of alternatives does a subject need 
to rule out in order to have knowledge. That sceptical problem 
could on the other hand be exemplified through the different 
types of Gettier-like cases that float around in the 
discussions. Here the question is: what kind of truth- 
discriminating ability does S need to have in order to 
transform his justified true belief into knowledge and to 
avoid defeated-knowledge cases.

Nozick's answer to the question about the relevant 
alternatives is a vaaue one. He merely talks in terms of close 
possible worlds. Close possible worlds could be explained in 
terms of similarity to the actual world. The problem with this 
solution is that the concept of similarity is itself vague. 
Similar in respect of what? We just replace one vague concept 
with another vague concept, in Nozick's theory. We cannot rule 
out the possibility that the answer might be a vague one, but



we have to have a good explanation for that kind of answer. We 
cannot just say that some concepts are indeterminate in their 
character and that knowledge belongs to this category. This is 
not a satisfactory solution. It merely attempts to avoid the 
problem. However, it seems to be a fact that we use the 
concept of knowledge with a definite, unitary content. It is 
claimed here that relevant challenges to a knowledge claim 
shall be delineated from the perspective of of the best 
available method. Relevant challenges to knowledge claims 
(given our BAM theory) are challenges presented by the best 
available method in social community.

Nozick's theory has provoked heated criticism. Philosophers 
have disagreed over the importance of his conception of 
knowledge in terms of clarifying the sceptical debate, and 
about the specific details in his theory. Here we present and 
discuss some recent and central criticisms of Nozick's theory. 
The conclusion will be that the reliabilist element in 
Nozick's conception of knowledge can be refined in a way which 
challenges the plausibility of the criticism.

KRIPKF'R crtttctsm of noztck
Saul Kripke has suggested a counter-example to the claim that 
tracking the truth is adequate for knowledge. The criticism is 
unpublished but is presented in Keith Lehrer's book Theory of 
Know!edge.RR'i Kripke presents a familiar scenario from the 
Gettier discussions; the scenario with the faked barns. It 
seems that if I know that I see a blue barn I also know that I 
see a barn. It seems obvious that if I know that a determinant
holds, then I also know that the determinable holds. Kripke



presents an example which shall illustrate that we may not 
know the obvious fact above if we follow Nozick's theory.

Let us assume that I travel in a part of the country 
where there are a lot of faked barns which look exactly like 
real barns. Assume that none of these faked barns is blue, but 
that I see a blue barn. Imagine in addition to this that there 
are no other real barns in the area. There are only red barn 
facades. I would not be able to tell the difference between 
such facades and the real barn which I am seeing. Do I know 
that I see a blue barn? That does not seem to be the case. It 
was just a fluke that I was right this time. If, however, we 
look at Nozick's theory, it seems that I do know that I see a 
blue barn- but I do not know that I see a barn. How could this 
be? Kripke reminds us to look more closely at Nozick's 
tracking conditions. Given the situation presented, I would 
not believe that I see a blue barn, if there were no blue 
barns, because there are no blue barn facades. My belief 
tracks the truth in Nozick's sense. Note, however, that if I 
deduce that I see a barn from the fact that I now see a blue 
barn, I do not know that I see a barn - which seems 
counter-intuitive. Since there are many barn-facades, I would 
still believe that I see a barn even if there were no barn. 
Thus, according to Kripke, if tracking the truth were 
sufficient for knowledge, I would know that I see a blue barn 
yet not know that I see a barn. Closure would fail even in the 
territory of our most cherished knowledge claims.

It is possible to deal with this counter-example without 
too much gerry mandering within Nozick's framework. An 
alternative response to Kripke could be that when we say that 
S knows that he is seeing a blue barn in front of him, we mean



that he is seeing a barn and that the barn is blue. If that is 
what we mean, we could say that S does not fulfil Nozick's 
tracking theory in Kripke's example. In order to know that it 
is a blue barn in front of him, S has to track the truth that 
(a) it is a barn in front of him, and (b) that it is blue. 
Because S does not fulfil (a) we can not say that S knows that 
it is a blue barn in front of him. The response is relying on 
a restricted acceptance of the principle of known deductive 
closure, i.e. a modi fication of Nozick's theory. (In order to 
know p, one has to know the logical consequence q in cases 
where the knowledge that p is related to the same assumptions 
as the knowledge that q).

It is also difficult to see how Kripke can motivate and 
rely on his specific conception or example of close possible 
worlds. Why could he not say that it is not enough that S 
tracks the truth of p with reference to a close possible world 
where faked barns are not blue barns? Why not require that S 
should be able to distinguish between blue barns and faked
blue barns, now that we have introduced the real possibility 
of faked barns in S's area? Kripke's delineation of close
possible worlds seems arbitrary. Kripke is just exploiting the 
vagueness in Nozick's characterization of close possible 
worlds.

If Kripke chooses not to make this specific delineation of 
close possible worlds, and claims that S does fulfil Nozick's 
tracking conditions in a wide variety of circumstances, he has 
to describe the method as seeing the blue barn under
conditions where jiot all faked barns are blue barns. Described 
in that way, the method guarantees that S will be right
concerning the barn case in a highly reliable manner. However,



the method is not applied by the agent (the Epistemic Action 
Thesis is not fulfilled), and given the situation, we can 
assume that there are better methods available. A person who 
has checked more carefully about the authenticity of the 
barns will be better placed than the other person. We would 
then say that there is a better method available (in the sense 
that it can be intentionally applied by the agent in 
principle) and that knowledge will only obtain if that method 
has been used.

Nozick does not define clearly what he means by methods.
But at least he thinks that the methods should be described
from within the subject's own perspective. When the
description of the method from within is given, the question
of tracking/non-tracking can be raised. Nozick states that:

a method will have a final upshot in experience 
on which the belief is based, such as visual 
experience, and then (a) no method without this 
upshot is the same method, and (b) any method 
experiential ly the same, the same from the 
inside will count as the same method... 39)

This internalist requirement of a method is not very precise 
and we will refer to the Epistemic Action Thesis as a more 
precise characterization. So far we can just note that Kripke 
does not seem to think very much of the possibility of 
blocking counter-examples through a plausible characterization 
of methods. The conclusion to draw is that kripke actually 
needs to make strong assumptions either about 1) the 
delineation of the close possible worlds, or about 2) the 
methods of the knowing subject in order to present a challenge 
to Nozick's analysis.



THF. ADEQUACY OF THE REST-AVAI LABI,E-METHOD APPROACH 
We could at this stage ask how the BAM theory can deal with 
certain fluke or so-called Gettier cases. The limitation to 
formulate so-called defeated knowledge cases comes from the 
limitations of availability in the BAM theory. In the BAM 
theory we have assumed that availability shall be understood 
in terms of being available, given the standards pertaining in 
our social community. A defeated knowledge case can be 
formulated as long as we can present an available method that 
is better than any other alternative method within social 
community.

We could alternatively introduce logically possible 
scenarios such as the evil demon case. We would then be 
characterizing knowledge conditions for evil demon cases 
rather than for so-called ordinary world situations or social 
community. In the demon case, the person who satisfied the 
classical definition of knowledge (in terms of justified true 
belief) would not know because there is a better available 
method in the introduced scenario, i.e the method which the 
demon has.

As long as we assume some kind of minimal realism, i.e. 
that our beliefs or experiences are logically distinct from 
the world, we can always formulate a case that defeats a 
presumed knowledge claim. The subject S may have used the best 
available methods in his social community but from the 
superior perspective of subject S' it was just a fluke that S 
came up with a true belief. In another case, subject S' may 
have used the best available methods in his community, but



from the perspective of subject S' ' it was just an accident 
that S' came up with a true belief.

The BAM theory can only exclude the possibility of Gettier 
cases by defining truth wholly in terms of the results of the 
best available methods as characterized through the theory. 
"Being true" is to be verified by the so-called best available 
methods in the social community. The connection between the 
results of the best available methods and true beliefs becomes 
conceptual or analytic. Given this type of conception of
truth, one cannot introduce a gap between the truth conditions 
and the evidence conditions in the BAM theory. The mentioned 
conception of knowledge would have the advantage that it
defines true beliefs as attainable for a cognitive subject in 
the social community. However, this step seems implausible,
and the possibility here is left open for a minimal realist 
doctrine (i.e. the beliefs, and the world which the beliefs 
concern are both logically distinct). There are some striking 
problems with a denial of minimal realist doctrine. A person 
who wants to define truth wholly in terms of the results of 
the best available methods will have problems in explaining 
the concept of scientific progress. What can make the best 
available methods at time t' more superior to the best 
available methods at time t, if it is not the fact that the 
former methods are more truth conducive than the latter 
methods? There is also another type of objection raised 
against attempts to identify truth with the results of so- 
called rational or best available methods. Hilary Putnam 
states that if truth is defined in terms of rational
acceptability, a reliabilist account of justification or



knowledge (or in our case the BAM theory) becomes empty or
vacuous. Putnam states that:

to substitute this characterization of truth 
(rational acceptability) into the formula 
"reason is a capacity for discovering truths" 
is to see the emptiness of that formula at 
once: "reason is a capacity for discovering 
what is... rationally acceptable" is not the 
most informative statement a philosopher might 
utter. The...epistemologist must either 
presuppose a "realist"...notion of truth or see 
his formula collapse into vacuity. 40)

However, minimal realism presents the possibility of 
Gettier or fluke cases for most types of conceptions of 
knowledge in addition to the BAM theory. As long as we assume 
that the characterized evidence or the ground condition in the 
definition of knowledge is logically distinct from the truth 
condition (or logically distinct from the facts which the 
beliefs are about), the possibility of mis- match between 
evidence and truth enters the scene. The separation of the 
truth condition and the justification or the ground condition 
in the characterization of knowledge is also something which 
is assumed by the theories of knowledge which are discussed in 
the present thesis.

We could further ask if the BAM characterization of 
knowledge is too weak in dealing with certain fluke cases. 
The question is whether the BAM theory really presents 
adequate conditions for ordinary uses of the concept of 
knowledge. Here is a possible objection similar to an 
objection presented by Hilary Putnam. Assume that a subject 
S has used a method m (trusting a person as an authority on 
some subject matter p). Assume further that he trusts this 
person because he likes him. Now it happens that trusting the 
specific person with reference to the subject matter p is the



best available method. The person is in fact the best 
available authority with reference to the subject matter. But, 
we are not keen on ascribing knowledge p to S. Can we meet 
this objection through the BAM theory? The Epistemic Action 
Thesis (with its requirement that intentions to apply so- 
called fundamental cognitive standards should individualize or 
determine the acts) can rule out this type of objection. The 
question is: what basic standard or rule S has followed in the 
specific case? What S does is to reason according to 
authorities he likes. This is the higher-order standard or 
strategy which determines or defines the epistemic act. 
Described in that manner (through the basic strategy which the 
person has followed: "to reason according to authorities one 
likes") the epistemic act becomes unreliable given the 
standards of the social community, even though the specific 
chosen authority turns out to be a reliable source.

Although we have defined or characterized the method 
through the Epistemic Action Thesis, we could still present 
another challenge to the adequacy of the BAM theory. The 
problem may be that a person has used a method m (for example, 
"trusting the contents of the Holy Bible") which by fluke or 
accident gives the right answer p, where p is some highly 
speculative proposition such as "God created the world". Now 
let us assume that there is no other available method m' such 
that m' gives more reliable answers than m with reference to a 
subject matter such as p. Hence, m is the best available 
method for S, but we are not keen on ascribing knowledge to S. 
The best available methods are intuitively very bad indeed. 
Can we rule out this counter-example through the BAM theory?



The initial problem is how we should understand the so- 
called counter-example. Earlier we made the assumption that 
the assessment of the reliability of a method m always occurs 
in the context of other methods. The method m is better than 
the method m' only if the results of m have converged with the
results of the method m'' in more cases than the method m'.
We called this assumption the Differential Verification 
Thesis. It can be assumed that the mentioned counter-example 
to the BAM account does not fulfil this requirement of the 
convergence of methods. The criterion for a correct answer of 
a method m is that there is some other independent test m' ' 
which systematically agrees with m. In the counter-example
there is no other method m' ' which agrees with m in a 
systematic. coherent way for a subject qua member of the
scientific/social community. There is only the method m 
("trusting the content of the Holy Bible") which turned out to 
give a true proposition in the hypothetical example.

There is another related objection to the adequacy of the 
BAM theory. There could be a case where there actually exists 
a differential verification but where the convergence between 
the methods is not very good. The method m is the best 
available method because there is no other method m' which 
converges better than m with the independent test m' 1 . 
However, the convergence between the results of m and the 
results of m' 1 is not regular, (We can assume that m is a
certain method used by a weather forecaster and that m' ' is
some kind of perception of the actual weather conditions.) 
What should count as knowledge? We tend to have some
paradigmatic level for knowledge in terms of some kind of
rule, pattern or regularity when we assess different types of



convergences between methods. A paradigmatic level in the 
factual, empirical discourse could be the systematic, regular 
convergences between certain types of visual perception and 
tactile perception. In the light of this paradigmatic standard 
tor differential verification we may deem certain cases of 
convergences between methods (as in the weather forecast case) 
as being insufficient for knowledge.

THE EPISTEMIC ACTION THESIS AND RELIABILISM
Nozick's theory of knowledge has been challenged by
philosophers who accept a more traditional conception of 
knowledge. We will see if we can defend a reliabilist theory 
of knowledge against some common criticism raised ^towards 
Nozick's theory.

Nozick's conception of the method has been criticized by, 
among others, Laurence Bonjour. Bonjour states that Nozick's 
way of characterizing methods of belief acquisition is not 
clearly motivated by his reliabilistic perspective. How can a 
reliabilist motivate a characterization of methods on
experiential lines from a purely reliabilist background? In 
one sense BonJour is correct in his opinion. If we define 
reliabilism (or some tracking-the-truth theory) only as a 
theory which says that true beliefs generated by reliable 
methods amount to knowledge, then that theory says nothing 
about what methods we should focus on. The method could be



anything we like as long as we use the word "method" in a 
generous way. On the basis of such a general definition of 
reliabilism, BonJour is right that the internalist.i n 
characterizat ion is not clearly motivated. But, if we think 
that one of the original motivations for reaching a 
satisfactory analysis of knowledge is that we want to know 
what kind of acts or achievements a subject has to carry out 
in order to make his true belief into knowledge, it seems odd 
to to claim that a reliabilist theory of that kind stands in 
contrast to an internalist characterization of methods. Let 
us introduce the Epistemic Action Thesis again. Are not the 
different theories in the field interested in the question of 
what kind of intentional epistemic acts a subject has to 
perform in order to attain knowledge? The question is whether 
any theory is interested in the attribution of reliability to 

v non-intentional behaviour. The problem of delinenation of 
methods or acts is not then a problem peculiar just to 
reliabilism. It is a common problem for both reliabilism and 
non-reliabilism. The fact that it is often intentional 
epistemic acts or uses of methods which are the starting 
points for different conceptions of knowledge, may make some 
philosophers eager to claim that some kind of reason-based. 
internal justification is the key concept in the explication 
of knowledge. They then make a false contrast with reliabilism 
and say that reliabilism neglects our fundamental intuitions 
surrounding epistemic rationality. BonJour claims for instance 
that:

the fact that a given sort of belief is 
objectively reliable, and thus that accepting 
it is in fact conducive to arriving at truth, 
need not prevent our judging that the epistemic 
agent who accepts it without any inkling that



this is the case, violates his epistemic duty 
and it is epistemically irresponsible and 
unjustified in doing so. 41)

In order to make the contrast between reliabilism and
non-re1iabi1ism, and still claim that reliabilism and
non-reliabi1ism are interested in the same problem or
analvsandum. a philosopher like BonJour has to operate with an 
extremely general or empty analysandum of the concept of 
knowledge. This analysandum makes it possible for us to take 
any kind of causal link, indicator, or process as an object 
for epistemic evaluation, or object for attributing 
reliability. It is questionable why any theory should be 
interested in such an empty analysandum. There is nothing in 
the reliabilist theory or tradition which precludes an 
interest in the evaluation of an agent's epistemic acts. There 
is, instead, support for the claim that a reliabilist should 
be interested in epistemic acts if the knowing subject is a 
human being. In the case of a human being as a knowing 
subject, the belief-forming processes often take the shape of 
conscious reasoning and different inferences.

One need not read too much into the use of notions like 
epistemic acts in the case of knowledge ascriptions. It is not 
the case that persons actually deliberate over belief contents 
all the time and elect their beliefs according to specific 
procedures. The epistemic acts can, instead, be directed to 
broader categories of propositions, and the acceptance of 
particular propositions in a certain field comes quite 
automatically, given the epistemic act of accepting the 
specific type of belief-content. (I owe this point to Dr John 
Kenyon).



We can conclude that an internalist characterization of 
methods for acquiring beliefs within a reliabilist framework 
is not contrary to this school of thought. A non-reliabi 1 ist 
cannot disallow the reliabilist to have as analysandum a 
concept of knowledge which is used with reference to 
intentional epistemic acts. The problem of describing the acts 
or the methods is a problem for both reliabilism and non- 
reliabilism.

THE RELATIVITY THESIS AND RELIABILISM
When we are presented with a subject, S, we have to make a 
decision about the objects of epistemic evaluation. Do we 
want an assessment of the subject's overall cognitive capacity 
with reference to some specific area? Do we just want an 
epistemic evaluation of a specific epistemic act or method 
with reference to a specific belief? We can assume that we are 
entitled to put forward any question we are interested in. It 
does not have to be assumed that it has to be a general and a 
common characterization of the method which operates when we 
are attributing knowledge or reliability in different 
circumstances (except that it shall be described as the best 
available method, and that it should be an epistemic act). 
The Relativity Thesis states that the subject matter precedes 
the method. Methods of knowledge are always related to 
different subject matters. However, Bonjour raises an



indeterminacy problem for Nozick's conception of internalistic
methods which seems to disregard the Relativity Thesis.

Suppose, for example that there are two modes 
of belief production which are quite different 
in terms of the causal mechanisms involved, but 
which have indiscernible experiential 
"upshots"; suppose further that one of them 
satisfies (Nozick's) conditions (3) and (4) for 
some belief p while the other does not. On the 
foregoing account, these two modes of belief 
production will constitute one method, one 
which fails to satisfy (3) and (4) for the 
belief in question, so that a belief that p 
which results from the the reliable method, 
will be impugned by association with the 
unreliable one and hence will not constitute 
knowledge. 42)

Nozick could perhaps reply that he is giving content to the 
expression "S knows the proposition p through the method M at 
some specific time t." Here we can have a definite yes or no 
answer to the question of whether the method M is reliable, 
even though M, at some other time, may have a different causal 
mechanism which is not reliable. Our motivation for wanting a 
determinate answer to the question of whether M is reliable or 
not, without any special thoughts about particular 
circumstances, could be that we are interested in giving 
content to a sentence other than the sentence above. We could 
be interested in a more general question about S's capacity as 
a knowing subject. If one finds that both reliability and non
reliability could be attributed to M as a description of a 
method, then S does not have the general capacity if M is the 
only option for S. Or if S has the general capacity, we have 
to find another method M' as object for epistemic evaluation. 
Our task would then be to give content to an expression like 
"S knows propositions like p through the method M' generally 
(in a wide variety of circumstances)."



In cases where a subject get things right by a mere fluke 
(as in the rare case of the barn facades) we would say that 
S's ordinary, reliable method M', e.g, perception, is not in 
tune with the specific situation. S is then not using the best 
available method with reference to the subjectmatter: is it a
barn, or not. Our next task would then be to give content to 
a sentence like "S knows that p through the method M' ' in a 
specific situation like s." The conclusion to be drawn here 
is that methods (and in the case of knowledge, the best 
available methods) should be related to different
circumstances or to different subjectmatters.

It was argued earlier that the Relativity Thesis captures
something important in our ordinary conception of knowledge.
We have in front of us a specific question about a subject-
matter, whether p or non-p. We assume that there has to be a
point that one asks specifically about p or non-p. It is a
familiar fact that we have to take things for granted if we
are to be able to ask any questions at all. This fact has been
stressed by several philosophers, especially by Ludwig
Wittgenstein in his book On Certainty. Wittgenstein says that:

the questions that we raise and our doubts 
depend on the fact that some propositions are 
exempt from doubt, are as it were like hinges 
on which those turn. That is to say, it belongs 
to the logic of our scientific investigations 
that certain things are indeed not doubted. But 
it isn't that the situation is like this: We
just can't investigate everything, and for that 
reason we are forced to rest content with 
assumption. If I want the door to turn, the 
hinges must stay put. 43)

The subject-matter determines the choice of the methods in 
the sense that the suitable methods or the investigations for



the subject-matter cannot be of a type that throws doubt on 
the specific raising of the question: p or non-p? The choice 
of our questions, such as, p or non-p, is already influenced 
by the things we take for granted. If I ask for instance if 
the sky is blue or not, I assume that a sky actually exists 
and I choose a method or investigation which will rely on that 
assumption.

The Relativity Thesis can explain why we accept some 
applications of the principle of known deductive closure and 
why we do not accept all applications of the principle. If the 
logical consequence of p, non-r, fulfil the knowledge 
conditions for p, we can also say that the subject knows, non- 
r if he knows p and that p logically implies non-r. The 
principle of known deductive closure is valid when the 
assumptions one refers to in the case of the knowledge of the 
premiss p include the assumptions one refers to in the case of 
the knowledge of the conclusion non-r. (In the case of 
deductive knowledge, as in the case where p logically entails 
non-r, one can assume that the assumptions one refers to are 
included in the assumptions anywhere else as in the case of 
knowledge p).

On the other hand, if the knowledge conditions for p (I am 
sitting at the table) presuppose that I do not have to rule 
out r (I .am ,a brain in a vat), I cannot claim that I know that 
non-r on the basis of the fact that I know p, and that p 
logically entails non-r. That kind of application of the 
principle of known deductive closure would be to argue in a 
circle. I assume that r is not the case or that r is not a 
serious possibility when I state that I know p through a so- 
called delimited method m (a method related to a specific



subject-matter). I infer or conclude that I know that non-r 
from my knowledge p, and from my knowledge that p logically 
entails non-r.

However, I may have some independent reason for the claim 
that a specific sceptical scenario r should not be taken as a 
serious option, and this reason is assumed to be the ground 
for the choice of the method m with reference to the subject- 
matter p. I may claim that I know p (=there is a table in 
front of me), through the method m (perception through 
spectacles). The use of m as a method of knowledge presupposes 
that the perceptual conditions are not distorted. I may, for 
example, have some ulterior reason for the claim that non-r 
(=there are no holograms in the room). The (tacit) assumption 
of the independent reason for the claim that non-r can explain 
why it seems odd to state that I know p through the method m, 
and that p logically entails that non-r, even though I do not 
know non-r.

A theory of knowledge has to cope with the Pragmatic Thesis 
that our practice of raising questions about different 
subject-matters should make practical sense. The function of 
epistemic concepts, and especially knowledge ascriptions, is 
to constitute fundamental pre-suppositions in our practical 
lives. The BAM theory fulfils that requirement through the 
qualifying claim of the Relativity Thesis. The choice of the 
methods in the case of knowledge depends upon what we find are 
the best available methods with reference to the specific 
subject-matter, i.e. the specific raising of the question.

Earlier we made a distinction between so-called delimited 
and topic-neutral methods. The ambition of a topic-neutral 
method is that one should be able to use it or apply it



irrespective of what propositions or subject-matters we have 
at hand. One could assume that if we have a method that is so 
certain or infallible that we can exclude that we are deceived 
by a Cartesian demon, we would possess a method which would be 
applicable to any possible topic. The method could rule out 
the most extreme defeater to any possible knowledge claim, 
i.e. the Cartesian demon. We wondered earlier if our practice 
of asking specific questions would make any sense if we 
assumed that a correct answer could only be reached by a so- 
called topic-neutral method. If the use of that type of method 
presupposed that we should take nothing for granted, we could 
ask why we are interested in the specific questions in the 
first place. Rather, we should be interested in every possible 
proposition in our belief system.

We have so far found some useful features in Nozick's 
theory. His emphasis on reliabilism or tracking the truth as a 
condition for knowledge harmonizes well with the BAM theory. 
It is also an advantage with Nozick's theory that he clearly 
states that any conception of knowledge must be evaluated in 
the context of sceptical arguments. An account of knowledge 
should not make the victory of either the sceptic or the non
sceptic too easy! Nozick's specific conception of knowledge, 
the tracking account, originates .from taking a specific 
sceptical problem seriously - namely a problem arising from 
the acceptance of the principle of known deductive closure. We 
have reformulated that sceptical problem to the problem of how 
one should delineate the alternatives which a knowing subject 
needs to rule out in order to know p. It cannot be stated that 
the kernel of the sceptical problem is whether one should



accept or reject the principle of known deductive closure. The 
principle has both plausible and implausible applications!

However, we have also cast doubt upon certain features of 
Nozick's tracking theory. Some specific elements in his theory 
are unsatisfactory. His delineation of the alternatives which 
a knowing subject has to rule out in order to know is 
indeterminate, and his internalistic characterization of 
methods can be more clearly described through the Epistemic 
Action Thesis. The adequacy of the BAM theory has further 
been defended against possible objections. We have defended 
the BAM theory on the basis of both the Epistemic Action 
Thesis and the Differential Verification Thesis.



III. CARTESIAN CONCEPTIONS OF KNOWLEDGE AND REALISM 
INTRODUCTION
A sceptical challenge which remains to be met from the 
discussion of Nozick is how we should delineate the standards 
of epistemic requirements for knowledge in a non-arbitrary 
way. The question is what kind of logically incompatible 
alternatives to a knowledge claim should a subject be able to 
rule out in order to know. Philosophers such as Nozick have 
expressed their regret that they have not been able to present 
a complete theory of relevant alternatives. They have often 
left the debate in a state of indeterminacy. Another 
sceptical problem which remains from the discussion of BonJour 
is the sceptical challenge arisen from the realist assumption 
about mind-independent facts. Given that our beliefs are 
separate from the world, how do we explain that they 
correspond to it?

These sceptical problems are mutually related in an obvious 
way. If for instance we come up with a sceptical doubt, or a 
worry, that the mind-independent world is not the way we 
believe it to be, and if we require that a subject has to rule 
out every (logically) possible challenge to his knowledge 
claim, we end up with the result that the subject cannot claim 
to have any knowledge at all. The subject cannot rule out the 
possibility that the mind-independent world is different from 
what he believes it to be, and in consequence of the strict 
requirement of knowledge, the subject has possessed no 
knowledge.

This formulation of the sceptical problem presupposes that 
what is given or presented to the subject is not the mind-



independent world, i. e. it presupposes the denial of 
epistemological objectivism. What is given or presented to 
the subject is his subjective impressions. The modest claim 
that realism merely allows for scepticism (but does not 
provide any evidence for scepticism) presupposes already an 
epistemological premise, namely, epistemological subjectivism.

Barry Stroud is a philosopher who has run the sceptical 
problems in tandem. We will here evaluate Stroud's tentative 
sceptical position on the basis of some of the features of our 
conception of knowledge. We will confront Stroud's definition 
of knowledge with the BAM theory. His sceptical challenge 
generated by realism will also be discussed on the basis of 
the thesis - the Unity of Epistemic Standards.

Stroud has emphasized that all-embracing sceptical
questions are meaningful. It makes sense to ask about a whole
domain of purportive knowledge if that knowledge can be
explained or justified. Stroud states that:

The philosophical interest in knowledge is 
general, and in at least two different ways. We 
are interested in all of our knowledge of the 
world taken all together, or some domain 
characterized in general terms. To ask only how 
we come to know some things in the domain, 
given that we already know certain other things 
in it, is not to ask about all knowledge of 
that kind in general. And we don't just want a 
heterogeneous list of ways of coming to know.
We want to find a single way, or a small number 
of very general "ways of knowing". To explain 
how they work will be to explain in general, 
how knowledge of the kind in question is 
possible. 44)

Stroud also reacts negatively to attempts to internalize 
reality in terms of different forms of idealism, and he states 
that verificationist theories of meaning are not plausible. It 
makes sense to think that certain sceptical propositions have



Ill

content, even though their content cannot be restricted to any 
definite method of verification. Stroud claims that if someone 
finds a sceptical argument persuasive, the persuasiveness 
provides an argument against the acceptance of the 
verifiability principle which is as strong as the argument 
from the verifiability principle against the significance of 
the sceptical conclusion.

Stroud thinks that certain platitudes, in our ordinary 
manner of speaking, about knowledge and objectivity give rise 
to sceptical threats or challenges. Stroud's methodological 
approach is to proceed on as unbiased a theoretical basis as 
possible in order not to smuggle in controversial theoretical 
assumptions. This methodological stance explains why Stroud 
pays so much attention to our everyday discourse. It would be 
a great advantage for Stroud's sceptical claim if he could 
show that his scepticical challenge arises from our ordinary 
claims in daily conversation. This reference to common 
platitudes in ordinary discourse would also have the advantage 
of being a dramatic claim. We would then take the sceptical 
challenge seriously because it has its roots in everyday 
speech.

STROUD AND THE ORDINARY CONCEPTION OF KNOWT.EDOR
Stroud takes the view that sceptical doubts have one of their 
main sources in a specific conception of knowledge embedded in 
our everyday speech: the so-called Cartesisan Concept of 
knowledge. The sceptical strategy is interpreted as the



project of relying on common features in our ordinary 
knowledge talk. The statement is that a natural extension from 
these assumptions about our ordinary concept of knowledge 
pushes us into the arms of the sceptic. An anti-sceptical 
reply would then have to question these assumptions about the 
concept of knowledge. This brings us the motivation for 
conceptual analysis. Stroud states that the force we feel in 
the sceptical argument when we are confronted with it is 
itself evidence that the conception of knowledge which it 
presupposes is our ordinary conception of knowledge.

Stroud sometimes gives room for the thought that there is 
nothing in the platitude concept of objectivity, or the notion 
of mind-independent facts, that implies scepticism in any 
strong sense. The concept simply gives rise to the 
possibility of scepticism. The possibility of scepticism is 
however based on the acceptance of epistemological 
subjectivism. The mind-independent world is not assumed to be 
given or presented to the subject when one argues that realism
gives a possibility for scepticism. What is given or presented
to the subject is his subjective impressions. Stroud also
seems to claim that a theory of the epistemic priority of
ideas or impressions over external objects is a necessary 
condition for scepticism. Once the distinction between sensory 
experiences and external objects has been introduced, we can 
then imagine countless possibilities of mis-match between 
experiences and the external world.

The point that there is nothing' in the conception of 
objectivity itself which implies that knowledge is impossible 
has recently been put forward by several authors. Michael 
Williams, for instance, states that:



no epistemological conclusions can be drawn 
from logical or metaphysical premisses alone.
This point is obviously related to- or an 
instance of- the Humean stricture against 
deriving evaluative or prescriptive results 
from exclusively factual considerations. 45)

What Williams emphasizes is that we have to argue for the 
claim that the mind-independence of facts gives rise to 
sceptical challenges. We cannot just say that the 
mind-independence of facts in itself provides evidence of any 
scepticism. This metaphysical claim has to be supplemented 
with epistemological assumptions in order to generate a 
sceptical conclusion. The metaphysical claim just gives the
sceptic a conceptual____opportunity to formulate his
argumentation. The sceptic can, for example, claim that there 
is a possibility that our beliefs do not catch on to the mind- 
-independent world, given the further assumption of 
epistemological subjectivism.

Mind-independence of facts can be interpreted in different 
ways and we should be careful not to interpret it so narrowly 
that scepticism becomes an immediate truth in order to make 
sense of the sceptical debate. All that a general doctrine of 
metaphysical realism claims is that there is a mind- 
independent reality. The so-called minimal doctrine of 
metaphysical realism does not say anything about the specific 
epistemic relation between us as putative knowers and the 
mind-independent reality. The general notion of metaphysical 
realism also leaves the door open for different ontologies. A 
metaphysical realist could be a materialist or an idealist 
about the entities that are mind-independent.



The worry about reading too much into the concept of 
realism is further expressed by Dr John Kenyon. Kenyon says 
that :

If we are transcendental realists about truth, 
that is, if we think of truth as independent of 
all ways of viewing it, then on a certain 
attractive conception of knowledge it is 
tautologically impossible that we should know 
any truth about anything external to our 
viewpoint. The crucial feature of this 
conception of knowledge is that in order to 
know a truth one must have something of a view 
of it, there must be some appearance by which 
one can legitimately judge, without fluking, 
the reality which in the case of the external 
world lies beyond it. Truth is independent of 
any standpoint, and knowledge is to be attained 
only from an advantageous standpoint. So 
knowledge is always conditioned by the 
standpoint from which it is derived and can 
never reach out beyond the conditions imposed 
by the standpoint. 46)

If the sceptic does not want to rely upon a controversial 
doctrine of truth, he has to rely upon some other assumptions. 
By using a strict, Cartesian Concept of knowledge and by 
introducing the realist notion of objectivity as a possibility 
for error (given the further assumption of epistemological 
subjectivism) the sceptic can make a forceful attack against 
our ordinary knowledge claims.

The question remains how the Cartesian Concept of knowledge 
can be criticized. Stroud pays much attention to J.L. Austin's 
contextualist theory of knowledge as a response to the
Cartesian Concept of knowledge. Austin states that the
epistemic demands we make in different ascriptions of
knowledge are not universal in character. They vary according



to contexts and special concerns. What may be a suitable
epistemic standard in one case may not be so in another case.
If I know, for example, that I often fall asleep, and that I
have vivid dreams which I exchange for reality, then it is a
relevant alternative to rule out such a possibility in order
to know, for instance, that I am sitting by the fire. But, if
I am not haunted by this kind of dream, it is not (according
to Austin) a relevant alternative. Stroud disagrees sharply
with Austin's views. He thinks that Austin confuses two
different things: the case where it is appropriate to say
something and the case where something is true.

Descartes and other philosophers who have
examined knowledge in the same way and have 
been led to sceptical conclusions are fully 
aware that the kinds of doubts or criticism 
they raise in their philosophical 
investigations, would not always be 
appropriately raised in everyday or scientific 
activity. That in itself does not show that
they must be changing or misunderstanding the 
meaning of the word "know" or any other word.
47)

Even though it is not appropriate to blame someone for not 
fulfilling the Cartesian Concept of knowledge in a certain 
situation, that fact does not have any bearing on the truth 
value of the knowledge ascription according to Stroud. Stroud 
states that:

There is a single conception of knowledge at 
work both in everyday life, and in the 
philosophical investigation of human knowledge, 
but that conception operates in ordinary life 
under the constraints of social practice and 
the exigencies of action, co-operation and 
communication. The practical purposes served by 
our assertions and claims to know things in 
ordinary life, explain why we are normally 
satisfied with less than what, with detachment, 
we can bring to acknowledge are the full 
conditions of knowledge. 48)



The full conditions for knowledge are, according to Stroud, 
that a person should be able to meet all challenges, or known 
challenges, to the knowledge claim. It is not just that the 
person should be able to meet certain challenges delimited to 
certain specific purposes or interests. The sceptic could, 
according to Stroud, look upon our knowledge claims from a 
so-called detached or external standpoint and, given the so- 
called external standpoint, the Cartesian Concept of knowledge 
becomes natural.

There does not necessarily have to be any mystery about 
this talk about an external standpoint. The idea about realism 
in terms of mind-independent facts and the strict, specific 
conception of knowledge may just give rise to sceptical doubts 
within a scientific, naturalistic context. The external 
standpoint may then just be that one inserts the empirical 
alternatives into a question like the following: is it the 
case that the empirical alternative e or e' or e''... holds 
good according to the scientific standpoint. This, however, 
is not an interpretation which Stroud is happy to accept. He 
is generally suspicious of a realistic view which only 
operates within a scientific or a naturalistic context, at 
least in the sense of being a response to scepticism. 
According to Stroud, the scientific naturalist takes things 
for granted. He does not take the generality of the sceptical 
claim seriously. It is not clear, however, what Stroud 
actually means by the external standpoint and how the external 
standpoint can present a threat to our ordinary knowledge 
claims. If it turns out to be just another name for realism, 
it only presents a conceptual opportunity for scepticism, 
given the assumption of epistemological subjectivism. The



external standpoint does not then present any evidence or any 
strong motivation for a general sceptical challenge.

AN EVALUATION OF STROUD'S CONCEPTION OF KNOWLEDGE 
Stroud says that the worry that we feel when we encounter a 
sceptical argument like Descartes' is evidence of the fact 
that the notion of knowledge which Descartes employs is the 
concept with which we operate in our daily life. The 
conception of knowledge which Stroud considers as the right 
one, which may be summarized as, being able to meet all 
possible challenges to our knowledge claims, seems to have 
some kind of intuitive plausibility. Stroud's concept of 
knowledge also seems to offer a reply to the so-called Gettier 
problems or the so-called fluke cases. If a person is able to 
meet all possible challenges to a knowledge claim, he is also 
able to rule out potential threats to his knowledge claim.

We can, on the other hand, explain the tentative 
plausibility of Stroud's conception in a way which does not 
invoke Stroud's distinction between "being warranted to say 
something"/"being true". The intuitive plausibility of
Stroud's Cartesian Concept of knowledge can be traced back to 
the following fact. Knowledge can be seen as the ability to 
meet different conflicting challenges, but these are
challenges embedded in ordinary circumstances. We merely lift 
up the Cartesian Concept of knowledge from the ordinary
contexts and use it as an elliptical way of talking about 
challenges within different circumstances. Instead of looking 
at the Cartesian Concept of knowledge as an intuitively
appealing starting point which has to be moulded into



practical contexts, we can see it as an elliptical, 
generalized way of talking, with reference to different 
practical contexts. This could be a possible Austinian reply, 
or a reply from someone who thinks that Stroud has to 
supplement his argumentation for his specific conception with 
something else in order to make it acceptable.

The following criticism presented by John Heil is also 
relevant. Heil states that:

One may be sympathetic toward the view that it 
is useful and important to distinguish the 
conditions under which an expression is 
appropriately used from its truth conditions, 
while remaining unconvinced by Stroud's 
application of it. In the first place, once it 
is recognized that knowledge claims are always 
false, one may wonder in what sense their use 
could be regarded as warranted. It may seem 
that our continued use of "know" and its 
cognates would embody a de facto shift in 
meaning analogous to post-Copernican talk about 
the Sun's rising and setting. 49)

Heil's criticism seems correct, though with certain 
qualifications added. There may be certain cases where there 
is often a slight discrepancy between truth-conditions and 
suitability conditions for the applications of concepts. It is 
suitable to claim that a bottle is full of water even if it is 
not literally true. We do not give up this way of talking even 
though people point out that it is not literally true. But 
what makes us cling to this kind of talk is that it is almost 
true (in a literal sense) that the bottle is full of water. 
There is, in other words, a close connection between 
suitability- and truth conditions. But in the knowledge case 
it becomes puzzling why we still have the knowledge talk we do 
have, given Stroud's assumptions. In Stroud's case there seems



to be a sharp discrepancy between truth-conditions and 
suitability- conditions. No person can claim that he has 
almost ruled out every logically possible threat to his 
knowledge claim.

Stroud is also relying on hypothetical examples in order to 
illustrate the plausibility of the Cartesian Concept of 
knowledge. Here is one example from Stroud, first presented by 
Thompson Clarke.

Suppose that in wartime people must be trained 
to identify aircraft, and they are given a 
quick, uncomplicated course on the 
distinguishing features of different planes and 
how to recognize them. They learn from their 
manuals, for example, that if a plane has 
features x,y and w it is an E, and if it has 
x,y and z it is an F. A fully trained and 
careful spotter on the job will not say a 
particular plane is an F until he has found all 
three features, x, y, z. If at a certain point 
he has found only x and y and cannot yet tell 
what other features the plane has got, he does 
not know whether it is an F or an E. Once he 
finds that it also has feature z he can report 
that the plane in the sky is an F.... Suppose 
that there are in fact some other airplanes G's 
say, which also have features x,y,z. The 
trainees were never told about them because it 
would have made the recognition of F's too 
difficult; it is almost impossible to 
distinguish an F from an G from the ground. 
When we are given this additional information I 
think we immediately see that even the most 
careful airplane spotter does not know that the 
airplane he sees is an F, even though he knows 
that it has x,y,z. For all he- knows, it might 
be a G. 50)

Stroud believes that the sceptical philosopher sees our 
position in everyday life as that of the airplane spotters. We 
may have checked carefully through our ordinary standards but 
we may still not know because there may exist a possibility 
that we are wrong. It can be agreed that the airplane spotter



does not know, because there is a better method available in
the situation. There is a better method available in the sense
that there exists a more refined method for spotting
airplanes in the same category. But the question is: how much 
can Stroud generalize from this example to the radical 
Cartesian requirement that a subject needs to rule out every 
possible threat to his knowledge claim? What forces us to take 
this radical step to the Cartesian Concept of knowledge
according to Stroud, is an urge to look at our world from a 
detached, external standpoint. However, it is unclear what 
this external standpoint is in Stroud's context. It is also 
questionable if the ordinary man operates with such an unclear 
notion as the external standpoint in his ascriptions of 
knowledge.

Stroud invokes another example to support his Cartesian
Concept of knowledge. Assume that someone asks me if John will
turn up at the party. John is a reliable guy and I know from
previous occasions that I can trust him if he says he is going
to do something. He has just told me on the phone that he will
be coming to the party, so I would say that I knew that John
would be coming. Stroud says now, however:

Suppose that, as soon as I had hung up the 
telephone from talking with John and had said I 
knew he would be at the party; the boorish host 
had said "But do you really know he'll be here?
After all, how do you know he won't be struck 
down by a meteorite on the way over? You don't 
know he won't be. 51)

Stroud says further:
that it doesn't follow directly from the 
admitted outrageousness of his introducing that 
possibility that my ruling out the meteorite 
possibility is simply not a condition of my 
knowing that John will be at the party... A 
necessary condition of knowledge might remain



unfulfilled even though it would be outrageous 
for anyone to assert that it is or 
inappropriate for anyone to criticize my 
knowledge-claim on that basis. The 
inappropriateness or outrageousnees might have 
some source other than the falsity of what is 
said or implied about knowledge. 52)

One can question Stroud's assumption that the concept of 
knowledge which we have is actually a concept which can be 
isolated and ident ified independent of our contexts of action. 
We have expressed the view that the concept of knowledge, or 
epistemic concepts in general, can be seen as fundamental 
pre-suppositions in our practical lives. This is the Pragmatic 
Thesis about the concept of knowledge. The specific role for 
knowledge claims within the context of the Pragmatic Thesis 
was made more precise by the assertion that knowledge claims 
are used for picking out the best available methods for truth 
inquiry within the epistemic community. This is the so-called 
Best-Available-Method approach to knowledge. We also 
presented a so-called Relativity Thesis in the discussion of 
Nozick. Knowledge claims are related to different ranges of 
propositions or subject-matters, and hence to different 
epistemic acts or methods. Let us see what we can do with 
these theses in connection with Stroud's example about John 
and the party.

We have a subject-matter: "Is John coming to the party or 
not?" We also have a tacit hypothesis about possible methods 
getting correct answers to the question. We make a 
classification of the methods according to their reliability, 
and we call the best possible method a method of knowledge. 
The person who reported that John is coming to the party may 
have done all he can with regard to the subject-matter. He has 
chosen the best available method according to the epistemic



community: he has asked John and he has checked in his memory
John's previous reliability. Let us assume that we want a 
super check (checking, for instance, with scientists if any 
meteorits are liable to fall down in John's neighbourhood 
soon) . The reason may be that we suddenly start to doubt the 
common classifications of reliable methods from our epistemic 
community. What would happen? We can asssume that the super 
check would not make much difference in the long run in 
comparison with more accessible methods. The difference in 
terms of correct results (characterized through the
Differential Verification Thesis) may be only marginal. Our 
cognitive and non-cognitive goals would also be very 
impoverished. We would end up with very few correct results in 
comparison with the use of more accessible methods, and we 
would find that few of our practical goals in life would be 
fulfilled if we thought about knowledge as a presupposition 
for action. We introduce the view that the best available 
methods within knowledge ascriptions are chosen under the 
constraint of the Pragmatic Thesis of the concept of 
knowledge. As was mentioned before in the discussion of 
Nozick's views, the BAM theory meets the requirement of the 
Pragmatic Thesis through the Relativity Thesis. The methods 
are related to subject-matters or the raising of specific 
questions. The choice of a method for answering a question has 
to fulfil the demand that the method should not place in doubt 
the raising of the question itself.



THF NECESSITY OF THF BEST-AVAILABLK-METHOD APPROACH 
One could claim that the Best-Available-Method requirement is 
still too strong as a requirement for knowledge. Isn't it too 
much to demand that knowledge should be obtained through the 
best available methods? Isn't it sufficient for knowledge to 
claim that the true belief was reached through sufficiently 
good methods? The following examples (courtesy of Dr Sven- 
Ove Hansson) may illustrate this claim.

Assume that I use an ordinary thermometer in order to 
check the temperature outside my window. The thermometer 
states that the temperature is - 20° C. Hence, I know that the 
temperature is below zero. But I have not used the best 
available method because it was unnecessary in this case. (We 
could assume that the best available method is the use of a
thermometer with an accuracy of 0,0001* C instead of
thermometer with an accuracy of 0,1° C.) I have used
sufficiently good method and this may be enough for knowledge. 
Hence, the best available method requirement should be 
replaced with the requirement that the subject has used a 
sufficiently good method.

Another argument for the claim that the best available 
method is too strong as a requirement for knowledge is the 
following one. I could lose knowledge just because someone 
develops a new, better method. Assume that I have a sensitive 
letter balance which states that a letter weights 18,45557 
gram. Hence, I know that the letter has a weight between 18 
and 19 gram. Now, someone develops a hundred times more 
sensitive letter balance. Hence, I do not know that the letter 
has a weight between 18 and 19 gram, because I have not used 
the best available method.



The question is whether these examples really show that the 
BAM theory is too strong. If the problems were that one wanted 
to know the most exact gradings in the temperature and the 
weight cases, one would no longer know if the superior methods 
were introduced. The methods used earlier give too rough a 
measurement. But if the problems at hand were instead that one 
should measure the temperature and the weight somewhere 
between certain specified gradings, one would still know if 
one were using the inferior methods. These methods would still 
be the best available methods with reference to the subject- 
matter, i.e. to measure if the weight and the temperature are 
between certain gradings. They are the best available methods 
because there are no other superior methods which would 
produce other results. According to the more subtle methods 
the actual measurement would still be between the specific 
gradings. The so-called inferior methods would however not be 
the best available methods with reference to another subject 
matter, i.e. if the temperature and the weight were between 
more fine-grained intervals. It is important to stress that 
the best available methods are related to different subject 
matters. This is the Relativity Thesis. What may be the best 
available method for one type of subject-matter may not be the 
best for another type.

Dr Hansson's suggestion that one should introduce the 
requirement that a method should be sufficiently reliable 
instead of being the best available method is el1iptical and 
needs to be spelled out in more detail. One could ask 
"sufficient for what?" A natural answer would be that the 
method is sufficiently reliable for answering the specific 
question. The method is sufficiently reliable in the sense



that there is no other available method which is more 
reliable, or would challenge the result or the outcome. There 
may be other methods that would challenge the method with 
reference to other subject-matters (more fine-grained 
intervals) but not with reference to the specific question.

STROUD AND THE EXTERNAL STANDPOINT
We have so far discussed mainly a Stroud-Cartesian Concept of 
knowledge within a framework which does not necessarily 
involve more than scientific realism, and we have questioned 
the view that Stroud's Cartesian Concept of knowledge can be 
identified or be extracted from our ordinary concept of 
knowledge. We could still proceed within this framework and 
now ask instead how we could explain or justify that whole 
domain of scientific knowledge with reference to our idea 
about a mind-independent world. This is the main question in 
Stroud's essay "Understanding Human Knowledge in General".

Stroud asks how a whole domain of knowledge (for instance 
scientific knowledge) can become knowledge through something 
which is not knowledge in the same sense. How can we find a 
way of explaining how this scientific knowledge is related to 
the world without presupposing the very knowledge claims we 
are trying to justify? This justification or rational 
explanation, from a so-called external standpoint, should 
presumably employ a distinct concept of rational explanation 
or justification, a notion distinct from the concepts used in 
the scientific case. We should not take the rules of reasoning 
in the scientific case for granted. This view is denied by 
philosophers such as Quine and the early Strawson.



Quine states that we have no alternative to the rules of 
reasoning which we employ in our scientific practice, and the 
early Strawson makes the even stronger claim that we can not 
give any sense, conceptually, to a concept of rational belief, 
except by reference to the norms of reasoning in the 
scientific fields, for example, the inductive practices. Part 
of the reason why Quine does not want to make such a strong 
claim is that he rejects the analytic/synthetic distinction.

We could of course assume that we can use these familiar 
rules of reasoning embedded in our scientific practice 
(reconstructed in terms of some general notion of scientific
explanation) and try to apply them to our whole corpus of
beliefs or knowledge claims. We could then ask if we are
justified in thinking that our domain of knowledge correspond
to the world. But, the question is then why we ask ourselves 
this general question if we have accepted the rules of 
reasoning, to which the chosen concepts of explanation apply. 
If they are indeed embedded in our scientific practice, and if 
we regard them as plausible, why do we then ask if a 
generalized concept of explanation gives a positive verdict in 
the case of our whole corpus of scientific beliefs? (The 
generalized concept of explanation could be something like a 
Hempelian model of explanation if we. think that that model is 
an adequate reconstruction of our explanatory practice. The 
reconstructed processes of reasoning could be something like 
the hypothetical-deductive method).

We could alternatively say that we are not placing in doubt 
the rules of reasoning, but that we place in doubt 
foundational beliefs, for example, perceptual ones. Apart from 
the fact that the traditional empiricist concept of



foundational belief is problematic, we also need an 
explanation for this evidential asymmetry. Why do we have 
general doubts about the veracity of our perceptual beliefs 
when we have no general doubts about our inferences or our 
principles of justification? Or, if we also place in doubt 
the rules of reasoning, how do we find our way to a different 
concept of reasoning or explanation which can give content to 
the question of how we could explain a whole domain of 
knowledge? If one does not do that, one suspects that one is 
just trading on a familiar concept of explanation or 
justification, just used on a grander scale. This last worry 
is expressed by Dr John Kenyon in his diagnosis of the 
sceptic/anti-sceptic debate. Kenyon thinks that a part of the 
disagreement between the sceptic and the anti-sceptic is an 
illusory part which:

arises from an urge to extend the employment of 
an internal conception of reason beyond the 
limits of the discipline from which it derives 
its sense. 53)

We can say that the sceptical problem, how our rational 
standards correspond to a mind-independent world, can have 
three different responses: 1) scepticism , 2) theistic-desian 
model. and 3) naturalistic design model. The choice of option
3) can be based upon the assumption that the concept of 
explanation which Stroud tries to express is unintel1igible if 
it is not connected to some concept of explanation used in our 
scientific, natural world view. Stroud is inclined to plump 
for option 1). He thinks, presumably, that he is putting 
forward an intelligible question. It makes sense for him to 
ask for a general explanation or justification of a whole 
domain of knowledge with reference to a mind-independent



reality. But he does not provide any clarification of what 
kind of explanation would work, so he ends up in tentative 
scepticism. For Stroud it seems intelligible to put oneself 
into an external standpoint and ask for a justification or 
explanation of a domain of knowledge, while at the same time 
he seems to hold the door open to a possibility that there is 
no way of finding a good answer to a so-called external 
explanation. But what is the external standpoint - apart from 
assessing a domain of knowledge with some method or 
explanatory tool? Can we actually give meaning to the
external standpoint apart from assessing the domain of 
knowledge with a specific method or from a specific
methodological perspective?

Stroud does not like the theistic design model, as for
instance in Descartes' writings. He says that:

we think that God does not in fact exist and is 
not the guarantor of the reliability of our 
belief-forming mechanisms. So we think that 
what this theory says about human knowledge is 
not true. 54)

Stroud does not develop his thought on this point any
further, but he thinks that this does not matter for his
general point. He thinks that there is a general problem also
exemplified through naturalistic attempts to give explanations
of our domains of knowledge. Stroud states that:

He (a naturalistic epistemologist) claims 
knowledge of nothing more than the familiar 
natural world in which he thinks everything 
happens. But he will have an explanation of
human knowledge, and so will understand how
people know the things they do, only if he 
knows or has some reason to believe that his 
scientific story of the goings-on in that world 
is true. 55)



Stroud states that the naturalist is at best in a position 
of a person who can only have good reason to believe his 
theory if that theory is true. However, the naturalist would 
not have any reason to believe his theory if some other theory 
turned out to be correct instead. The response from the
naturalist to the sceptic can be seen as a quest ion-beaaing 
response.

The naturalist states that explanations of our possession 
of knowledge should only employ the rules of reasoning 
embedded in scientific practice. (Some theories of knowledge, 
such as Quine's naturalized epistemology, also state that 
traditional epistemology should be replaced with something 
similar to cognitive psychology). A representative naturalist 
states that standards for application of concepts such as 
objectivity and knowledge should be fetched from our
scientific practice. Dirk Koppelberg claims that:

what a naturalist denies is the skeptic's 
presupposition of the intelligibility of a 
completely external perspective on our 
knowledge. If there really is no Archimedian 
point of knowledge, we should avoid the
inclination to hypostasize one. Once commited 
to an external view, we will never find a 
satisfying answer to scepticism. But if we 
resist the temptation to adopt an external 
standpoint, in favor of trying to explain our 
knowledge from within our evolving and changing 
theory of the world, the significance of 
philosophical skepticism might yet decline. 56)

Stroud pays much attention to Quine's theory in his 
epistemological discussions. Quine's theory presents a 
possible response to Stroud's type of scepticism - a response 
which Stroud feels the need to eliminate. Quine's attempt to 
naturalize epistemology has often been the starting point for.



discussions about the plausibility of naturalizing 
epistemology. It can therefore be instructive to see how 
Stroud criticizes Quine in order to understand the project of 
naturalizing epistemology as a response to scepticism.

STROUD'S CRITICISM OF QUINE
Quine's specific attempt to naturalize epistemology has been 
met by forceful criticism. Some philosophers think, for 
instance, that epistemology cannot be naturalized. It is 
almost like a contradiction in terms to think about a 
naturalized epistemology. The business is regarded as 
essentially prescriptive or normative in character, and 
Quine's attempt to replace traditional epistemology with the 
descriptive business of cognitive psychology is to commit 
something like the naturalistic fallacy in the epistemic 
field. Epistemic norms cannot be reduced to or replaced with 
descriptive statements in psychology, just as moral statements 
cannot be replaced by factual, descriptive statements. How 
conclusive is Quine's position? Is he really committing 
himself to the naturalistic fallacy in epistemology? If so, 
how bad is it?

Quine's argumentation for his attempt to naturalize 
epistemology is complex and involves support from doctrine.1. 
arising from several philosophical discussions. Some of the 
arguments are indirect and eliminative in character. Quine 
challenges, for example, the foundationalist's attempt to 
provide basic statements which could support the whole corpus 
of scientific beliefs. Quine's criticism against 
foundationalism is both traditional and new. It is traditional



in the sense that it follows Hume's doubts about the
possibility of deducing our ordinary, object-statements from
rudimentary sensory reports. The criticism has also a new,
original part which rests on Quine's theory of meaning.
According to Quine is it impossible to assign any unique
empirical content to individual sentences, and we cannot say
that any observational statements have their own unique set of
confirming experiential conditions. On the basis of a
holistic doctrine, Quine says that scientific statements
always imply observational consequences jointly. Quine's
holism is much discussed, but for our purposes we need not get
involved in the specific argumentations, even though Quine's
theory of meaning plays an important role in his overall
theory. We can focus upon the question of whether a
naturalized epistemology is in some important sense a
contradiction in terms, and whether it is an i1legitimate
attempt to try to rebut the sceptic from within the science.
The question of whether Quine is violating the ol_d
epistemological tradition is not straightforward. As
Christopher Hookway says:

Questions about the demands of the 
"epistemological tradition" are hard to answer 
because the very idea of "traditional 
epistemology" is questionable. Different 
philosophers have had different reasons for 
investigating epistemological issues, and any 
characterization of the ""tradition" will 
distort the philosophical ambitions of many 
with claims to belong to it. 57)

Even if the concept of an epistemological tradition is a 
heterogeneous one, Hookway notes that we can at least identify 
the theme of describing, evaluating and making sense of our 
standards of reasoning, in order to meet sceptical challenges



presented in, for instance Descartes' First meditations. 
Described in that general way, one can state that Quine's 
attempt to naturalize epistemology follows a common thread in 
the epistemological tradition. Quine comes up with a specific 
answer to that general epistemological question in terms of
his naturalized epistemology. The answer is that a priori 
philosophical justification should be replaced by cognitive 
psychology. There is no so-called first philosophy!

Quine's argument takes the form of an eliminative strategy 
towards theories like classical foundationalism. That 
eliminative strategy is based, among other things, on a
specific holistic doctrine in the theory of meaning. What is 
normative in Quine's naturalized epistemology is the
argumentation for a claim that we are stuck with prevailing 
methodological standards in scientific practice, and that all 
attempts to provide some kind of deeper, a priori,
justification is doomed to failure. One central part of 
Quine's theory is that he draws the conclusion that non-p (the 
non-foundationalist project) is preferred if p (the 
foundationalist project) is impossible. This seems to be an 
uncontroversial claim or conclusion that even a proponent of a 
normative epistemology can accept. The controversial part of
Quine's theory is what non-p (or the non-foundationalist 
project) specifically amounts to. What is descriptive in 
Quine's naturalized epistemology is the business which remains 
for the epistemologist. That business amounts to the project 
of presenting explanations in empirical psychology. Quine says 
that :

Naturalism does not repudiate epistemology, but
assimilates it into empirical psychology.
Science itself tells us that our information



about the world is limited to irritations of 
our surfaces, and then the epistemological 
question is in turn a question within science: 
the question how we human animals can have 
managed to arrive at science from such limited 
information. Our scientific epistemologist 
pursues this inquiry and comes up with an 
account that has a good deal to do wich the 
learning of language and with the neurology of 
perception. 58)

Stroud states that Quine cannot stick to a pure descriptive 
project. He has to rely on some kind of norm when he tries to 
refute traditional epistemological theories. In that sense, 
Quine's naturalized epistemology is normative. Maybe we can 
read into Quine's position that the epistemic norms or the 
methodological standards are the norms of inquiry or the rules 
of reasoning which one finds in the scientific (or the social) 
practice. This statement is our thesis about the Unity of 
Epistemic Standards. This remark brings us over to Quine's 
claim that sceptical doubts about science are themselves 
scientific doubts. That general claim can be exemplified in, 
for instance, the following way: the sceptical philosopher
uses scientific evidence about, for example, hallucination 
when he argues against the anti-sceptic, the anti-sceptic is 
then allowed to use scientific evidence against the sceptic, 
according to Quine.

However, there seem to be 1 imits in the responses to 
scepticism within Quine's framework. Quine also accepts a 
thesis called the Underdetermination of Theory by Data (here 
called the U-thesis) which seems to present a sceptical 
challenge. The thesis presents a sceptical challenge in the 
sense that we do not seem to have empirical grounds for 
selecting one unique, superior scientific theory with 
reference to the observational data. The U-thesis claims that



general scientific theories are underdetermined by 
observational data. We cannot infer one, unique scientific 
theory from our observational evidence. There are different, 
incompatible theories that can explain the empirical data. The 
problem becomes: which theory shall we choose. Quine's 
sceptical problem is similar here to certain formulations of 
the sceptical problem in Stroud's writings. Stroud states, for 
example, in his essay "Scepticism and the Possibility of 
Knowledge" that:

our knowledge of the world is "underdetermined" 
by whatever it is that we get through that 
source of knowledge known as the "the senses" 
or "experience". Given the events or 
experiences or whatever they might be that 
serve as the sensory "basis" of our knowledge, 
it does not follow that something we believe 
about the world around us is true. The problem 
is then to explain how we nevertheless know 
that what we do believe about the world around 
us is in fact true. 59)

Quine has discusssed the U-thesis at length in his latest 
writings, which provide sources for different types of 
interpretations of the U-thesis. The problem is to find an 
intepretation which can be reconciled with other central 
assumptions in Quine's theory such as his naturalism and 
physicalism.

One possible interpretation of the U-thesis is the so- 
called sectarian interpretation. This interpretation states 
that one of the conflicting theories is true, while the other 
theory is false. The well-known problem with this 
intepretation is that it seems to come in concflict with 
Quine's naturalism (i.e. the assumption that there is no 
philosophy prior to science). From where do we assess the two 
conflicting theories? It seems that we must assume a prior



philosophy when we assess scientific theories, and when we 
call one theory true and the other one false.

Another possible interpretation of the U-thesis is the so- 
called ecumenical intepretation. This intepretation states 
that different, incompatible theories are only incompatible at 
first sight. The theories can be reconciled with one another, 
and the differences between the theories can be seen mainly as 
differences in syntactic features or theoretical predicates. 
The ecumenical interpretation makes it possible to disarm the 
sceptical challenge arising from the U-thesis. The conflicts 
between the undetermined theories are not so severe as we 
think. The theories can be reconciled with each other.

The often cited problem with this intepretation (from 
Quine's perspective) is that the interpretation seems to come 
in conflict with Quine's physicalism. If only physicalism is 
true as an account of scientific concepts, how do we explain 
that different theories (with different theoretical 
predicates) may be called true?

Stroud raises a mainly general criticism against Quine's 
project of naturalizing epistemology. He states that a 
naturalistic explanation of our knowledge already presupposes 
what shall be explained. We want a conception of good 
reasoning or explanation which is not captured by the notions 
or the concepts that already figure in the discourse which is 
to be explained. Stroud is, on the other hand, like Quine, 
pessimistic about the prospects of establishing a specific 
domain of knowledge based on some prior knowledge claims. 
Stroud's criticism is traditional and he asks how we could 
explain that some rich scientific knowledge could be derived



from some prior sensory base. This is a familiar attack on the 
classical foundationalist program in epistemology.

STROUD'S CRITICISM OF STRAWSON
Stroud ends up in tentative scepticism on the basis of what he
calls the general epistemological enterprise; the attempt to
find a general explanation for all our knowledge claims with
reference to a mind-independent reality. But what kind of
argument does Stroud give for his view that the general
epistemological enterprise is meaningful, apart from the fact
that the general guestion may sound meaningful to our ears?
We find that Stroud touches upon this issue in connection with
his discussion of Strawson's early views in his book
Introduction to Logical Theory. Strawson concentrates his
attention on the problem of giving a justification for
inductive inferences. Strawson thinks that this is a
meaningless project. He says that:

the rationality of induction, unlike its 
successfulness is not a fact about the 
constitution of the world. It is a matter of 
what we mean by the word "rational" in its 
application to any procedures for forming 
opinions about what lies outside our 
observations, or that of available witnesses.
For to have good reasons for any such opinion 
is to have good inductive support for it. 60)

Stroud is arguing against Strawson's proposal. According to 
Stroud we could only have a satisfactory definition of 
rational belief in this context if we could actually, explain 
the difference between nomolooical statements and statements 
which refer to accidental regularities. We can agree with
Stroud that if there is a real difference between accidental



regularities and nomological statements then we have to find 
an explanation for it which would also have consequences for 
our concept of rational belief. Now, this is not so much doubt 
about the notions or concept which we use; it is actually 
through a reference to our understanding of what a law of 
nature is, that Stroud wants us to see that Strawson's account 
is not adequate. It is, then, not really an argument against 
the general attempt to characterize a concept of rationality, 
or a concept of explanation, through references to our 
understandings of the notions in our scientific practice. The 
plausible kernel of Stroud's criticism can instead be seen as 
a rebuttal of a specific attempt to characterize inductive 
canons of reasoning through a reference to our concepts in our 
scientific practice. Stroud's attempt to give meaning to hid 
epistemological enterprise actually relies on an argument 
which more or less supports some kind of naturalistic attempt 
to solve the problem, or at least he tries to find the 
resources to solve the problem within our scientific 
discourse.

We might say that Stroud has not explained clearly what his 
sceptical challenge from the assumption of mind-independent 
facts is, or what the challenge from objectivity amounts to. 
The way he presents his sceptical argument gives rise to the 
thought that he already utilizes a general concept of 
justification or explanation when he presents his question of 
an external justification of our corpus of scientific beliefs. 
On the basis of the thesis of the Unity of Epistemic Standards 
we can say that there is no sharp difference between the 
concepts of explanations and justifications which are used in 
our scientific practice and in our philosophical/sceptical



theorizing. Given that claim, one may question the 
fruitfulness of posing global sceptical questions. Realism 
presents a sceptical possibility, but that possibility can be 
challenged. In the case of Bonjour we used the thesis of the 
Unity of Epistemic Standards in order to refute an attempt to 
reject scepticism in the form of the realist challenge. In the 
case of Stroud we used the thesis of the Unity of Epistemic 
Standards in order to reject an attempt to save scepticism in 
the form of the realist challenge. Stroud's argumentation for 
his Cartesian Concept of knowledge as an ordinary conception 
of knowledge, which works in tandem with his realist 
challenge, has been criticized on the basis of the Best 
Available Method approach within the constraints of the 
Pragmatic Thesis and the Relativity Thesis.

The evidence which Stroud presents for his Cartesian 
Concept of knowledge as a product of our concept of knowledge 
is not conclusive. The intuitiveness of the Cartesian 
formulation can be explained in a manner which does not imply 
the strict requirement that Stroud associates with the notion. 
Moreover, the strict requirements which Stroud associates with 
our concept of knowledge do not make sense if we accept the 
Pragmatic Thesis as an approach to any plausible analysis of 
our concept of knowledge.



IV. CONTEXTUAL!!SM AND RELEVANT ALTERNATIVES 
INTRODUCTION
Barry Stroud's attempt to refute contextualist theories of 
knowledge was shown to be unsuccessful. We also questioned his 
claim that an ordinary conception of objectivity or realism 
can be a serious source for a sceptical challenge or query 
about an external justification of our corpus of scientific 
beliefs. In this chapter we will present and discuss a 
philosopher who shares our view that sceptical challenges 
arising from realist assumptions are unfounded- or at least 
futile.

Edward Craig endorses a naturalistic conception of Man, and 
his discussion of knowledge and scepticism proceeds on the 
assumption (or at least the tentative thought) that sceptical 
threats or challenges can be dealt with purely within a 
naturalistic framework. Craig also accepts a contextualist 
conception of knowledge - one that is motivated by the 
sceptical problem of how one should delineate the standards of 
justification. The delineation has to be non-arbitrary, and at 
the same time it must not amount to the notion that a knowing 
subject has to rule out every logically incompatible 
alternative to his knowledge claim in order to know. The 
project is to present a theory of relevant alternatives. Craig 
thinks that this can be best done in a contextualist fashion. 
Contextualism is a trendy concept in epistemology, and many 
philosophers admit that they endorse some kind of 
contextualist theory of knowledge. The proposals so far have 
not been extensively developed and Edward Craig's theory is an



important and stimulating attempt to present a
contextualist/pragmatic conception of knowledge.

We will compare Craig's theory and argumentation with the 
BAM theory. Craig's emphasis on the pragmatic grounds for a 
concept of knowledge has influenced the conception of 
knowledge in the present thesis. One will find affinities, 
but also some differences between the two theories. Here we 
present and criticize Craig's conception of an epistemological 
project: his methodological starting point, and the product of 
his investigation - the good informant approach to the 
concept of knowledge. We compare our Pragmatic Thesis about 
the concept of knowledge with Craig's practical. state-of- 
nature theory. The BAM theory will also be introduced as an 
alternative explication of the concept of knowledge.

"STATE OF NATURE" THEORY AND "THE GOOD INFORMANT” ACCOUNT 
Craig's ambition is to throw light upon partial plausibilities 
of the different leading conceptions of knowledge, and to try 
to explain why they do not possess full explanatory power. He 
also wants to look at the relevance of the different 
conceptions of knowledge to the problem of scepticism. Craig 
aims to do this in as non-biased a way as possible. He wants 
to include in the data for his analysis various attempts to 
formulate necessary/adequate conditions and different
reactions to various sceptical problems. Craig wants to engage 
in a so-called practical explication of the concept of 
knowledge. Instead of asking what are the necessary/adequate 
conditions for knowledge, we should ask, "What role this 
concept has in our lives and what interests are fulfilled by
this concept?



Knowledge is not a given phenomenon, but 
something that we delineate by operating with a 
concept which we create in answer to certain 
needs or in pursuit of certain ideals. The 
concept of water on the other hand, is 
determined by the nature of water itself, and 
our experience of it. 61)

In his practical explication of the concept of knowledge 
Craig uses a familiar tool in political philosophy, namely the 
so-called state-of-nature explanation, when he attempts to 
explain the role of the concept of knowledge. According to a 
plausible conception of a state-of-nature theory in political 
philosophy we should try to motivate a political institution 
or framework with reference to what general needs or interests 
that institution or framework fulfils, given a presumed 
hypothetical state-of-nature situation; a situation without
the institution or the f ramework. One fact about a
state-of-nature theory is that one tries to derive a
motivation/justification for something by referring to some 
presumed higher-order interests among the participants in the 
state-of-nature situation like security/protection if we 
merely want to justify the existence of some kind of minimal 
state. This something may not strike us as something 
immediately plausible, and we may elucidate its value through 
its derivation from a more established value. Craig applies 
this type of theory to what he calls conceptual or linguistic 
institutions. The concept of knowledge is an outcome of very 
general facts about the human condition. These facts are so 
general that one cannot conceive that social life could 
persist without them. This state-of-nature theory applied to 
epistemology can also be seen as an expression of a 
naturalistic enterprise, according to Craig.



My project can claim membership of another 
tradition one which spreads itself all together 
wider than conceptual analysis, however widely 
that can be conceived. I refer to the tradition 
of naturalism in which thinkers see man, his 
behaviour and institutions, as natural facts to 
be understood as the (broadly) speaking causal 
outcome of other natural facts. What concepts 
we use, what linguistic practices are common 
amongst us, these are special cases of input to 
the more general naturalistic enterprise. 
Hume's treatment of the concept of causality is 
one. Another, in a quite different area, is 
Hobbes account of political and legal 
institutions: they are more or less adequate 
attempts so to regulate the power-relationships 
between individuals as to avoid the otherwise 
inevitable "war of every man against every 
man" and create stable circumstances in which 
humans, and human society may flourish. 62)

The practical project of giving an account of the role of a 
concept (a project in terms of a state-of-nature theory) can, 
however, be kept separate from a naturalistic enterprise. The 
practical theory and the naturalistic view become close 
partners only in cases where we actually choose to describe 
the motives and the intentions behind a concept in a purely 
naturalistic vocabulary.

So, what is the role of the concept of knowledge or related
epistemic concepts? Craig states that:

any community may be presumed to have an 
interest in evaluating sources of information, 
and in connection with that interest certain 
concepts wiil be in use. The hypothesis I wish 
to try out is that the concept of knowledge is 
one of them. To put it briefly and roughly, the 
concept of knowledge is used to flag approved 
sources of information. 63)

Craig emphasizes that we should look upon the concept of 
knowledge from the perspective of an inquirer. A person who 
satisifies the needs of an inquirer can be called a good 
informant, and a good informant can be seen as a person who 
possesses knowledge. Craig draws a distinction between being a



source of information and being a good informant. It is only 
in the latter case that we want to talk about knowledge. 
According to Craig, sources of information can be very useful 
for an inquirer, but they are never actively helpful. Craig 
gives an example of a source of information to illustrate his 
point :

Fred is, as I am aware, sytematically wrong 
about what day of the week it is: he is always 
a day behind. Now I can certainly find out 
which day it is by asking him: if he says
Thursday, I can rely on its being Friday, and 
so on. But Fred neither knows what day it is, 
nor is he a good informant; for he does not 
tell us, or even believe, that it is Friday.
64)

What kind of property X does someone need in order to be a 
good informant? Craig gives the following explanation;

X is any detectable property which has been 
found to be correlated closely with holding a 
true belief as to whether p. Any such property 
will give the inquirer what he needs, so long 
as we add one proviso; that the correlation be 
lawlike - an accidental correlation, one that 
doesn't support inferences to a new case will 
not do, since inferences to the new as yet 
untested case is precisely what the inquirer 
needs the correlation for. 65)

But how should we more exactly del ineate the range of
circumstances in which a good informant can put forward true
beliefs in order to be called a knowing subject? It is here
that Craig's contextualism enters the scene. Craig emphasizes
that the range of circumstances will always be
context-dependent for a knowing subject. Craig opines that:

the informant (as a knowing subject) should be 
as likely to be right about p as the subject's 
present concerns require. 66)

What circumstances a subject can exclude depends, according to 
Craig, on how he assesses (a) his attitude to risk, (b)



relative pay-offs or benefits of being right or wrong, (c) the
urgency of forming a belief, (d) his estimation of open
possibilities. The failure to formulate a so-called 'general
adequate theory of relevant alternatives' for our ordinary
concept of knowledge merely shows that it is unnecessary to
put forward a general requirement of the kind of alternative a
subject has to rule out in order to know. These requirements
can vary depending on the context of the subject. The
requirements are just the outcome of our different interests
at different times and these can vary. When it seems that the
requirements do not vary, this can mean either that our
different interests converge in terms of requirements/relevant
alternatives, or that the presumed definitive requirements of
knowledge can be seen as a generalization from the different
epistemic demands which our interests cause us to make. This
process of generalization is called by Craig an
obiectivization of our concept of knowledge. Objectivized
concepts are, according to Craig

concepts which separate as it were the common 
core from the multitude of accretions due to 
particular circumstances and particular persons 
and so varying with them. 67)

We find ourselves as persons involved in a community life. We 
need concepts that can be applied not only to specific 
interests and specific subjective perspectives. This is a 
familiar phenomenon in, for instance, moral matters. We need a 
common moral language (with universalized moral concepts) 
which can be used univocally by all members in the community. 
The same type of need appears also in the epistemic field. We 
want a concept of knowledge which can be used not just with 
reference to some specific interests or needs. If we do not



know the interests on the other hand, we do not know what is 
at stake. We cannot be satisfied therefore with a low degree 
of reliability. It is better to demand a high degree of 
reliability in order to fulfil different non-cognitive 
interests.

Scepticism finds its foothold in this process of
objectivization according to Craig. The process pushes "us on 
towards acceptance of ever severer tests, and so finally over 
the edge and into the arms of the sceptic". Scepticism is on 
the other hand held back by the same concept of knowledge 
through its pragmatic down to earth requirements. It is a 
concept that has developed in order to make it possible for us 
to evaluate information so as to satisfy our needs and 
interests. This can give us a neat explanation of why our 
concept of knowledge gives birth to both sceptical and 
non-sceptical pulls. The full strength of scepticism cannot 
however be explained through this process of objectivization 
according to Craig. Craig means that this process merely gives 
room for sceptical movements, and to push the movements in a 
strong sceptical direction one needs to supplement the 
practical conception of knowledge with a metaphysics - a move 
which seems to be questionable in Craig's case on the basis of 
his assumed naturalism.

THE EXPLANATORY VALUE OF CRAIG'S PRACTICAL EXPLICATION 
What is the difference then between Craig's analysis and 
competing standard analyses in the field? Craig believes 
that :

the differences between (my) "minimal" analysis 
and the competing standard analyses are not 
best seen as the outcome of the concept of



knowledge. What makes them (the standard 
analyses) seem plausible is not the concept of 
knowledge, but certain very general beliefs 
which we all hold. These are, in particular, 
beliefs about the extent to which the world is 
a system of causally inter-related states, more 
specifically beliefs about the extent to which 
belief states are themselves the end-products 
of a causal process (the causal account), the 
belief that for nearly all human beliefs, there 
is such a thing as the method by which they 
were acguired ( reliabi 1 ism) , and the fact that 
human beings are usually conscious of certain 
stages of the processes by which they arrive at 
beliefs (justificationist accounts). The effect 
is that when the conditions laid down in the 
minimal concept are satisfied, it will almost 
always be believed that various further 
conditions are satisfied too. 68)

The epistemological theories which Craig chooses to discuss 
and accommodate within his own good informant analysis are 
chosen more or less from the perspective of dealing with 
Gettier/defeated knowledge cases. Some of these theories (such 
as Nozick's tracking-the-truth theory) can of course be wedded 
to other functions, such as, attempts to solve specific 
problems of scepticism. But their primary classification is 
made with reference to the Gettier debate and its credo to 
characterize the difference between justified true belief and 
knowledge. By restricting his epistemological discussion 
primarily to this sample of theories as the chief data or 
explananda for his analysis, Craig neglects to discuss more 
fundamental differences between, for example, naturalized and 
non-naturalized epistemology.

Craig himself accepts a naturalistic conception of Man 
which he introduces into his state-of-nature explanation 
without explicit argumentation. As a general characterization 
of an inquirer's objective, he puts forward a naturalistically 
described motive. The characterization of the inquirer's 
objective - finding a secure indication of truth - opens



itself up readily for a naturalistic interpretation. Craig 
can, in other words, be seen as giving a specific
reliabi1istic, naturalistic conception of knowledge. Given 
this type of characterization it is not difficult to imagine 
why many of the different reliabi1ist/causal analyses which 
Craig chooses as his explananda fit so neatly into his good 
informant account. The differences between the theories just 
become differences in terms of how the theories fulfil the 
naturalized objective of the inquirer.

Craig also chooses justificationist analyses which can
easily be given a reliabi1istic, naturalistic interpretation
through the general way in which he presents them.

normal human consciousness (and
self-consciousness) of the processes leading to 
their beliefs will ensure that they have reason 
for nearly all those beliefs with respect to 
which they are reliable informants - or which 
they "know" by the lights of the constructed 
concept.... It becomes understandable that 
philosophers interested in emphasising the role 
of rationality in human life, should have 
presented the concept of knowledge in this 
dress. 69)

There is an obvious objection to Craig's analysis or
analytical-genetic project which Craig himself discusses; "the
cart-before-the-horse objection". The obvious objection is
that the good informant approach already presupposes the
concept of knowledge. We need to know what knowledge is before
we can tell what a good informant is, not the other way
around. Craig replies to this objection in the following way;

We get at its (knowledge) nature by first
considering the business of being a good 
informant, and then substracting something from 
the result, or modifying it in some way. The
concept of the informant will then leave its 
mark so to speak, on the concept of 
knowledge... If we say "Knowledge first, and 
then comes the capacity to inform, we leave it



obscure why the concept of knowledge should 
ever have arisen as the comparable objection 
about the concept of a chair would leave that 
concept, and even more so the chairs 
themselves, unaccountable brute facts of the 
mental and the physical habitats. 70)

(Tell us what a chair is, then it will be clear that and why, 
chairs are good for sitting on). Craig does not take the 
cart-before-the-horse objection seriously. The analogy with 
the concept of a chair is not convincing. It is clear in the 
chair case that we actually need a reference to an interest 
(the wish to sit down) in order to define what a chair is. A 
chair is something to sit on. Without that characterization we 
cease to talk about chairs. We could of course still talk 
about the physical material from which we make chairs, but the 
material would not be called a chair if we did not envisage 
the material as being something to sit on. Chair is in other 
words an example of a functional concept. We need to know its 
function before we can say what it is. Is knowledge a 
functional concept in the same sense as chair? In one clear 
sense, yes. A knowing subject has to have a true belief. The 
interest of having a true belief is fulfilled by the knowing 
subject. But apart from that we are still unclear how we 
should describe the difference between true belief and 
knowledge. What we come up with as a difference between true 
belief and knowledge could correspond, to a certain interest. 
But the differences between the competing standard analyses 
would then simply transfer to the interest level. The debate 
between the justificationist and the reliabilist just becomes 
a debate between opponents who stress the importance of 
different types of interests correlating to alternative views 
about the difference between true belief and knowledge. Is the



interest one to provide an internal, rational justification, 
or is it an interest to have some reliable (belief-producing) 
mechanism?

We could of course use a concept of a good informant, - or 
applications of that concept - in order to throw light upon 
the concept of knowledge. But then it would not be an 
explication of the concept of the knowledge. It would be more 
like a heuristic device for us to get a firmer grasp on our 
concept of knowledge. Craig's answer to the "cart-before-the- 
horse" objection seems to depend on the tentative plausibility 
of the latter option. Craig's own project is however the 
former alternative - an attempt to provide an explication of 
the concept of knowledge in terms of the concept of a good 
informant.

If we compare the concept of good informant with other 
similar concepts, such as good author, what makes us so keen 
on stressing a difference? It seems as though there really is 
a difference between them, if we accept Craig's theory. In the 
case of a good author we would be hesitant to describe what 
good writing skills are by referring to the concept of a good 
author. A good author is just a person who has good writing 
skills! We need the latter concept to clarify the former. So 
what is the difference with the good informant case?

"STATE-QF-NATURE" THEORY AND THE CONCEPT OF KNOWLEDGE 
Another problem relates to Craig's specific choice of a 
so-called state-of-nature theory in epistemology. The question 
is whether this can be seen as a suitable device with



reference to the problem Craig wants to discuss. State-of- 
nature theory has been a comon theoretical device throughout 
the history of political thought. The term "state-of-nature" 
has been used in different ways, and several authors have had 
different ambitions with their uses of a so-called state-of- 
nature explanation.

State-of-nature theories can differ from one another in 
two main respects: extension and purpose. State-of-nature 
explanations are sometimes used to explain the whole of 
morality, while some other theories are just used to explain 
some specific element of morality, or some feature of 
political morality. The term "explanation" could also mean 
different things in different theories. The purposes of some 
state-of-nature theories could be to justify or legitimate a 
certain feature, while some other theories have more modest 
ambitions. In the latter case, one purpose of a theory could 
be to function as a heuristic, expository device.

Different types of criticism have been raised against 
state-of-nature theories in political theory. A common 
criticism against a legitimizing state-of-nature theory is 
the statement that hypothetical state of nature situations or 
hypothetical consent can scarcely give any legitimization to a 
political institution. What we are interested in, in the 
legitimization case, is a reference to actual consent. 
Proponents of state-of-nature theories have, however, been 
keen on stressing that their assumed state-of-nature 
situations should be regarded as hypothetical rather than 
historical in nature. The problem for a state-of-nature theory 
is then to explain how the hypothetical consent can have any
legitimization power.



The justificatory role of a state-of-nature theory could 
also be challenged in the following way. Do we not presuppose 
moral notions or moral views already in the state-of-nature 
situation? We have to decide what interests and needs we 
shall presuppose among the people in the state-of-nature 
situation. The use of a state-of-nature theory already seems 
to assume the validity of certain moral judgements.

State-of-nature theory also seems to presuppose contestable 
or controversial views about the nature of Man. Michael 
Lessnoff states that:

state-of-nature theory or contract theory 
standardly rests on an assumption of a 
universal human nature, from which a universal 
contract can be derived. Yet if man is 
essentially social and human societies are 
historically and culturally diverse, then human 
nature will appear to be radically diverse 
also. The model of man used in social contract 
theory thus risks... being not only unreal but 
arbitrary - what is taken to be human nature 
may be only one of innumerable possible human 
natures, and the temptation is great to 
construct the model just in such a way as to 
generate the desired conclusions. 71)

If we assume that the criticism above is correct, can we
leave any room for some kind of state-of-nature theory in
political theory? We can say that a state-of-nature theory 
may be a suitable explanatorv-iustificatorv device in certain 
areas in political philosophy at least. We may locate certain 
definitive needs and interests in a state-of-nature situation 
and we can derive a motivation for a specific political system 
or framework. However, we may assume that we have some 
independent ground for the interests and needs that are 
presupposed in the state-of-nature situation.

It is not clear how the concept of knowledge could be 
derived or motivated from something else in the same way as



political institutions or frameworks can be derived from some 
distinct higher-order interests. Knowledge or the practice of 
epistemic language is rather presupposed in all walks of 
social life. It does not make (conceptual) sense to talk about 
the function of basic needs and interests among human beings 
as something distinct from concepts such as action, belief and 
epistemic concepts like knowledge. Notions such as a 
hypothetical choice or a hypothetical evolution from basic 
needs or interests already presuppose the workings of concepts 
such as belief and knowledge. When people have to choose (in a 
hypothetical situation) according to their basic, universal 
needs, do we not think that they choose on the basis of what 
they regard as good information? This seems to be the case 
both for so-called actual and hypothetical varieties of 
theories of rational choice. (In theories of rational choice 
for actual cases, one is asking what is rational to choose, 
given certain actual conditions. In theories of rational 
choice for hypothetical cases, one is asking what is rational 
to choose, given certain hypothetical situations). In other 
words the guasi-teleoloaical framework in which we use a 
specific state-of-nature explanation already presupposes the 
concepts which Craig wants to derive from it. 
Our criticism of Craig's application of a state-of-nature 
theory in epistemology rests upon our Pragmatic Thesis of the 
concept of knowledge. The rationale for a concept of knowledge 
is to be a fundamental pre-supposition in our practical lives.

The story of the good informant, or the specific 
state-of-nature explanation which Craig offers, does not seem 
to do any explanatory work even if we, for the sake of the 
argument, assume that Craig's story is coherent. It is just a



convenient way of spelling out or formulating a version of 
reliabilism, a theory which could of course be viewed as a 
viable alternative in epistemology on the basis of its 
naturalistic touch, and its purportive strength in dealings 
with problems of scepticism and the so-called Gettier cases. 
By introducing the concept of a good informant, Craig just 
introduces a specific type of entity for epistemic evaluation, 
an entity common to all competing analyses of the concept of 
knowledge. A theory of knowledge has to express what it means 
to have a well-grounded belief, a method of knowledge, and 
being a knowing subject (a good informant). In that sense all 
competing analyses have something in common, namely, to give 
content to this epistemic vocabulary.

There is an ambiguity in Edward Craig's presentation of 
his practical explication of knowledge. We can vacillate 
between two meanings: either that our concept of knowledge is
derived from a state-of-nature explanation, or that the
specific epistemic requirements we make are based upon
di f ferent interests. Sometimes Craig argues in a way which
makes us think that he is actually looking for a derivation or 
a motivation for a concept of knowledge from a state-of-nature 
explanation :

I allow the situation and needs of the inquirer 
to generate a concept, or as it might be better 
to say, a description of a prototypical 
instance, roughly, "true belief plus some 
property indicative of true belief", and then 
suggest in effect that we take this to be the 
core of the concept of knowledge. 72)

But sometimes Craig speaks in a way which obliges us to think 
that he is really looking for a derivation of the specific



epistemic requirement when we are using a context-relative 
notion of knowledge:

The informant should be as likely to be right 
about p as my concerns (as an inquirer) 
require. 73)

Here we are just assessing what kind of epistemic requirements
the inquirer should ask of his informant on the basis of
specific interests ( risk aversion, urgency) We can be
tentatively positive towards this latter contextualism even
though we do not accept a state of nature explanation of the 
concept of knowledge. The fact that one regards the concept of 
knowledge as a context-relative notion is not something that 
we derive from a state-of-nature situation as we argued 
earlier. Rather, we could use arguments based on the 
comparison with other analyses or theories such as the ability 
to cope with our ordinary uses of the concept. It is more 
plausible to say that the specific epistemic demands we make 
when we are using the context-relative notion of knowledge are 
motivated by specific needs or interests. That the former 
interpretation is Craig's could be supported by the fact that 
he is only interested in very general, universal needs or 
interests when he is using his state-of-nature explanation. He 
is not writing about specific needs or interests as he does 
when he discusses what causes the specific epistemic 
requirements in the uses of the context-relative notion of 
knowledge. The tentative plausibility of the claim that our 
epistemic requirements are interest-based when we make 
ascriptions of knowledge can, in other words, make us eager to 
accept (too readily) the completely different proposition that



state-of-nature explanations are plausible for a derivation of 
a concept of knowledge.

THE PLAUSIBILITY OF CONTEXTUALISM
Now, how plausible can this contextual ism be? Let us look at 
some more familiar examples of context relative concepts in 
order to see how plausible contextualism is in the case of the 
concept of knowledge. An obvious example could be the 
so-called attributive adjectives: Jumbo is a small elephant 
and Peter is a small child. "Small" has different standards 
of application in the cases of elephants and children. Our 
interests behind our judgements about the sizes of Jumbo and 
Peter could be a classification on the basis of what we regard 
as statistical average regarding elephants and children. In 
the context of elephants the statistical average is something 
quite different than that in the context of children.

The use of other context-relative adjectives could also 
correspond to differing interests. Some examples could be 
"hot" as in hot oven, hot room, or "full" as in full bus or 
full bottle. There is, of course, a common core in these 
adjective-attributions, though a very general one; namely, the 
top grading in a scale. Different interests correspond to the 
use of the objects (the oven, the room, the bus, the bottle) 
and to the different types of gradings (scales) which we 
associate with the objects. In the case of the oven the 
interest could be, for instance, to bake. In the case of the 
room the interest could be, for instance to sit and work, etc. 
But can we say that there are different interests 
corresponding to the epistemic requirements when we involve 
ourselves in ascriptions of knowledge? Is it not simply an



interest to achieve a cognitive goal - true belief and true 
information, and to achieve it as securely as possible? Nor is 
it a context-relativity in the sense that it is the same type 
of interest, but different objects as in the case of 
estimating the size of elephants and children. In the case of 
ascriptions of knowledge, one is just evaluating one type of 
entity (apart from the evaluation of beliefs) namely, methods 
or epistemic acts.

What may knowledge ascriptions be related to, according 
to recent proposals? Christopher Hookway presents a view that 
knowledge ascriptions can sometimes be related to the 
knowledge of the circumstances surrounding the truth inquiry.

(conflicting) alternatives a knower must be 
able to discriminate from the state of affairs 
of which he claims knowledge? The perspective I 
am offering makes this highly context-relative. 
Recall the example of somebody who claims that 
he sees Judy across the street, but who was 
unable to distinguish Judy from her identical 
twin Trudy. Does he know whether Judy is across 
the street? If I am confident that Trudy is 
away on holiday or sick in bed, then I am 
justified in affirming that whatever answer the 
informant gives will be correct. If I am not 
confident of this I am not so justified. 
Whether it is correct to say that he possesses 
knowledge depends upon the background 
knowledge of the person who makes the 
ascriptions. There need be no difference in the 
informant' s state of mind which distinguishes 
these cases. In most cases I am warranted in 
exploiting their testimony if they employ 
methods which are locally reliable. 74)

This specific source of the context-relativity is on the other

informant who possesses knowledge is someone who contributes 
on his own to the favourable epistemic state. He acts, and 
through his epistemic act he forms beliefs which are true. In 
Hookway's case it would be more suitable to look at the person

How is it determined which relevant

hand denied by Craig. Craig thinks that a good



as a source of information instead of someone who possesses
knowledge. We can explain Craig's reluctance to ascribe
knowledge in Hookway's case by saying that a knowing subject
has to act in the best possible manner according to the
perspectives of the epistemic community. The person in
question does not know, because he has not used the best
possible method according to the epistemic community. He is
right in his opinion, but he is not able to distinguish
between the twins Judy and Trudy. A person who is able to do
that has, on the other hand, the opportunity to use the best
possible method in order to come up with true beliefs about
Judy and Trudy. Instead, Craig wants to accept the view that
ascriptions of knowledge should be related to the inquirer's
concerns. Craig states that:

if being wrong won' t matter too much, but 
being right will be very advantageous I may be 
satisfied with an informant of lower 
reliabi1ity...than I would be if the situation 
were reversed, so that being wrong could be 
very damaging. 75)

A similar thought is expressed by Nils-Erik Sahlin in his
book The Philosophy of F.P.Ramsev:

The level we choose as a satisfactory level for 
knowledge will depend on the context in which a 
decision about the person X's knowledge must be 
made. If X testifies, for instance, that he saw 
Y murdering Z, we obviously want to be as sure 
as we can be that the relevant mechanism or 
process has worked. But if X says that Y is 
taller than Z, the same infallibility is not 
required as regards X' s sensory mechanisms for 
us to be able to to ascribe knowledge to X. 76)

The stiffness of the epistemic requirements is conditioned by 
the importance of the subject matter, and as long as we do not



know what interests are at stake we tend to put the demands
generally high. If, for instance, we want to know the safest
way over the mountain, we tend to have a higher epistemic
requirement than in the case of knowing the departure time for 
the bus (if we assume that nothing important hinges on that 
information).

These types of context-relativity look plausible at first
sight. On the other hand there is something deeply 
dissatisfying with the claim that our knowledge attributions 
become ambiguous, i.e. that we actually mean different things 
with our uses of the concept of knowledge, depending upon the 
contexts and the interests involved. It would be interesting 
if we could find alternative explanations for the presumed 
plausibility of the context-relative notions of knowledge 
which would keep our knowledge attributions non-ambiguous in 
different cases. (We do not just want non-ambiguity in the 
vacuous, general sense that knowledge only obtains when the 
evidence is satisfactory or sufficient, given the non- 
cognitive demands of the case). What about cases where we 
emphasize the importance of the subject matter? One can agree 
with the claim that we generally tend to require of the 
methods more security in cases where the subject matter is 
important for us, in comparison with more trivial matters. 
However, that statement is different from the claim that our 
standards of justification are changing in cases where we say 
that we know things of different importance. We can put 
forward the hypothesis that the importance of the subject 
matter does not influence the epistemic demands in the 
different cases of knowledge ascriptions. It is the same 
demand, namely, to use the best possible, available method



(from the perspective of the social dcommunity) in order to 
achieve the cognitive goal - true information. The importance 
of the subject matter may, however, influence the wish that we 
are actually sure that we are in tune with the demands of the 
epistemic community.

A point similar to this one has been made by Fred Dretske.
Dretske means that we want to assure ourselves that we
actually know, or have good reason to claim knowledge, if the
knowledge turns out to be very important for us. But from this
statement we do not want to infer that the importance of the
subject matter affects whether something is known or not. 77)

An example of context-relativity based on the importance
of the subject matter could be the epistemic requirements we
associate with experts and laymen in certain fields. It is
important that assumed experts put forward accurate, true
information in their fields and therefore, we tend to set the
standards higher than in the layman case. An example of this
type is presented by David Annis.

When asking whether S is justified in believing 
h, this has to be connected relative to an 
issue context. Suppose we are interested 
whether Jones, an ordinary non-medically 
trained person, has the general information 
polio is caused by a virus. If his response to 
our question is that he remembers the paper 
reporting that SALK said it was, then this is 
good enough. He has performed adequately given 
the issue context. But suppose the context is 
an examination for the M.D. degree. Here we 
expect a lot more. If the candidate simply said 
what Jones did, we would take him as being very 
deficient in knowledge. Thus relative to one 
issue-context a person may be justified in 
believing h, but not justified relative to 
another context. 78)

Annis means that the issue-context is what specific issue 
involving h is being raised. It determines a level of



understanding and knowledge that S must exhibit. It also 
determines a suitable objector-group.

In this case, however, we do not demand different epistemic 
requirements from the layman as opposed to the specialist in 
order to attribute knowledge h. If the layman has arrived at 
his belief h by reading a respectable journal he has 
presumably used the best available method in the sense that 
there is no other better method available which would produce 
a different result. What we require in the case of the 
specialist is not a higher epistemic demand regarding the 
belief h. It is the same demand as in the case of the layman. 
Both should have arrived at the belief h by the best available 
method. Their epistemic routes can, of course, differ 
according to their educational backgrounds. The same 
information can be transmitted through a university lecture as 
through an article in a journal, but there may be no epistemic 
differences between the channels of information. However, the 
medical student may have more reliable methods available than 
the layman. The medical journal and testimonies from medical 
experts may be the only available methods for the layman which 
have a high epistemic standard. The medical student may have 
other types of alternative methods available. However, these 
latter methods may be equal in epistemic respects to the 
layman's methods with reference to the specific questions. 
What we require in the case of the specialist is that the 
medical student should also be right about many other 
propositions than h. He should, in other words, know the field 
of which h is a part. We also require that the specialist 
should possess practical knowledge. He should be able to draw 
practical implications in terms of suitable actions from his



theoretical knowledge h, and from the field in which h is 
embedded. In other words, we can put forward an explanation of 
the differences in our knowledge ascriptions in the case of 
specialists and laymen, which do not depend on the fact that 
the epistemic demands are different regarding their belief h.

According to the Relativity Thesis, different subject 
matters or propositions may also motivate or warrant different 
methods or technigues. For instance, a person uses different 
methods when he is dealing with a laboratory experiment than 
when he wants know the time for the bus. This is all very 
trivial. The former epistemic requirement may appear more 
demanding but our knowledge ascriptions in both cases may be 
the same in the sense that the person has chosen the best 
available method with reference to the subject matter in order 
to know p.

"Knowledge" seems to be wedded to a specific function in our 
epistemic vocabulary, namely, to designate the best possible 
state of affairs from the perspective of the truth-seeker. As 
we said earlier, we tend not to talk about superoaat i ve 
epistemic acts with reference to some inferior epistemic act 
which we call an act of knowledge. There seems to be only one 
type of epistemic standard that we can have when we attribute 
knowledge to someone, namely, the best • available method for 
the person with reference to the community of people who make 
the knowledge ascriptions.

Assume that we introduce a sceptical scenario for a person
a scenario which the person cannot detect. Take, for 

instance Henry and the faked barns. The person is using his 
best available method (perception) when he is trying to 
identify the barns. We are not eager to ascribe knowledge to



him even when he sees a real barn. It was just a fluke that he 
got it right, given the multitude of fake barns in the 
surrounding area. How can we explain our hesitation by the BAM 
theory?

The subject is using the best available method according to 
his perspective, but he is not using the best available method 
with reference to the subject-matter (identifying barns) from 
the perspective which places him in the fake scenario. The 
subject does not know, because there is a better method 
available (whatever it is) according to the observer who 
introduces the sceptical scenario. If Henry had not been using 
that special method he would have very easily made a mistake 
at some other time, given his specific circumstance. Simon 
Blackburn expresses a similar thought in his essay "Knowledge, 
Truth, and Reliability". According to Blackburn, we do not 
want to ascribe knowledge to someone if we know that there is 
someone else who is a better source of information. 79)

However, it is difficult to decide how to delineate the 
best available method. By moving a subject from one context to 
another, the subject may change his status as a knowing 
subject, depending upon the success of the method. How should 
"best available method" be understood in order not to let the 
subject change his epistemic status too quickly? This problem 
of indeterminacy depends upon the fact that we may have 
different views about what positions are privileged from an 
epistemic point of view. "Best available method" has been 
understood here as the best available method according to the 
present scientific/social standpoint (if we look at our 
scientific world-picture as the best outcome of critical 
reasoning). If we do not regard it as the most privileged



standpoint, we are obliged to produce a new theory of what a 
better method would look like on the basis of our criticism. 
We have earlier discussed the possibility that we end up in a 
position where we find that the scientific methods are the 
best available, applicable methods, but that we cannot give 
any general philosophical reasons why they correspond to the 
world.

Doubts about the general reliability of our present (or
future) scientific methods can, for instance, have their
source in a conception of knowledge which assumes that the
object of knowledge is a mind-independent fact. We have
discussed that position before in connection with the theories 
of BonJour and Stroud. According to our thesis about the Unity 
of Epistemic Standards, attempts to produce either external 
anti-sceptical or sceptical argumentations (concerning the 
whole corpus of our scientific beliefs) rely on procedures of 
reasoning already presupposed in scientific practice. Craig 
also thinks that we cannot take it for granted that our 
conception of the world is just one particular representation 
among many such. We have to adduce good reasons to doubt itl 

Craig thinks, as said earlier, that a sceptical standpoint 
may find its motivation in the principle of objectivization. 
Non-epistemic values such as prudence or morals can influence 
the average level of epistemic demands in knowledge 
ascriptions. When we do not know what is at stake we tend to 
set the standards for knowledge ascriptions high. We have 
already questioned the assumption that different interests 
bring with them different epistemic requirements in our 
knowledge ascriptions, so Craig's rationale for a process of 
objectivization in the case of the concept of knowledge is not



acceptable. According to the BAM theory, stiff epistemic 
demands can, on the other hand, be seen as an expression of 
the demand that we should use the best available method in 
order to claim knowledge.

We have presented here several types of context- 
relativity in connection with the concept of knowledge. The 
relativity of a standard has been set according to: 1) the 
nature of the object, given the same interest (small children 
and small elephants in the case of measurement of average 
size), 2) different interests and concerns (hot oven and hot 
room), and 3) the importance of the subject matter (if much 
depends upon the correctness of the information) . We have 
argued against l)-3) in connection with the concept of 
knowledge. In the case of knowledge we are only interested in 
one type of entity (epistemic acts) and with just one type of 
interest (ascertaining true beliefs or obtaining true 
information). Nor are we changing the standards for knowledge 
ascriptions according to the importance of the subject matter. 
The importance of the subject matter may, however, influence 
our willingness to be sure that we have actually fulfilled the 
necessary epistemic requirements for knowledge.

There is an unitary content in our knowledge ascriptions 
in terms of (a) the best available method requirement, and in 
terms of (b) the thesis of the Unity of Epistemic Standards. 
There are contextual ist elements in our account in the sense 
that best available methods are related to different subject 
matters (the Relativity Thesis). These contextualist elements 
may explain the initial plausibility of contextualism. The 
relativity is based on our Pragmatic Thesis (the statement 
that epistemic language is a fundamental pre-supposition in



our practical lives). As practical agents we are interested in 
evaluating information concerning specific subject matters. We 
always act on particular desires and on beliefs about specific 
subject matters.

In summary, one can share Craig's view that a pragmatic 
approach to the concept of knowledge can be fruitful. One can, 
however, disagree with his specific attempt to give a 
practical explanation or explication in terms of a so-called 
state-of-nature theory. The state-of-nature explanation 
already presupposes the epistemic concept, knowledge, which 
Craig wants to derive from it.

One can also question the specific outcome of his state- 
of-nature explanation: the good informant approach to the 
concept of knowledge. The informativeness and the explanatory 
power of a concept of a good informant when compared with 
other reliabilist theories is questionable. The concept of a 
good informant may be seen as a way of expressing a specific 
reliabi1ist-contextualist doctrine. Explicating the concept of 
a good informant can be seen as the result of devising a 
specific reliabilist theory. In other words, we cannot start 
off with a concept of a good informant and imagine that we can 
throw light upon the choice of the rival theories in the 
debate through an understanding of that concept. It must be 
the other way round: we derive an understanding of the concept 
of a good informant through an understanding of the concept of 
knowledge.



CONCLUSION
We have in this thesis examined four different ways of 
formulating a global sceptical challenge to our knowledge 
claims. These four debated sceptical challenges are: 1) the 
infinite regression argument, 2) the argument from known 
deductive closure, 3) the argument from realism (and 
epistemological subjectivism), and 4) the argument from the 
indeterminacy of relevant alternatives. The sceptical 
challenges provide sources for developing different theories 
of knowledge. We have examined four prominent theories of 
knowledge (coherentism,tracking-the-truth-theory, cartesianism 
and contextualism) with reference to sceptical claims. It has 
been emphasized here that the specific conceptions of 
knowledge encounter certain, serious problems in their 
attempts to explain sceptical threats.

We have presented an alternative conception of knowledge, 
called the Best-Available-Method theory (the BAM theory). We 
have tried to draw some conclusions from the theory with 
reference to our ordinary uses of the concept of knowledge and 
to the sceptical debates. It has been stated that the BAM 
theory provides a conception of knowledge which fits well with 
our ordinary intuitions regarding the concept of knowledge. 
The BAM theory has been defended here against objections that 
it has failed to provide adequate/necessary conditions for the 
concept of knowledge. We have also tried to use the BAM theory 
to explain some of the motivations behind sceptical arguments. 
The theory has exposed certain theoretical difficulties in 
answering sceptical challenges. One further ambition with the 
BAM theory has been to explain the attractions and the



drawbacks of certain major rival theories in the 
epistemological debate, such as foundationalism/coherentism 
and internalism/externalism.

The role of epistemic language generally, according to the 
BAM theory, is to be a fundamental pre-supposition for our 
practical lives. This essential thesis of the BAM theory has 
been titled the Pragmatic Thesis. We cannot understand what 
human agency is, unless we presuppose the use of epistemic 
concepts. The role of the concept of knowledge specifically is 
to designate the best possible state of affairs from the 
perspective of the truth-seeker. We tend not to talk about 
superogative epistemic acts, in distinction to some inferior 
method which we call a method of knowledge. A method of 
knowledge is regarded as the best available method.
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